PLATELET TRANSFUSION

IN PATIENTS UNDERGOING MINOR INVASIVE PROCEDURES

Balancing risks and benefits

EMMA VAN DE WEERDT

PLATELET TRANSFUSION

IN PATIENTS UNDERGOING MINOR INVASIVE PROCEDURES

Balancing risks and benefits

EMMA VAN DE WEERDT

Platelet transfusion in patients undergoing minor invasive procedures Academic thesis, University of Amsterdam Emma Kristina van de Weerdt

Copyright © **2019, E.K. van de Weerdt, Amsterdam, the Netherlands.** No part of this thesis may be reproduced, stored in an electronic database, or published in any form or by any means, without written permission of the author or the publisher holding copyright.

Cover design:	Design Your Thesis www.designyourthesis.com
Layout:	Design Your Thesis www.designyourthesis.com
Print:	Ridderprint www.ridderprint.nl
ISBN:	978-94-6375-259-6

Platelet transfusion in patients undergoing minor invasive procedures

Balancing risks and benefits

ACADEMISCH PROEFSCHRIFT

ter verkrijging van de graad van doctor aan de Universiteit van Amsterdam op gezag van de Rector Magnificus

prof. dr. ir. K.I.J. Maex

ten overstaan van een door het College voor Promoties ingestelde commissie, in het openbaar te verdedigen in de Agnietenkapel

op vrijdag 15 november 2019, te 14.00 uur

door

Emma Kristina van de Weerdt geboren te Rhenen

PROMOTIECOMMISIE

Promotor:	Prof. dr. B.J. Biemond	Universiteit van Amsterdam
Copromotor:	dr. A.P.J. Vlaar	Universiteit van Amsterdam
Overige leden:	Prof. dr. C.J. Fijnvandraat Prof. dr. M.W. Hollmann Prof. dr. N.P. Juffermans dr. J.L.H. Kerkhoffs Prof. dr. M.J. Kersten Prof. dr. J.J. Zwaginga	Universiteit van Amsterdam Universiteit van Amsterdam Universiteit van Amsterdam Sanquin Research Universiteit van Amsterdam Universiteit Leiden

Faculteit der Geneeskunde

Voor mijn broer en zus

CONTENTS

	9
General introduction and outline of this thesis	
Chapter 2	21
Central venous catheter placement in coagulopathic patients: risk factors and incidence of bleeding complications. <i>Transfusion 2017</i>	
Chapter 3	49
The practice of platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheterization in presence of coagulopathy: a national survey among clinicians. <i>Vox Sanguinis 2017</i>	
Chapter 4	67
Prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement in patients with thrombocytopenia study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. <i>Trials 2017</i>	
Chapter 5	87
The assessment of bleeding severity in thrombocytopenic patients undergoing minor invasive procedures is highly variable in clinical trials. <i>Manuscript in preparation</i>	
Chapter 6	111

Biotinylation of platelets in a closed system, a novel method for labeling platelets. *Transfusion 2019*

Chapter 7	135
Donor characteristics do not influence transfusion-related acute lung injury incidence in a secondary analysis of two case-control studies. <i>Transfusion Clinique et Biologique 2018</i>	
Chapter 8	161
Diagnostic accuracy of ultrasound compared to chest X-ray for catheter tip confirmation and detection of complications after central venous catheter placement. Submitted	
Chapter 9	181
General summary	
Chapter 10	187
General discussion	
Chapter 11	199
Nederlandse samenvatting voor niet-ingewijden	
Appendices	
Publications PhD Portfolio	213 215

PhD Portfolio Curriculum Vitae 217 Dankwoord 219



GENERAL INTRODUCTION AND OUTLINE OF THIS THESIS

Emma K. van de Weerdt, Bart J. Biemond and Alexander P.J. Vlaar

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Background

Minor invasive procedures are frequently performed in patients for the diagnosis and treatment of their illnesses. Invasive procedures, such as central venous catheters, arterial lines, drains and large bore needles enable the administration of drugs, monitoring patient's vital parameters and analysis of obtained tissue for diagnostic purposes. These invasive procedures can be complicated by bleeding, especially in patients with impaired hemostasis. Hemostasis depends on a sufficient amount of functioning platelets and the availability of clotting factors. Therefore, patients with a low platelet count (thrombocytopenia) or impaired coagulation have an increased risk of bleeding. Severely thrombocytopenic patients have an increased risk for both spontaneous bleeding and bleeding following invasive procedures. Approximately half of thrombocytopenic patients with hematologic cancers suffer from moderate to severe bleeding.^{1,2,1,2} The combination of impaired hemostasis and an indication for a central venous catheter is frequently present in both patients admitted to the intensive care unit (ICU) and patients with hematological malignancies. Even though the association between thrombocytopenia and bleeding is evident, clear evidence that supports the correction of thrombocytopenia by platelet transfusion prior to invasive procedures is lacking.^{3,4} Furthermore, the downsides of transfusion; including transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI), transfusion associated cardiac overload (TACO), allergic reactions, allo-immunisation and transfusion related infections have become clear in the past decades. Therefore, platelet transfusion should ideally only be administered to prevent bleeding and should be avoided if unnecessary. This thesis focusses on the risk benefit balance of platelet transfusion prior to minor invasive procedures in critically ill and hematologic patients.

Platelets

Platelets are disc-shaped, anucleotide cells that play a pivotal role in primary phase of coagulation, to maintain hemostasis following vascular injury. Platelets derive from fragmentation of megakaryocytes, after which they remain in the circulation for 8-12 days. Circulating platelets retain in their inactivated state due to continuous inhibition by various mediators. When the vessel wall is injured however, platelets get activated by exposure to the subendothelial matrix. (Figure 1). Activated platelets alter their shape and excrete stimulating factors to attract more platelets. Activated platelets bind to both the injured surface with the help of von Willebrand factor and activate the coagulation system, resulting in the formation of fibrin strains and a firm blood clot.

Platelets are the most abundant cells in the blood, with normal platelet counts varying from 150-400 x 10⁹ per liter. Thrombocytopenia is defined as a platelet count below 150 x 10⁹/L and below 50 x 10⁹/L for severe thrombocytopenia. A low platelet count may occur due to inadequate platelet production, increased consumption, destruction, or pooling in the spleen.⁵⁻⁷ In particular, thrombocytopenia is a common finding in hematologic and critically ill patients. Thrombocytopenia is present in 8-67% of patients admitted to the ICU, mostly due to severe infection and/or inflammation resulting in coagulation activation and massive platelet consumption.^{8,9} In critically ill patients, platelet counts are reversely related to survival, irrespective of the cause of thrombocytopenia.⁹ In patients with hematologic malignancies, thrombocytopenia is usually caused by bone marrow failure, caused by the disease itself or the myeloablative effect of chemotherapy.



FIGURE 1. Platelets in hemostasis. In the normal situation, platelets are present in the circulation in abundance (left), when endothelium of the vessel wall is damaged (middle), platelets get activated and form a stable plug together with red blood cells and fibrin strands (right).

Platelet concentrates

In the Netherlands almost 250.000 platelet concentrates are used annually (Sanquin Annual report 2017, www.sanquin.nl). Platelet concentrates can be obtained from a single apheresis donor, or by pooling the isolated platelets from multiple whole blood donations. One of the biggest challenges with the isolation and storage of platelets is their fragile nature. During storage, or after centrifugation platelets are known to deteriorate. Unlike other blood products, platelets lose their function and are cleared rapidly from the circulation if they are refrigerated. Therefore, platelets need to be stored at room temperature, in which bacteria can grow more easily. Given this risk of potential bacterial contamination, platelets can only be stored for 5 to 7 days. This makes availability of platelet concentrates a logistical

challenge and the risk of wastage high.^{10,11} For clinical research, platelets can be labeled to distinguish transfused platelets from the recipient's own circulating platelets. Labeling of platelets allows evaluation of the effects of donor-, recipient- and platelet storage factors, such as new additive solutions and pathogen-reduction technologies.^{12,13} The golden standard for platelet labeling is radiolabeling with radioactive isotopes ¹¹¹Indium-oxin or ⁵¹Chromium. Unfortunately, radiolabeling exposes the recipient to harmful ionization, which makes the method unsuitable in vulnerable patient categories. Moreover, the use of radiolabeled platelets is strictly regulated, which limits its applicability for research purposes. Radiolabeling does not allow tracing multiple populations of platelets concurrently. Also, it is not possible to isolate platelets. Therefore, at the starting point of this thesis, we concluded a non-radioactive alternative to label platelets is desired in order to study the platelet dynamics.

Platelet transfusion triggers

Platelet concentrates can either be transfused prophylactically; i.e. to prevent bleeding, or therapeutically, to stop active bleeding. The appropriate platelet transfusion trigger for various indications is uncertain. Therapeutic platelet transfusions are evidently beneficial in actively bleeding patients with severe thrombocytopenia. However, the majority of platelet transfusions are given prophylactically, for which the benefit to patients is more difficult to assess and remains unclear.¹⁴⁻¹⁶ It is known that prophylactic platelet transfusion fails to eliminate the risk of bleeding and a significant number of patients bleed despite prophylaxis. In clinical practice, minimal platelet count triggers are used to administer platelet transfusions for various indications. Several large studies have studied the minimal safe platelet count in non-bleeding patients. In non-bleeding patients, a platelet transfusion triggers for various invasive procedures are limited and predominantly observational in nature. Therefore, recommendations in clinical guidelines are usually based on expert opinion and on low to very low-quality evidence.^{17,18} Therefore, the optimal platelet transfusion threshold for various invasive procedures remains unclear.

Risks of transfusion

Platelet transfusion is not without risks to the recipient (Table 1). It is important to keep in mind that transfused cells and plasma proteins are foreign substances that evoke an immunological response in the recipient, which may lead to a range of adverse reactions. These reactions vary from mild immunologic reactions, such as urticaria and post-transfusion fever, to severe reactions, such as post-transfusion hemolysis or respiratory distress.

In its most severe form, transfusion may induce acute respiratory distress within six hours after the transfusion, which is known as *transfusion-related acute lung injury* (TRALI). TRALI is mainly caused by a strong immunological response to transfused human leukocyte antigen (HLA) in a patient that has previously been exposed to this foreign antigen, due to pregnancy or previous transfusions. TRALI is a life-threatening condition, with up to 91% of TRALI patients requiring invasive ventilation and a reported mortality of 17-45%.¹⁹⁻²¹

Another life-threatening complication of transfusion is *transfusion-associated cardiac overload* (TACO).²²⁻²⁸ TACO is a potentially life-threatening condition in which pulmonary edema develops due to circulatory volume overload in response to transfusion.

The risk of transmittable diseases by transfusion, such as HIV and hepatitis, extremely low due to donor screening. Critically ill and patients with hematologic malignancies are at higher risk of transfusion related morbidity and mortality.^{22,29} Fewer transfusions will lead to fewer transfusion related side effects. Whether a restrictive transfusion policy in thrombocytopenic patients undergoing invasive procedures outweighs the bleeding risk is to be determined.

Adverse event	Incidence
Febrile reaction	7%
Allergic reaction	2%
TRALI	0.08-15.1% ^{20,22}
Bacterial contamination of PC	0.23-0.32% ^{30,16}
Bacterial sepsis	0.001%

TABLE 1. Risk of platelet transfusion

Central venous catheters

Central venous catheter (CVC) placement is one of the most commonly performed invasive procedures, performed in 8% of all hospitalized patients, in particular in critically ill patients and patients with hematologic malignancies.³¹ The catheter provides venous access in a large vessel in either in the neck region (subclavian vein or jugular vein) or groin region (femoral vein). A CVC enables blood sampling, hemodynamic monitoring, hemodialysis and the administration of medication, fluids and parenteral nutrition. Placement of the catheter is complicated by mild bleeding in 3-30% of patients, depending on the physician's experience, insertion site, the use of ultrasound and the coagulation status of the patient.³²⁻³⁵ Patients in need of a CVC, frequently suffer from hemostatic disorders, including

thrombocytopenia. Physicians are often hesitant to insert a CVC in these coagulopathic patients, due to the perceived increased risk of bleeding. However, major bleeding after CVC placement is rare.³⁶ Classical coagulation tests, including PT, INR and platelet count are poor predictors of bleeding complications after CVC placement.^{3,4,37} Current guidelines are contradicting.^{17,38-40} Data from observational studies suggest prophylactic platelet transfusion for patients that undergo elective central venous catheter placement do not need prophylactic platelet transfusion with a platelet count above 20×10 .^{34,41} However, the Dutch guideline states the platelet count should be corrected if below 50×10^9 per liter.³⁸ Therefore, there is a strong need for prospective studies to evaluate the safety of a more restrictive prophylactic platelet transfusion policy in this category of patients.

Complications of CVC placement

Although pivotal for treatment, CVC-placement may cause serious complications, including pneumothorax, incorrect position, hemothorax and catheter related bloodstream infection.⁴²⁻⁴⁵ The introduction of ultrasound guidance for central venous catheter placement has been a major improvement.⁴⁶ Real-time ultrasonographic guidance had led to a reduction of the number of unsuccessful placements, puncture attempts, hematomas, inadvertent arterial punctures and the time to correct placement.^{35,46-49} Traditionally a postprocedural chest X-ray is obtained to confirm correct catheter tip position and rule out complications. At the starting point of this thesis we were interested in whether ultrasonography could be used as an alternative for chest X-ray after CVC placement.

OUTLINE OF THIS THESIS

The starting point of this thesis is the balance between prophylactic transfusions to prevent bleeding, and withholding unnecessary transfusions to reduce transfusion related side effects and risks. There is a paucity of evidence to support the current practice, in which transfusion is giving prophylactically. This dissertation focusses on the risk benefit balance of platelet transfusion prior to invasive procedures in critically ill and hematologic patients.

In **Chapter 2** we systematically reviewed the literature on the risk of central venous catheter insertion in patients with severe coagulopathy.

In **Chapter 3** we conducted a nationwide mixed vignette and questionnaire survey to investigate the current practice of Dutch physicians concerning prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement.

In **Chapter 4** we described the study protocol of the PACER trial. This is a prospective, randomized controlled trial investigating whether omitting platelet transfusion prior to central venous cannulation is non-inferior compared to no platelet transfusion on relevant bleeding complications in critically ill and hematologic patients with platelets counts between 10 and 50×10^9 per liter.

In **Chapter 5** we systematically reviewed and discussed the limitations of the different bleeding scores used to assess bleeding in clinical trials in thrombocytopenic patients.

In **Chapter 6** we developed and validated a novel method for the in vivo labelling of transfused platelets by the use of the vitamin biotin, as an alternative label for radioactive labelling.

In **Chapter 7** we investigated whether donor characteristics as donor sex or age influence the incidence of TRALI in a secondary analysis on two cohorts of TRALI patients.

In **Chapter 8** we systematically examined the utility of ultrasound instead of chest radiography for catheter tip confirmation and detection of complications after central venous catheter placement.

This thesis is summarized and discussed in Chapter 9.

In Hoofdstuk 10 wordt deze thesis samengevat en bediscussieerd voor niet-ingewijden.

REFERENCES

- 1. Stanworth SJ, Estcourt LJ, Powter G, et al. A no-prophylaxis platelet-transfusion strategy for hematologic cancers. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2013;368(19):1771-1780.
- 2. van der Meer PF, Ypma PF, van Geloven N, et al. Hemostatic efficacy of pathogen-inactivated vs untreated platelets: a randomized controlled trial. *Blood*. 2018;132(2):223-231.
- 3. Kumar A, Mhaskar R, Grossman BJ, et al. Platelet transfusion: a systematic review of the clinical evidence. *Transfusion*. 2015;55(5):1116-1127; quiz 1115.
- 4. Segal JB, Dzik WH, Transfusion Medicine/Hemostasis Clinical Trials N. Paucity of studies to support that abnormal coagulation test results predict bleeding in the setting of invasive procedures: an evidence-based review. *Transfusion*. 2005;45(9):1413-1425.
- 5. Strauss R, Wehler M, Mehler K, Kreutzer D, Koebnick C, Hahn EG. Thrombocytopenia in patients in the medical intensive care unit: Bleeding prevalence, transfusion requirements, and outcome*. *Critical care medicine*. 2002;30(8):1765-1771.
- 6. Vanderschueren S, De Weerdt A, Malbrain M, et al. Thrombocytopenia and prognosis in intensive care. *Critical care medicine*. 2000;28(6):1871-1876.
- 7. Sensebé L, Giraudeau B, Bardiaux L, et al. The efficiency of transfusing high doses of platelets in hematologic patients with thrombocytopenia: results of a prospective, randomized, open, blinded end point (PROBE) study. *Blood.* 2005;105(2):862-864.
- 8. Levi M, Lowenberg EC. Thrombocytopenia in critically ill patients. *Semin Thromb Hemost.* 2008;34(5):417-424.
- 9. Claushuis TA, van Vught LA, Scicluna BP, et al. Thrombocytopenia is associated with a dysregulated host response in critically ill sepsis patients. *Blood.* 2016:blood-2015-2011-680744.
- 10. Doughty H, Murphy M, Metcalfe P, Rohatiner A, Lister T, Waters A. Relative importance of immune and non-immune causes of platelet refractoriness. *Vox Sanguinis*. 1994;66(3):200-205.
- 11. Legler T, Fischer I, Dittmann J, et al. Frequency and causes of refractoriness in multiply transfused patients. *Annals of hematology*. 1997;74(4):185-189.
- 12. Murphy S. Radiolabeling of PLTs to assess viability: a proposal for a standard. *Transfusion*. 2004;44(1):131-133.
- 13. Peters AL, Beuger B, Mock DM, et al. Clearance of stored red blood cells is not increased compared with fresh red blood cells in a human endotoxemia model. *Transfusion*. 2016;56(6):1362-1369.
- 14. Stanworth SJ, Walsh TS, Prescott RJ, et al. Thrombocytopenia and platelet transfusion in UK critical care: a multicenter observational study. *Transfusion*. 2013;53(5):1050-1058.
- 15. Arnold DM, Crowther MA, Cook RJ, et al. Utilization of platelet transfusions in the intensive care unit: indications, transfusion triggers, and platelet count responses. *Transfusion*. 2006;46(8):1286-1291.
- Charlton A, Wallis J, Robertson J, Watson D, Iqbal A, Tinegate H. Where did platelets go in 2012? A survey of platelet transfusion practice in the North of England. *Transfusion medicine*. 2014;24(4):213-218.
- 17. Kaufman RM, Djulbegovic B, Gernsheimer T, et al. Platelet transfusion: a clinical practice guideline from the AABB. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2015;162(3):205-213.

- 18. Estcourt LJ, Birchall J, Allard S, et al. Guidelines for the use of platelet transfusions. *British journal of haematology*. 2017;176(3):365-394.
- 19. Wallis JP, Lubenko A, Wells AW, Chapman CE. Single hospital experience of TRALI. *Transfusion*. 2003;43(8):1053-1059.
- 20. Gajic O, Rana R, Winters JL, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury in the critically ill: prospective nested case-control study. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*. 2007;176(9):886-891.
- 21. Looney MR, Roubinian N, Gajic O, et al. Prospective study on the clinical course and outcomes in transfusion-related acute lung injury*. *Crit Care Med*. 2014;42(7):1676-1687.
- 22. Vlaar AP, Juffermans NP. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: a clinical review. *Lancet*. 2013;382(9896):984-994.
- 23. Yazer MH, Triulzi DJ, Shaz B, Kraus T, Zimring JC. Does a febrile reaction to platelets predispose recipients to red blood cell alloimmunization? *Transfusion*. 2009;49(6):1070-1075.
- 24. Savage WJ, Tobian AA, Savage JH, Hamilton RG, Ness PM. Atopic predisposition of recipients in allergic transfusion reactions to apheresis platelets. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2337-2342.
- 25. Centers for Disease C, Prevention. Fatal bacterial infections associated with platelet transfusions--United States, 2004. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*. 2005;54(7):168-170.
- 26. Vassallo RR. Recognition and management of antibodies to human platelet antigens in platelet transfusion-refractory patients. *Immunohematology*. 2009;25(3):119-124.
- 27. Vamvakas EC, Blajchman MA. Transfusion-related mortality: the ongoing risks of allogeneic blood transfusion and the available strategies for their prevention. *Blood.* 2009;113(15):3406-3417.
- 28. Foroutan-Rad M, Majidiani H, Dalvand S, et al. Toxoplasmosis in blood donors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Transfusion Medicine Reviews*. 2016.
- 29. Silliman CC, Boshkov LK, Mehdizadehkashi Z, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: epidemiology and a prospective analysis of etiologic factors. *Blood.* 2003;101(2):454-462.
- De Korte D, Curvers J, De Kort WL, et al. Effects of skin disinfection method, deviation bag, and bacterial screening on clinical safety of platelet transfusions in the Netherlands. *Transfusion*. 2006;46(3):476-485.
- 31. Ruesch S, Walder B, Tramer MR. Complications of central venous catheters: internal jugular versus subclavian access--a systematic review. *Crit Care Med*. 2002;30(2):454-460.
- 32. Doerfler ME, Kaufman B, Goldenberg AS. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Chest.* 1996;110(1):185-188.
- 33. Mumtaz H, Williams V, Hauer-Jensen M, et al. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Am J Surg.* 2000;180(6):503-505; discussion 506.
- 34. Zeidler K, Arn K, Senn O, Schanz U, Stussi G. Optimal preprocedural platelet transfusion threshold for central venous catheter insertions in patients with thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2269-2276.
- 35. Fragou M, Gravvanis A, Dimitriou V, et al. Real-time ultrasound-guided subclavian vein cannulation versus the landmark method in critical care patients: a prospective randomized study. *Crit Care Med.* 2011;39(7):1607-1612.

General introduction

- 36. Bailey PL, Glance LG, Eaton MP, Parshall B, McIntosh S. A survey of the use of ultrasound during central venous catheterization. *Anesth Analg.* 2007;104(3):491-497.
- 37. Desborough M, Stanworth S. Plasma transfusion for bedside, radiologically guided, and operating room invasive procedures. *Transfusion*. 2012;52 Suppl 1:20S-29S.
- 38. CBO transfusion guideline. 2011.
- 39. UK Blood Transfusion & Tissue Transplantation Services Transfusion Handbook 2013.
- 40. Red Cross Blood Practice Guidelines. 2010.
- 41. Haas B, Chittams JL, Trerotola SOJJov, radiology i. Large-bore tunneled central venous catheter insertion in patients with coagulopathy. 2010;21(2):212-217.
- 42. Cortelezzi A, Fracchiolla N, Maisonneuve P, et al. Central venous catheter-related complications in patients with hematological malignancies: a retrospective analysis of risk factors and prophylactic measures. *Leukemia & lymphoma*. 2003;44(9):1495-1501.
- 43. Eisen LA, Narasimhan M, Berger JS, Mayo PH, Rosen MJ, Schneider RF. Mechanical complications of central venous catheters. *J Intensive Care Med*. 2006;21(1):40-46.
- 44. Taylor RW, Palagiri AV. Central venous catheterization. Crit Care Med. 2007;35(5):1390-1396.
- 45. Boersma RS, Jie KS, Verbon A, van Pampus EC, Schouten HC. Thrombotic and infectious complications of central venous catheters in patients with hematological malignancies. *Ann Oncol.* 2008;19(3):433-442.
- 46. Hind D, Calvert N, McWilliams R, et al. Ultrasonic locating devices for central venous cannulation: meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2003;327(7411):361.
- 47. Wu S-y, Ling Q, Cao L-h, Wang J, Xu M-x, Zeng W-a. Real-time Two-dimensional Ultrasound Guidance for Central Venous CannulationA Meta-analysis. *The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists*. 2013;118(2):361-375.
- 48. Froehlich CD, Rigby MR, Rosenberg ES, et al. Ultrasound-guided central venous catheter placement decreases complications and decreases placement attempts compared with the landmark technique in patients in a pediatric intensive care unit*. *Critical care medicine*. 2009;37(3):1090-1096.
- 49. Powell JT, Mink JT, Nomura JT, et al. Ultrasound-guidance can reduce adverse events during femoral central venous cannulation. *The Journal of emergency medicine*. 2014;46(4):519-524.



CENTRAL VENOUS CATHETER PLACEMENT IN COAGULOPATHIC PATIENTS: RISK FACTORS AND INCIDENCE OF BLEEDING COMPLICATIONS

Emma K. van de Weerdt, Bart J. Biemond, Ben J. Baake, Jan M. Binnekade, Krijn P. van Lienden, Alexander P.J. Vlaar

TRANSFUSION 2017: VOLUME 57, ISSUE 10, PAGES 2512-2525

SUMMARY

Background. Central Venous Catheters (CVC) are frequently inserted in patients with coagulation disorders. It is unclear whether pre-procedural correction of hemostasis is beneficial. We determined the incidence of bleeding complications after CVC placement in patients with severe coagulopathy and identified potential risk factors for bleeding.

Methods. MEDLINE and the COCHRANE LIBRARY were systematically searched through November 2015. In order to be included, articles must have reported on hemorrhagic complications with specification of abnormal coagulation testing results. Severe coagulopathy was defined as a reduced platelet count of $\leq 50 \times 109$ /L, and/ or an elevated international normalized ratio of ≥ 1.5 and/ or partial thromboplastin time of ≥ 45 seconds.

Results. One RCT and 22 observational studies were included. 15.258 catheter insertions were included, of which 3625 in patients with severe coagulopathy. Prior to 2464 CVC-placements, coagulopathy was not corrected. The bleeding incidence varied from 0% to 32%. The severity of coagulopathy did not predict the bleeding risk. No study demonstrated a beneficial effect of prophylactic administration of platelets or FFP to prevent bleeding complications. Retrospective observational studies suggest no pre-procedural correction is required up to a platelet count of 20 x 109 /L, and an INR of 3.

Conclusion. The incidence of major bleeding complications after CVC placement is low, even in coagulopathic patients. Based on a systematic research of literature, strong evidence supporting correction of hemostatic defects prior to CVC insertion, is lacking. However, well powered, RCTs are necessary to determine both the minimal platelet count, and maximal INR and aPTT that is safe prior CVC insertion.

INTRODUCTION

Central venous catheter (CVC) placement is a common procedure to enable blood sampling, central venous pressure measurements and administering medication, chemotherapy or total parental nutrition.¹⁻⁴ CVCs are frequently inserted in patients at risk for coagulation disorders, including thrombocytopenia and prolonged bleeding time (PT).⁵ Prophylactic correction of coagulopathy prior to CVC placement is associated with the prevention of bleeding complications. However, the use of platelet transfusion in case of thrombocytopenia, and Fresh Frozen Plasma (FFP) in case of a prolonged bleeding time (PT), is potentially harmful. Transfusion products are associated with transfusion-related acute lung injury, transfusion associated cardiac overload, allergic reactions, allo-immunisation and transfusion related infections.⁶⁻¹³ Conclusive evidence of optimal platelet count and pro-thrombin time prior to CVC placement is lacking.¹⁴ However, current national and international guidelines support correction of thrombocytopenia up to a platelet count of 50×109 /L and an INR > 1.5 prior to central venous catheter (CVC) placement.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ The aim of this systematic review is to provide an overview of the current evidence on risk factors and incidence of bleeding complications after CVC placement in patients with severe coagulopathy.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Literature search

MEDLINE was searched, from January 1, 1980, through November 1, 2015 by using the following medical subject heading (MeSH) terms: complications, blood transfusion, blood plasma, fresh frozen plasma, platelets, central venous catheterization, central line, coagulopathy and thrombocytopenia. The following text words were used: CVL and CVC. To identify observational studies, the MeSH terms case-control study and retrospective study were added. The Cochrane Library (2013), which contains the CENTRAL Database of Controlled Trials, the Database of Abstracts of Review Effectiveness, and the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, was also searched.

In addition, the related articles feature of PubMed, which identifies related articles by using a hierarchical search engine that is not solely based on MeSH headings, was used. This search was completed with articles selected by two of the authors (A.V. and B.V.). Although the search was also carried out for language citations not written in English, the resulting article review involved English-language publications only. The search strategy is detailed in Appendix 1.

Abstract review

After all citations based on our search strategy were identified, two of the authors (A.V. and B.B.) independently reviewed each abstract to assess their eligibility. Eligible studies reported on CVC placement in patients with severe coagulopathy. In order to be included, studies had to report bleeding complications for a (sub)group of participants with at least one of the following characteristics: a reduced platelet count of \leq 50 x 109 /L, an elevated international normalized ratio of \geq 1.5 and / or partial thromboplastin time of \geq 45 seconds prior to central venous catheter placement. Exclusion criteria were: 1. Study type: case reports; 2. No full text available; 4. Language: not available in English. 5. Oxford CEBM.

If an abstract was deemed eligible, E.W. and A.V. independently reviewed the respective article, if available, to confirm that it met the inclusion criteria. The two reviewers either had to reach consensus, or use a fourth reviewer (J.B.), to resolve any discrepancies.

Data extraction

Data from the studies to describe study methods, study location, years of data collection, patient's inclusion and exclusion criteria, patient characteristics, study findings, laboratory values and transfusion policy were extracted using a predefined data collection form.. When available, we abstracted data on patients with and without correction of coagulopathy prior to CVC placement. Bleeding complications were categorized as major or minor bleeding as reported by the article. Definitions of bleeding complications per study were extracted and reported.

Article review process

One author reviewed each article (E.W.). Author and journal names were disclosed to the reviewer. All data were extracted by E.W., and verified for accuracy by the second reviewer (A.V.).

Quantitative pooling and presentation of findings

Because of qualitative heterogeneity of the studies and patient heterogeneity, results were not mathematically pooled. Since most studies lacked a comparison group, it was not possible to calculate risk differences. We assessed the risk of bias using the following criteria: i. Whether patient selection occurred randomly or consecutively versus other; ii. Whether investigators excluded non-prespecified patient groups; iii. Explicitness of bleeding criteria; iv. Correction of hemostasis by transfusion products standardized versus left to the discretion of the physician; v. A protocol for CVC placement; vi. Primary data collection versus data chart reports. The results of the assessment are shown in Appendix 2. Risk of bias.

RESULTS

The searches of Medline and the Cochrane library yielded 302 unique articles for screening; 4 additional records were identified through other sources. After removal of pediatric studies, 269 articles were screened on title. Subsequently, 79 articles were screened on abstract-level using the inclusion and exclusion criteria. 31 full-text articles were assessed for eligibility. A total of 23 articles of which 22 observational studies and one RCT were reviewed for bleeding complications. All studies reported on patients with a platelet count below 50 x 109 /L, an INR > 1.5 and or an aPTT > 45 seconds.



FIGURE 1. Flow diagram depicting study selection

Included studies

In the 22 included studies, a total of 13,280 catheter placements were performed, of which 3,509 cannulations took place in patients with severe coagulopathy. Prior to 950 CVC placements, coagulopathy was corrected with blood donor platelets or plasma. In 2,559 cannulations, coagulopathy was still present during cannulation. We retrieved only one randomized trial. This was an open-label endpoint blinded trial comparing prophylactic use of fresh-frozen plasma (FFP) to no correction of an elevated INR in intensive care patients undergoing an invasive procedure.¹⁸ We included 13 prospective cohort studies and 8 retrospective series. In the prospective studies, coagulopathy was not corrected in six studies, corrected in all patients in one study, corrected at various fixed threshold in

two studies (Table 1), corrected at physician's discretion in two studies, and corrected at physician's discretion in five studies. For the retrospective cohort studies, coagulopathy was corrected at a fixed threshold of 20 x 109 /L in one study, corrected at physician's discretion in six studies and not corrected in one study. Characteristics of studies, patients, procedure and coagulopathy are displayed in Table 1.

The primary focus of the articles included bleeding complications, infectious complications, mechanical complications, technical success rates, method of insertion, site of insertion, the benefit of FFP transfusion and the benefit of platelet transfusion. Endpoints were technical insertion success rates or various catheter related complications, such as mechanical complications, bleeding, thrombosis, and infection.

Study quality

The level of quality of the studies was low. In 7 out of 8 studies reporting major bleeding events, patient and laboratory characteristics were incompletely reported. Data was retrospectively collected by patient charts in nine studies. In five studies, patients that received preprocedural transfusion were excluded. The only RCT included lacked reliability due to the inclusion of only 81 instead of the intended 400 patients.¹⁸

Coagulopathy. The definition of coagulopathy and its concomitant laboratory thresholds varied across studies. The distribution of abnormal coagulation values and the preprocedural correction of coagulopathy are displayed in Table 1. Thrombocytopenia contributed for the majority of coagulation disorders. Six studies combined the various coagulation test abnormalities to one group.¹⁹⁻²⁴. Abnormal coagulation parameters were combined to groups with different terms such as: "severe abnormalities", "high risk of bleeding", "coagulopathy" or "moderate to severe hemostatic disorders" Three studies did not report separate coagulation parameters and also did not specify the number of patients with more than one abnormal laboratory value. To avoid counting patients with multiple hemostatic effect more than once, only the largest group was used.

Bleeding complications. Definitions of both minor and major bleeding varied widely across studies (Table 2). Major bleeding complications were categorized as major as reported by the article. We identified eight studies that reported a total of 13 major bleeding complications (Table 3). Eight major bleeding complications were observed in patients with severe coagulopathy, and five major bleeding complications were reported in patients with mild- tot absent coagulopathy. Only one study provided detailed values of classical coagulation parameters.

Study	Design, country	Population	Period	CVCs in patients with abnormal test results (N)	Correction of hemostasis	Additional patient data and procedural details
Fisher, 1999 ²⁵	Single center, prospective observational study, UK	Liver disease, liver transplantation	1996 - 1997	PLT 10-50 (N)= 146 INR ≥1.5 (N)= 580	FFP and platelets were not routinely given for correction of coagulopathy and were normally only given in other interventional procedures. FFP was given in 5 cases, platelets in 12 cases, prior to cannulation.	Total cohort: 658 CVCs in 283 patients, Landmark method, 18-gauge inducer needle, 53% SCV, 47% JV; CVCs placed by attending clinician, usually registrar. The number of patients with a combination of platelet count <10 and INR > 1.5 not reported in the article.
Haas, 2010 ²⁶	Single center retrospective cohort study, USA	All CVC indications, except ICU	2001 - 2008	Total (N) = 745 PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 428 INR ≥1.5 (N)= 361	After exclusion of intercurrent blood product transfusion, 626 CVCs placed in 567 patients with PLT ≤ 50 and $/$ or INR ≥ 1.5 .	Total cohort: 3170 CVCs in 2514 patients, (1783 males, 56%), mean age 54 years, US guidance, 21-gauge inducer needle: IJV 96%, FV1%, EJV 1%; CVCs placed by interventional radiologist physicians.
Kander, 2013 ²¹	Single center retrospective cohort study, Sweden	All patients with an indication for a CVC	2009 - 2010	Coagulopathy: (N) = 283 PLT <50 = 79 APTT >45 sec = 168 PT >1.8 = 36	70 patients received prophylactic platelet concentrate, 14 patients received plasma transfusion	Total cohort: 1737 CVCs in 1444 patients; 49% US-guidance: JV 68%, EJV 8%, SCV 15%, FV 1%, Placed by anesthesiology residents and specialists; Inducer needle size not reported.
Mey, 2002 ²⁷	Single center, prospective cohort study, Germany	Hematology-oncology	1994 -1998	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 116	Thrombocytopenic patients had a platelet count of <20, and received platelet concentrate.	Total cohort: 490 CVCs in 490 patients, (287 male, 59%) mean age 57 years; US-guidance, 14-G needle; 95% IJV.
Müller, 2015 ¹⁸	Multicenter randomized open – label trial, Netherlands	Intensive Care patients	2010 -2013	INR ≥1.5 (N)=58	Patients with an INR of 1,5-3 were randomized to receiving FFP transfusion (N =29)	Total cohort: 76 invasive procedures, of which 58 CVCs, both US-guided and landmark technique; Proceduralist, site of placement and inducer needle size not reported.
Mumtaz, 2000 ²²	Single center retrospective cohort study, USA	All patients with an indication for a CVC	1997 - 1999	Coagulopathy: (N) = 88 Definition: INR >1.3, PTT 37 sec, or PLT< 150.	In 242/333 patients, disorders of hemostasis were corrected prior to CVC placement.	Total cohort: 2010 CVCs in 1825 patients, of which 333 in patients with any disorder of hemostasis; 96% SV, 4% IJV; Proceduralist was mostly a surgical intern supervised by an attending; Use of Ultrasound and inducer needle size not reported.

TABLE 1. Overview of studies

TABLE 1.	. Continued					
Study	Design, country	Population	Period	CVCs in patients with abnormal test results (N)	Correction of hemostasis	Additional patient data and procedural details
Nosari, 2008 ²⁸	Single center, prospective cohort study, Italy	Oncohematologic patients	2003 - 2004	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 77	All 36 patients with a platelet count <30 received prophylactic platelet concentrate.	Total cohort: 388 CVCs in 279 patients (148 males, 53%), mean age 50; JJV 86%, EJV 3%, SCV 1%, FV 9%; Proceduralist, inducer needle size and the use of ultrasound not reported.
Ong, 2012 23	Single center, prospective cohort study, USA	d	2008 -2010	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 10	2/11 patients received prophylactic platelet concentrate.	Total cohort: 11 CVCs in 11 patients, (5 males, 45%), median age 38 years; Site of placement, use of US-guidance, inducer needle size and proceduralists not reported.
Oguzkurt, 2005 ²³	Single center, prospective cohort study, Turkey	Hemodialysis patients	2002 -2004	Coagulopathy: (N) = 61 Definition: PLT≤ 50, aPTT, <u>and/or</u> INR≥1.5	No correction of hemostasis prior to CVC.	Total cohort: 220 CVC in 172 patients (93 males, 54%), mean age 56 years; US-guidance, 18-gauge inducer needle, 100% UV; Experience of proceduralists not reported.
Ray, 1997 ³⁰	Single center, Prospective outcomes study, USA	All patients with an indication for a CVC	1995 -1996	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 37	All patients received platelet transfusion during implementation.	Total cohort: 87 CVCs in 105 patients (60 males, 57%) mean age 50; landmark method, 21-Gauge needle; Placed by interventional radiologists.
Rizvi, 2000 ³¹	Single center, prospective cohort study, USA	TTP-HUS	1996 -1999	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 49	7/18 catheter insertions that had took place in patients with a platelet count of <20x10° received prophylactic platelet concentrate.	Total cohort: 92 CVCs in 68 patients (20 males, 30%), mean age 50; 71% UV/SCV, 29% FV; No standard protocol for CVC-placement;
Singh, 2015 ³²	Single center, prospective cohort study, India	Liver disease	2011 -2012	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 49	No correction of hemostasis prior to CVC.	Total cohort: 699 CVCs in 4.2.1 patients (238 males, 57%), mean age 4.2; US-guided, JV 100%; Elective setting by trained anesthesiologists; Inducer needle size not reported.
Tercan, 2008 ³³	Single center, prospective observational study, Turkey	Patients with bleeding disorders	2002 -2006	Total (N) = 133 $PLT \le 50$ (N) = 38 INR ≥ 1.5 (N) = 61 PTT (N) = 8	No correction of hemostasis prior to CVC.	Total cohort: 133 CVCs in 119 patients (51 males, 49%), age range 18-95 years; US guidance, 18-6 inducer needle; JJV 97%, SCV 1, 5%, FV 1, 5%; Experienced interventional radiologists placed the CVC.

Tomoyose, Single center, Th retrospective, pë observational, hë Japan Multicenter Se Z014.24 etrospective cohort study, USA	hrombocytopenic	Period	abnormal test results (N)	Correction of hemostasis	Additional patient data and procedural details
Vinson, Multicenter Se 2014. ²⁴ retrospective cohort study, USA	atients with iematological alignancies	2007 - 2009	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 67	42/67 thrombocytopenic patients received prophylactic platelet concentrate.	Total cohort: 108 CVCs in 72 patients (38 males, 52%) 44 CVCs US-guided, 49 CVCs landmark, 22-G inducer needle; All central veins; The decision of platelet transfusion was left to the discretion of the individual physicians.
	epsis	2010 - 2012	Moderate to severe: (₩) = 300 Definition: INR ≥2, and/or platelet <50	20 patients received transfusion: FFP N = 17, Platelets N =3. Inducer needle size not reported.	Total cohort: 936 CVCs in 936 patients, (535 males, 57%), mean age 68 years; Both US-guided and Landmark method; 11V 86%, SCV 13%, FV 1.4%. Proceduralists were predominately attendings (84%).
Weigand, Multi center open In 2009 ³⁵ prospective trial, he Germany	ıtensive Care & ematologic patients	2005 -2007	Total (N) = 58 PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 19 INR ≥1.5 (N)= 39	No correction of hemostasis prior to CVC.	196 CVCs in 196 patients, (132 males, 68%), mean age 62 years; US-guidance, 18-G inducer needle; IJV 88%, FV 10%, SCV 2%; Number of previous insertions per physician 2-29.
Zeidler, Single center, Av 2011 ³⁶ retrospective cohort pi study, Świtserland	cute leukemia atients	2001 - 2007	PLT ≤ 50 (N)= 234 INR ≥1.5 (N)= 59	All patients with a platelet count below 20 (N=2) received platelet transfusion, between 20-50 it was left to the physician's discretion. 138/234 thrombocytopenic patients received transfusion.	Total cohort: 604 CVCs in 193 patients, (114 males, 59%), median age 49 years; SVC 85%, UV 15%; Experienced staff from the anesthesiology or intensive care unit. Inducer needle size not reported.

Overall bleeding prevalence in the included studies varied from 0% to 32%. Notably, for the study reporting a 32% bleeding prevalence in the presence of coagulopathy, the overall bleeding incidence was not different for the patients without coagulopathy (p = 0.768)³⁶

Platelet count

No randomized controlled trial evaluating the effect of prophylactic platelet transfusion was found. 20 studies reported patients or a subgroup of patients with a platelet count below 50 x 109 /L. These single-arm studies in patients with thrombocytopenia without a comparison group showed a bleeding incidence that varied from 0 to 32%.

Thrombocytopenia was not corrected prior to cannulation in seven studies. In this uncorrected group with a platelet count below 50 x 109 /L, no major bleeding events occurred. In three of these studies without prophylactic platelet transfusion thrombocytopenia was found to be a risk factor for local hematoma and oozing.^{25,35,37} One of these found no association between thrombocytopenia and minor bleeding complications.³³

In eleven studies a small group of patients received platelet transfusion. The decision for prophylactic platelet transfusion was left to the discretion of the physician. No major hemorrhagic events occurred in the patients with a platelet count below 50 x 109 /L. Two studies found thrombocytopenia to be a risk factor for local hematoma and oozing.^{22,36} All these hematomas were self-limiting and oozing could be managed by prolonged manual compression or bandage changes in most cases. Mumtaz reported oversewing of the catheter site as an effective solution in case of prolonged bleeding.²² One study by Kander found no association between thrombocytopenia and minor bleeding complications.²¹ Zeidler showed no association between platelet count and bleeding risk, down to a platelet count of 20 x109 /L.³⁶ Of note, all physicians were experienced and CVC placement was ultrasound guided.

In three studies all patients with a low platelet count received prophylactic platelet concentrate, based on a threshold, varying from 10 x 109 /L to 50 x 109 /L. All patients had a platelet count of < 30 x109 and received prophylactic platelet transfusion in one study²⁸. Another observational study compared three groups of patients based on platelet count; namely < 50 x 10 9 /L (N=37), 50-100 x 109 /L (N=35) and > 100 x 109 /L (N=33). There were no major bleeding complications.³⁸ Notably, patients in the first group received a transfusion of 1 unit of platelets during CVC placement.

IABLE Z. U	Definitions of bleeding and relevant resul	ts	
Study	Major bleeding, definition, patients (N)	Minor bleeding, Definition, patients (N)	Relevant results
Barrera, 1996 ³⁹	Bleeding from the site requiring blood transfusion or mediastinal hematomas.	Oozing of blood and/ or hernatomas <5 cm at the CVC site not requiring therapy. Total N=23, (19 in patient with a normal coagulation pattern, 4 in patients with an elevated PT and PTT)	The mean platelet count associated with minor bleeding was 15 \pm 5 (6-20) pretransfusion, and 25 \pm 16 (2-59) posttransfusion. For the group without complications platelet count was and was 15 (3-20) pretransfusion and 23 \pm 13 (2-73) posttransfusion.
Carino, 2012 #0	Clinically evident bleeding: documented hematoma at the insertion site, line-related blood transfusion, any need for an intervention beyond local manual pressure, or any new radiographic opacity in the hemithorax. N = 1 (table 3)	No specific definition, N not reported.	The overall occurrence of bleeding was 0.3% (95% confidence interval, 0%-2%). No bleeding occurred in patients without prophylactic plasma, (0/73), one case of bleeding occurred in the group of patients that had received plasma (1/27). No benefit of prophylactic plasma was observed. (P=0.6)
De Loughery 1996, ¹⁹	No specific definition. N = 2 (table 3)	Oozing of blood, manageable with dressing changes. N = 10	By combining coagulation test, a group at high risk for bleeding could be identified.
Della Vigna, 2009 20	Major bleeding. N = 0	Oozing, requiring compression. N =1	45 patients with high risk of bleeding did not experience any bleeding complication.
Doerfler, 1996 ³⁷	Intrathoracic bleeding seen on X-ray or unexpected decrease in HCT. N = 0	Bleeding that requires direct pressure for 10-20 minutes. 5 patients had bleeding from the skin, 2 small periosteal hematomas. N =7 (6.5%)	Platelet count was the only risk factor statistically associated with minor bleeding. The platelet count associated with this risk in this series was less than 38,000/mL (in all but one case the number was 25,000/mL).
Fisher, 1999 ²⁵	Any hemodynamically significant hemorrhage. N =1 (table 3)	Superficial oozing or hematoma. PPT ratio ≥ 2 or more = 4/80 (5 %), PTT ≤2 = 6/146 (4 %)	Low platelet independent risk factor for persistent oozing. High INR (p< 0.01) and low platelets (p< 0.05) were independent risk factors for hematoma formation, whilst regional anticoagulation with heparin (p< 0.01) and low platelets (p< 0.05) were independent risk factors for persistent oozing.
Haas, 2010 æ	Bleeding defined according to the Society of Interventional Radiology Technology Assessment Committee reporting standards. ⁴¹ N = 3 (0.095%): oozing at catheter exit site requiring treatment, hemothorax, and hematoma.	Minor oozing at the exit site not requiring any intervention other than brief manual compression was not considered a complication.	No bleeding complications in coagulopathic patients. Image-guided placement of TCVCs in patients with a platelet count between 25,000/ dL and 50,000/dL and/or INR between 1.5 and 2 is safe when performed by an experienced physician.

4 -, -r L L ÷ È TABLE

TABLE 2. C	ontinued		
Study	Major bleeding, definition, patients (N)	Minor bleeding, Definition, patients (N)	Relevant results
Kander, 2013 ²¹	WHO grade 3 or 4 bleeding. N = 0	Bleeding requiring prolonged compression at the insertion site: grade 2 bleeding. N = 16 (0.9%)	Fisher's exact test revealed that coagulation independent variables alone yielded no significant differences as risk factor for bleeding observations (896 missing observations)($P = 0.47$).
Mey, 2002 ⁴²	No specific definition. N = 0	Local hematomas in 4.3% of patients, 10.2% in thrombocytopenic patients.	Complications were significantly more frequent in thrombocytopenic patients (P=0.02), primarily due to an increased incidence of local hematomas.
Müller, 2015 ¹⁸	According to HEME score. ⁴³ $N = 0$	Prolonged bleeding at the site of insertion or increase in size of subcutaneous hematoma. N not reported for CVC group.	Preprocedural omission of FFP was not associated with increased occurrence of bleeding (relative risk, 1.17; 95% confidence interval [CI], 0.62-2.19; $p = 0.78$).
Mumtaz, 2000 ²²	Significant bleeding: when an intervention other than digital pressure was necessary to secure hemostasis. N = 4 (table 3)	Occurrence of minor bleeding was not recorded.	A platelet count <50 × 10° was the only significant predictor of bleeding complication in patients with abnormal hemostasis.
Nosari, 2008 ²⁸	No specific definition. No hemothorax. N = 0	Hemorrhage and/ or hematoma, without major sequelae. N = 5	All patients with hemorrhage and/or hematomas were severely thrombocytopenic (5/36, 13.8%) and received transfusion prior to placement.
Oguzkurt, 2004 ²³	Ne specific definition. N = 0	Oozing of blood N = 3 (1.4%) Small hematoma N = 1 (0.4)	Oozing of blood was seen only in patients with disorders of hemostasis.
Ong, 2012 ²⁹	Significant bleeding, HCT after line placement. N = 0	Oozing N = 0	No relevant postprocedural oozing in 8 patients with a platelet count of 8-34 × 10%L.
Ray, 1997 ³⁸	Bleeding complications that necessitate intervention. N=0	No specific definition, N not reported.	No bleeding complications.
Rizvi, 2000 ³¹	Criteria similar to Ziselman. ⁴⁴ N = 2 (table 3)	Complications that did not meet the criteria by Ziselman. Minor hemorrhage at the insertion site. N = 2	 CVCs were inserted when the platelet count was <20 × 10°/1, without platelet transfusions and without bleeding complications.

Study	Major bleeding, definition, patients (N)	Minor bleeding, Definition, patients (N)	Relevant results
Tercan 2008 ³³	Major complication like hemothorax. N = 0	Oozing of blood $N = 5$ (3.8%) Small hematoma $N = 2$ (1.5%)	There were significant association between high INR and development of hematoma ($\rho < 0.05$). Platelet count and aPTT were not associated with bleeding complications ($\rho > 0.05$).
Tomoyose ³⁴	No hemothorax N = 0	Subcutaneous hematomas 0.0% in US group 7.8% in landmark group	Platelet transfusion rate in thrombocytopenic patients having a platelet count of >20 x 10%/L was 28.6% (2/7) in the US group and 100.0% in the landmark group (p= 0.002)
Singh, 2015 ³²	A vascular complication for which active medical intervention required like blood transfusion, chest drain insertion. N = 0	Hematoma: development of swelling of >2 cm, at site of skin puncture: 10%. Persistence of ooze even after 15 min of digital compression or requiring change in dressing for >3 times in 24 hours: 13%. Both hematoma and ooze: 4.7%.	Hernatoma: INR >3: 12%; INR <3: 10%; PLT <3: 10%; PLT >30 × 10%/L: 12%. Ooze: INR >3: 12%; INR <3: 13%; PLT <30: 23%; PLT >30 × 10%/L: 11%. Platelet count (<30) (OR 2.29) was an independent risk factor for oozing.
Vinson, 2014 ²⁴	Major hemorrhage or minor hemorrhage with procedural intervention. Mild coagulopathy group N =6 Moderate-to-severe coagulopathy group N = 3	Mild coagulopathy group N = 17 Moderate-to-severe coagulopathy group N = 12,	The difference in the incidence of hemorrhagic complications between mild and moderate-to-severe laboratory abnormalities was not significant ($P = .32$), nor was the difference in the incidence of major hemorrhage combined with minor hemorrhage requiring procedural intervention ($P = 1.0$). 8 patients with minor bleeding received a posthemorrhagic intervention.
Weigand, 2009 ³⁵	A drop of hemoglobin of >1.5 g/dl within 24-36 hours after catheter placement. One patient required a suture. N = 3	Subcutaneaous hematoma and/ or strong bleeding at the puncture site. N = 5	RR for bleeding compared to the study population without hemostatic disorders is not significant for platelets 5-50, N=1 9, RR 0.28, P-value 0.25, INR >1.5, N = 39, RR 0.86, P-value 0.90; combined <platelets and="" inr=""> 1.5, N = 7, RR 0.695, P-value 0.94. The study did not report the laboratory values of the patients with the major complication.</platelets>
Zeidler, 2011 ³⁶	WHO grade 3 to 4 bleeding. N = 0	WHO grade 1, grade 2 bleeding requiring prolonged local compression. Incidence: 32%, with 96% grade 1, 4% grade 2.	Bleeding incidence was 33% in patients with laboratory hemostatic dysfunction, versus 32 without (p =0.768). Only patients with a platelet count of less than 20 x 10°/L were at higher risk for bleeding both before transfusion OR 2.88 (p = 0.015) and after preprocedural platelet transfusions OR 2.84 (p=0.006), compared to patients with platelet counts of 100 x 10° or more.

TABLE 2. Continued

INR

Eight studies reported patients or a subgroup of patients with an INR \geq 1.5. One randomized controlled trial evaluated the effect of prophylactic transfusion of Fresh Frozen Plasma on bleeding complications in patients with an INR exceeding 1.5.¹⁸ Prior to 58 CVC placements, patients were randomly assigned to receive FFP (N = 29 in both treatment arms). Preprocedural omission of FFP was not associated with increased occurrence of bleeding (relative risk, 1.17; 95% confidence interval [CI], 0.62-2.19; p = 0.78).

Seven observational studies, of which six were prospective, reported a (sub)group of patients with an INR of \geq 1.5. Two studies found a significant association between high INR and development of hematoma.^{25,33}. Two studies found no association between INR and bleeding.^{22,45} One study compared a bleeding and a non-bleeding group, defined as a significant decline in hemoglobin. No baseline difference in INR was found between the bleeding and non-bleeding group (1.39 vs 1.33; p = 0.363).³⁵ One retrospective study included 100 patients with an INR between 1 and 5.³⁵ The use of FFP was left to the physicians' discretion. No bleeding occurred in patients without prophylactic plasma, (0/73), one case of bleeding occurred in a patient with an INR of 3.9, who had received plasma (1/27) No benefit of prophylactic plasma was observed. (P = 0.6).

PTT. Four studies reported placement of CVC in patients or a subgroup of patients with a PTT of > 45 seconds in the absence of correction. No association between prolonged PTT and major or minor bleeding was found.

Other risk factors

Various procedural factors were associated with bleeding complications. The influence of catheter site showed conflicting results, varying from no effect, to favoring the Internal Jugular site or Subclavian site.^{25,36,39,45} More than one needle pass into the vein was found to be associated with bleeding in three studies,^{25,32,39} Other mechanical factors associated with bleeding complications included failed access at the initial site, failure to pass any guidewire and documented arterial puncture.^{24,25} Several studies reported no association of mechanical factors on bleeding.^{22,23,33,45,46}

A variety of patient characteristics were associated with hemorrhagic complications. One study found more bleeding complications in medical patients compared to surgical or trauma patients.¹⁹ The presence of ascites was also shown to be an independent risk for for postprocedural bleeding.³² In one study fibrinogen levels were significantly lower in the bleeding group (4.1 g / dL; range 1.0-14.4 g/ dL) compared to the nonbleeding group (4.8 g / dL; range 0.7-14.7 g / dL) in one study.³⁶
DISCUSSION

Our goal was to identify the incidence and risk factors of bleeding complications after central venous catheterization in patients with severe hemostatic defects. The 23 included studies showed that major bleeding complications are rare in patients with thrombocytopenia and/or prolonged bleeding time. However, the exact values of platelet count, INR, and PTT in which central venous catheterization can safely be performed remain unclear.

A major shortcoming of current literature on bleeding complications after CVC placement in presence of coagulopathy is study design. Except for one, all studies were observational cohort studies. The rationale for correction of coagulopathy was often incompletely reported.

Furthermore, the definition of bleeding complications varied widely across studies. The reporting of minor bleeding complications varied from no reporting to the reporting of hematomas, prolonged oozing and small interventions such as the placement of a suture, bandage dressing or prolonged manual compression. The lack of consistency in definitions of bleeding complications is a serious problem. A uniform definition should be used in studies investigating bleeding complications. Furthermore, outcomes should be scored on clinical relevant bleeding, as one could question whether a minor bleeding complication is clinically relevant.

Abnormal coagulation parameters are more frequently present in patients with bleeding complications compared to patients without bleeding complications after CVC placement. However, the severity of coagulopathy does not correspond with the bleeding risk. In various invasive procedures, there is insufficient evidence that coagulation test results predict bleeding.^{14,47}. DeLoughery (1996) stated that a group at high risk for bleeding could be identified. Unfortunately, the predictive value of the combination of coagulation abnormalities could not be proven. Other authors found no difference in the incidence of hemorrhagic complications for independent coagulation variables alone.^{21,24}. The association between severe thrombocytopenia and minor bleeding complications is consistent for the included studies, as seven studies reported evidence supporting this result, while only two studies found no association.

TABLE 3. Maj	or Bleed	ing comp	olications			
Study	PLT	INR	PTT	CVC	Correction	Complication, comments
Carino ⁴⁰	118	3.9	NR	VLI	Patient received 5 U of FFP preprocedure.	Postprocedure a large hematoma was noted, and both local compression and an additional 5 U of FFP were used to stop the bleeding. Technical difficulties with placing the line and multiple cannulation attempts were documented and ultimately placement of the line failed.
DeLougery ¹⁹	"Multiplé	: hemostat	ic defects"	NR	Not specified	CVC placement during trauma resuscitation, developed a hemothorax that required chest tube drainage.
DeLoughery ¹⁹	"Mild her	nostatic di	efects"	NR	Not specified	Woman developed a hemothorax.
Doerfler ⁴⁵	9	NR	NR	SCV	No correction	Postprocedural transfusion of 5 units of PC. One patient with Kaposi's sarcoma of the skin required 1 h of direct pressure to stop the bleeding from the skin.
Fisher 25	68	∽i	NR	SCV	Patient received massive blood transfusion for variceal hemorrhage	Hemothorax after accidental subclavian artery puncture in a patient that received prostacyclin therapy for hemofiltration. The hemothorax caused respiratory embarrassment and required evacuation at thoracotomy, but the patient died of multiorgan failure 2 days later.
Rizvi ³¹	83	NR	ZR	SCV/JJV	Not specified	Death, 28-year-old woman, hemorrhage related in part to systemic lupus erythematosus with recurrent pleuritic and pericarditis that had been threated continually with glucorticoids for 9 years.
Rizvi ³¹	75	NR	NR	SCV/IJV	Not specified	Major hemorrhage, that prevented Plasma Exchange treatment.
Tercan ³³	Z	4	NR	N	No correction	The catheter had to be removed because of oozing around the catheter could not be stopped, every attempt to stop bleeding, including manual compression and pressure dressing and three units of FFP failed. Manual compression after removal of the catheter stopped the bleeding.
Vinson ²⁴	207	1.4	NR	SCV	Not specified	Hemothorax in a critically ill ED patient who had a refractory septic shock.
Mumtaz ²²	12	1.2	24	NR	No correction	In a patient with multiple myeloma, manual compression was not sufficient to stop bleeding, hemostasis was obtained by placing a string suture around the catheter entry site.

Study	PLT	INR	РТТ	CVC	Correction	Complication, comments
Mumtaz ²²	31	1.5	34	ZR	No correction	In a patient with septic shock, manual compression was not sufficient to stop bleeding, hemostasis was obtained by placing a string suture around the catheter entry site.
Mumtaz ²²	46	1.1	42	NR	No correction	In a patient with renal failure, manual compression was not sufficient, hemostasis was obtained by placing a string suture around the catheter entry site.
Mumtaz ²²	154	1.1	35	Х Х	Abnormal hemostasis corrected, type and amount of units not specified.	In a patient with multiple myeloma, abnormal hemostatis was corrected before cannulation. Manual compression was not sufficient to stop bleeding, hemostasis was obtained by placing a string suture around the catheter entry site.
CVC= Central V€	inous cathet	ter; US = U	ltrasound; IJ	IV = internal	jugular vein; EJV = external jugular	vein; SCV = subclavian vein; FV = femoral vein.

TARIF3. Continued

PLT = Platelet count x10°/L; INR = international normalized ratio PTT = activated partial thromboplastin time in seconds; FFP; Fresh Frozen Plasma; PC: Platelet concentrate

The correction of hemostatic defects prior to central venous catheter placement remains a matter of debate. The introduction of ultrasound guidance for CVC placement led to a decrease in the number of puncture attempts and complication rates.⁴⁸⁻⁵² Current national and international guidelines are based on the landmark technique and subsequently still support correction of thrombocytopenia up to a platelet count of $50 \times 109/L$ and an INR > 1.5 prior to central venous catheter (CVC) placement.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ Various authors advised to transfuse platelets below a platelet count of 20×109 .^{34,36,39} However, there is no profound evidence to support this threshold. The minimum platelet count in which central cannulation can safely be performed without prophylactic platelet transfusion might even be a platelet count of less than 20×109 . Several studies revealed no significant difference in the outcome of bleeding complications in patients with precatheter correction of hemostasis.^{18,22}

Two studies showed no positive effect of prophylactic FFP administration on bleeding complications in patients with prolonged PT.^{18,40} In one observational cohort study patients which received FFP had a higher baseline INR.⁴⁰ This may have reduced the positive effect of prophylactic FFP. This study had a high risk of selection bias. FFP transfusion was left to the discretion of the operator and no clear rationale for FFP could be found in a substantial amount of patients. The mere preprocedural measurement of PT was a risk factor for FFP transfusion. The other study was a moderate to high quality randomized controlled trial that lacked statistical power due to low inclusion rate.¹⁸

Hematoma prevalence is also shown to be associated with insertion technique. In an observational study, 1584 placements by landmark method were compared to 2367 catheter placements after introduction of ultrasound guidance. The incidence of hematoma decreased from 8.2% in the landmark group to 1.6% after introduction of ultrasound guidance.⁵³ Our study included studies with both insertion methods.

Our review comes with a number of limitations. The retrospective and/or observational nature of most of the included studies is a disadvantage. Due to the observational design, selection of patients might have occurred. In a study by Mey (2003), puncture teams in which both the sonographer and the puncturing physician were experienced, more complications occurred compared to teams in which only the sonographer was experienced.²⁷ This was explained as a result of bias, that made experienced physicians more likely to perform the procedure in clinical situations that made puncture difficult. Important gaps in methodological reporting and the acknowledgement of bias and confounders has previously been described for clinical PLT transfusion studies.⁵⁴ Therefore, the low occurrence of bleeding in severely coagulopathic patients could be confounded

by more precocious measures before cannulation in profound coagulopathic patients; such as placement by more experienced staff members or selective use of ultrasound for high-risk patients.

The positive effect of ultrasound-guidance and the effect of experience with the procedure on complication rates have previously been demonstrated.^{49,55-57} Hence, the risk of bleeding after central venous catheterization is suggested multifactorial and composed of procedural, patient and physician characteristics. The number of attempts, inadvertent arterial puncture, vein size, vein lesion, patient compliance, obesity and hyperinflation have been associated with bleeding risk.^{27,58} Echo-guidance can be used to identify the vessel, or to advance the needle under real-time ultrasound guidance.⁵⁹ The use of real-time ultrasound and experience with the procedure reduce the complication rate.^{49,55-57} Real-time ultrasound guidance was not yet present in all included studies, which may render bias between studies. Therefore, it is difficult to assess the sole effect of coagulopathy in current observational cohort studies.

In conclusion, a systematic review of the published literature demonstrates that major bleeding after central venous catheterization is rare in severe coagulopathy. The severity of coagulopathy does not correspond with the bleeding risk. Well-powered randomized controlled trials are necessary to determine the minimal platelet count, and maximal INR and PTT that are safe prior to CVC insertion. In these trials, the definition of bleeding complications should be uniform, the physicians involved should be experienced, and standard use of ultrasound should be compulsory.

APPENDIX 1

Search strategy

- We searched allowing any study design, except for case report. Controlled trials, retrospective or prospective cohort study, case-control study, case series. Bleeding complications related to CVC placement had to be reported as an outcome. The subgroup of patients with coagulopathy should be defined, and the bleeding complications should be reported for this subgroup.
- We only included studies in adults. In order not to miss any relevant publication, no filter was used and pediatric records were excluded manually.
- Patients must have received a central venous catheter.
- We performed four searches, with the search terms as described below. An initial search was performed on 01-01-2016, after which the selection of eligible articles took place. The search was repeated on 01-11-2016, to include recent articles.
- The first three searches were performed in MEDLINE using PUBMED with the search terms as described below. This resulted in a total of 338 hits, 302 after removal of duplicates. A search in the Cochrane library added 16 titles, of which 15 were unique.
- 34 pediatric studies were excluded.
- 3 studies were excluded for not being available in the English language.
- 79 abstract were checked for suitability using a predefined form. Of all the 79 articles that were screened on abstract level, we performed a "related articles" search. Relevant articles were checked for duplicates, after which four articles were identified for abstract review.
- Of the 83 abstract screened, 32 full-text articles were carefully read to obtain relevant information.
- A total of 23 articles were included in the current review.

The specific search terms were as follows:

 In MEDLINE: ("Catheterization, Central Venous" [Mesh] OR "Central Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Catheterizations" [tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterizations" [tiab] OR CVC [tiab] OR CVL [tiab] OR CVCs [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterizations" [tiab]) AND ("Platelet Count" [Mesh] OR "Platelet Count" [tiab] OR "Platelet Counts" [tiab] OR "Platelet Number" [tiab] OR "Platelet Numbers" [tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders" [Mesh] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders" [tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorder" [tiab] OR Thrombocytopenia [tiab] OR "Platelet Storage Pool Deficiency" [tiab]) AND ("Hemorrhage" [Mesh] OR "Hemorrhage" [tiab] OR bleeding* [tiab] OR Hematom* [tiab]

- In MEDLINE: ("Catheterization, Central Venous" [Mesh] OR "Central Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Catheterizations" [tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterizations" [tiab] OR CVC [tiab] OR CVL [tiab] OR CVCs [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterizations" [tiab] OR "Platelet Transfusion" [tiab] OR "Platelet Transfusion" [tiab] OR "Platelet Transfusions" [tiab] OR "PLT transfusions" [tiab] OR "PLT transfusions" [tiab] OR "Hemorrhage" [tiab] OR "Hemorrhage" [tiab] OR Hematom* [tiab] OR Hematom* [tiab] OR Hematom* [tiab]
- In MEDLINE: ("Catheterization, Central Venous" [Mesh] OR "Central Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Catheterizations" [tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterizations" [tiab] OR CVC [tiab] OR CVL [tiab] OR CVCs [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterization" [tiab] OR "Central Vein Catheterizations" [tiab]) AND ("Hemorrhage" [Mesh] OR "Hemorrhage" [tiab] OR bleeding* [tiab] OR Hematom* [tiab] OR Hemothorax [tiab] OR Haematom* [tiab]) AND (complication* [ti] OR "Risk Factors" [Mesh] OR "risk factor" [ti])
- In the COCHRANE library: (Central Venous Catheterization* OR Central Catheterization* OR Central Vein Catheterization* OR CVC OR CVL OR CVCs) AND (Hemorrhage OR bleeding* OR Hematom* OR Hemothorax OR Haematom*) AND (complication*)

Study	Consecutive or Random	No Exclusions	Explicit Bleeding Criteria	Correction of hemostasis standardized	CVC placement standardized	Primary data collection	Criteria met	Oxford CEBM level of evidence ⁶⁰
Barrera, 1996 ³⁹	>	>	>	×	×	>	4	3b
Carino, 2012 ⁴⁰	>	>	>	X	X	X	m	4
DeLoughery, 1996 ¹⁹	>	×	>	X	X	X	2	4
Della Vigna, 2009 ²⁰	>	>	×	>	>	X	4	3b
Doerfler, 1996 ³⁷	>	>	>	>	>	>	Q	2c
Fisher, 1999 ²⁵	>	×	>	>	>	>	2	2c
Haas, 2010 ²⁶	×	X	>	X	>	X	2	4
Kander, 2013 ²¹	>	×	>	>	X	X	ŝ	4
Mey, 2002 ²⁷	>	×	×	>	>	>	4	3b
Müller, 2015 ¹⁸	>	>	>	>	>	>	Q	2b
Mumtaz, 2000 ²²	>	>	>	X	$\left \right>$	X	4	3b
Nosari, 2008 ²⁸	>	>	×	>	>	>	5	2c

APPENDIX 2. Risk of bias

Study	Consecutive or Random	No Exclusions	Explicit Bleeding Criteria	Correction of hemostasis standardized	CVC placement standardized	Primary data collection	Criteria met	Oxford CEBM level of evidence
Ong, 2012 ²⁹	>	>	×	X	X	>	ε. Γ	4
Oguzkurt, 2005 ²³	>	×	X	>	>	>	4	Зb
Ray, 1997 ³⁰	×	×	X	>	>	>	ŝ	4
Rizvi, 2000 ³¹	>	×	>	X	X	>	ŝ	4
Singh, 2015 ³²	>	×	>	X	>	X	m	4
Tercan, 2008 ³³	>	×	>	>	>	>	2	2c
Tomoyose ³⁴	>	>	×	×	>	×	0	4
Vinson, 2014 ²⁴	>	>	>	×	X	×	ε	4
Weigand, 2009 ³⁵	>	>	>	X	X	>	4	2c
Zeidler, 2011 ³⁶	>	>	>	×	>	×	4	2c
We assessed the risk of bleeding criteria; i data chart reports.	c of bias using the folli iv. correction of hemo	owing criteria: i. patier ostasis by transfusion p	nt selection random o standardized	r consecutive versus o versus left to the discr	ther, ii. Whether invesi etion of the physician;	igators excluded noi v. a protocol for CVC	n-prespecified patien placement; vi. Primar	: groups; iii. Explicitness y data collection versus

REFERENCES

- 1. American Society of Anesthesiologists Task Force on Central Venous A, Rupp SM, Apfelbaum JL, et al. Practice guidelines for central venous access: a report by the American Society of Anesthesiologists Task Force on Central Venous Access. *Anesthesiology*. 2012;116(3):539-573.
- 2. Freel AC, Shiloach M, Weigelt JA, et al. American College of Surgeons Guidelines Program: a process for using existing guidelines to generate best practice recommendations for central venous access. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons*. 2008;207(5):676-682.
- 3. Bodenham Chair A, Babu S, Bennett J, et al. Association of Anaesthetists of Great Britain and Ireland: Safe vascular access 2016. *Anaesthesia*. 2016;71(5):573-585.
- 4. Schiffer CA, Mangu PB, Wade JC, et al. Central venous catheter care for the patient with cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline. *J Clin Oncol*. 2013;31(10):1357-1370.
- 5. Levi M, Schultz M. Coagulopathy and platelet disorders in critically ill patients. *Minerva anestesiologica*. 2010;76(10):851-859.
- 6. Vlaar AP, Juffermans NP. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: a clinical review. *Lancet*. 2013;382(9896):984-994.
- 7. Yazer MH, Triulzi DJ, Shaz B, Kraus T, Zimring JC. Does a febrile reaction to platelets predispose recipients to red blood cell alloimmunization? *Transfusion*. 2009;49(6):1070-1075.
- 8. Savage WJ, Tobian AA, Savage JH, Hamilton RG, Ness PM. Atopic predisposition of recipients in allergic transfusion reactions to apheresis platelets. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2337-2342.
- 9. Centers for Disease C, Prevention. Fatal bacterial infections associated with platelet transfusions--United States, 2004. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*. 2005;54(7):168-170.
- 10. Vassallo RR. Recognition and management of antibodies to human platelet antigens in platelet transfusion-refractory patients. *Immunohematology*. 2009;25(3):119-124.
- 11. Vamvakas EC, Blajchman MA. Transfusion-related mortality: the ongoing risks of allogeneic blood transfusion and the available strategies for their prevention. *Blood.* 2009;113(15):3406-3417.
- 12. Foroutan-Rad M, Majidiani H, Dalvand S, et al. Toxoplasmosis in blood donors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Transfusion Medicine Reviews*. 2016.
- 13. Sarani B, Dunkman WJ, Dean L, Sonnad S, Rohrbach JI, Gracias VH. Transfusion of fresh frozen plasma in critically ill surgical patients is associated with an increased risk of infection. *Crit Care Med.* 2008;36(4):1114-1118.
- 14. Segal JB, Dzik WH, Transfusion Medicine/Hemostasis Clinical Trials N. Paucity of studies to support that abnormal coagulation test results predict bleeding in the setting of invasive procedures: an evidence-based review. *Transfusion*. 2005;45(9):1413-1425.
- 15. CBO transfusion guideline. 2011.
- 16. UK Blood Transfusion & Tissue Transplantation Services Transfusion Handbook 2013.
- 17. Red Cross Blood Practice Guidelines. 2010.

- Muller MC, Arbous MS, Spoelstra-de Man AM, et al. Transfusion of fresh-frozen plasma in critically ill patients with a coagulopathy before invasive procedures: a randomized clinical trial (CME). *Transfusion*. 2015;55(1):26-35; quiz 25.
- 19. DeLoughery T, Liebler J, Simonds V, Goodnight S. Invasive line placement in critically ill patients: do hemostatic defects matter? *Transfusion*. 1996;36(9):827-831.
- 20. Della Vigna P, Monfardini L, Bonomo G, et al. Coagulation Disorders in Patients with Cancer: Nontunneled Central Venous Catheter Placement with US Guidance—A Single-Institution Retrospective Analysis 1. *Radiology*. 2009;253(1):249-252.
- 21. Kander T, Frigyesi A, KJELDSEN-KRAGH J, Karlsson H, Rolander F, Schött U. Bleeding complications after central line insertions: relevance of pre-procedure coagulation tests and institutional transfusion policy. *Acta anaesthesiologica Scandinavica*. 2013;57(5):573-579.
- 22. Mumtaz H, Williams V, Hauer-Jensen M, et al. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *The American journal of surgery*. 2000;180(6):503-506.
- 23. Oguzkurt L, Tercan F, Kara G, Torun D, Kizilkilic O, Yildirim T. US-guided placement of temporary internal jugular vein catheters: immediate technical success and complications in normal and high-risk patients. *European journal of radiology*. 2005;55(1):125-129.
- 24. Vinson DR, Ballard DW, Hance LG, et al. Bleeding complications of central venous catheterization in septic patients with abnormal hemostasis. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 2014;32(7):737-742.
- 25. Fisher N, Mutimer D. Central venous cannulation in patients with liver disease and coagulopathy–a prospective audit. *Intensive care medicine*. 1999;25(5):481-485.
- 26. Haas B, Chittams JL, Trerotola SO. Large-bore tunneled central venous catheter insertion in patients with coagulopathy. *Journal of Vascular and Interventional Radiology*. 2010;21(2):212-217.
- 27. Mey U, Glasmacher A, Hahn C, et al. Evaluation of an ultrasound-guided technique for central venous access via the internal jugular vein in 493 patients. *Support Care Cancer*. 2003;11(3):148-155.
- 28. Nosari AM, Nador G, Gasperi AD, et al. Prospective monocentric study of non-tunnelled central venous catheter-related complications in hematological patients. *Leukemia & lymphoma*. 2008;49(11):2148-2155.
- 29. Ong M, Veillon D, Cotelingam J. Is platelet transfusion necessary prior to a central venous catheter placement in thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura patients? *J La State Med Soc.* 2012;164(5):283-284.
- Cavanna L, Civardi G, Vallisa D, et al. Ultrasound-guided central venous catheterization in cancer patients improves the success rate of cannulation and reduces mechanical complications: a prospective observational study of 1,978 consecutive catheterizations. *World J Surg Oncol.* 2010;8:91.
- 31. Rizvi MA, Vesely SK, George JN, et al. Complications of plasma exchange in 71 consecutive patients treated for clinically suspected thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura-hemolytic-uremic syndrome. *Transfusion*. 2000;40(8):896-901.
- 32. Singh SA, Sharma S, Singh A, Singh AK, Sharma U, Bhadoria AS. The safety of ultrasound guided central venous cannulation in patients with liver disease. *Saudi J Anaesth*. 2015;9(2):155-160.

- 33. Tercan F, Ozkan U, Oguzkurt L. US-guided placement of central vein catheters in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Eur J Radiol.* 2008;65(2):253-256.
- 34. Tomoyose T, Ohama M, Yamanoha A, Masuzaki H, Okudaira T, Tokumine J. Real-time ultrasoundguided central venous catheterization reduces the need for prophylactic platelet transfusion in thrombocytopenic patients with hematological malignancy. *Transfusion and Apheresis Science*. 2013;2(49):367-369.
- 35. Weigand K, Encke J, Meyer FJ, et al. Low Levels of Prothrombin Time (INR) and Platelets Do Not Increase the Risk of Significant Bleeding when Placing Central Venous Catheters*. *Medizinische Klinik.* 2009;104(5):331-335.
- 36. Zeidler K, Arn K, Senn O, Schanz U, Stussi G. Optimal preprocedural platelet transfusion threshold for central venous catheter insertions in patients with thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2269-2276.
- 37. Doerfler ME, Kaufman B, Goldenberg AS. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *CHEST Journal*. 1996;110(1):185-188.
- 38. Ray CE, Jr., Shenoy SS. Patients with thrombocytopenia: outcome of radiologic placement of central venous access devices. *Radiology*. 1997;204(1):97-99.
- 39. Barrera R, Mina B, Huang Y, Groeger JS. Acute complications of central line placement in profoundly thrombocytopenic cancer patients. *Cancer*. 1996;78(9):2025-2030.
- 40. Carino GP, Tsapenko AV, Sweeney JD. Central line placement in patients with and without prophylactic plasma. *Journal of critical care*. 2012;27(5):529. e529-529. e513.
- 41. Silberzweig JE, Sacks D, Khorsandi AS, Bakal CW, Society of Interventional Radiology Technology Assessment C. Reporting standards for central venous access. *J Vasc Interv Radiol.* 2003;14(9 Pt 2):S443-452.
- 42. Mey U, Glasmacher A, Hahn C, et al. Evaluation of an ultrasound-guided technique for central venous access via the internal jugular vein in 493 patients. *Supportive care in cancer.* 2003;11(3):148-155.
- 43. Arnold DM, Donahoe L, Clarke FJ, et al. Bleeding during critical illness: a prospective cohort study using a new measurement tool. *Clin Invest Med.* 2007;30(2):E93-102.
- 44. Ziselman EM, Bongiovanni MB, Wurzel HA. The complications of therapeutic plasma exchange. *Vox sanguinis.* 1984;46(5):270-276.
- 45. Doerfler ME, Kaufman B, Goldenberg AS. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Chest.* 1996;110(1):185-188.
- 46. Kander T, Tanaka KA, Norström E, Persson J, Schött U. The Effect and Duration of prophylactic platelet transfusions before insertion of a central venous catheter in patients with bone marrow failure evaluated with point-of-care methods and flow cytometry. *Anesthesia & Analgesia*. 2014;119(4):882-890.
- 47. Kumar A, Mhaskar R, Grossman BJ, et al. Platelet transfusion: a systematic review of the clinical evidence. *Transfusion*. 2015;55(5):1116-1127; quiz 1115.
- 48. Fragou M, Gravvanis A, Dimitriou V, et al. Real-time ultrasound-guided subclavian vein cannulation versus the landmark method in critical care patients: a prospective randomized study. *Crit Care Med.* 2011;39(7):1607-1612.

- 49. Hind D, Calvert N, McWilliams R, et al. Ultrasonic locating devices for central venous cannulation: meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2003;327(7411):361.
- 50. Brass P, Hellmich M, Kolodziej L, Schick G, Smith AF. Ultrasound guidance versus anatomical landmarks for subclavian or femoral vein catheterization. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2015;1:CD011447.
- 51. Brass P, Hellmich M, Kolodziej L, Schick G, Smith AF. Ultrasound guidance versus anatomical landmarks for internal jugular vein catheterization. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2015;1:CD006962.
- 52. Wigmore TJ, Smythe JF, Hacking MB, Raobaikady R, MacCallum NS. Effect of the implementation of NICE guidelines for ultrasound guidance on the complication rates associated with central venous catheter placement in patients presenting for routine surgery in a tertiary referral centre. *British journal of anaesthesia.* 2007;99(5):662-665.
- 53. Peris A, Zagli G, Bonizzoli M, et al. Implantation of 3951 long-term central venous catheters: performances, risk analysis, and patient comfort after ultrasound-guidance introduction. *Anesthesia & Analgesia.* 2010;111(5):1194-1201.
- 54. Delaney M, Meyer E, Cserti-Gazdewich C, et al. A systematic assessment of the quality of reporting for platelet transfusion studies. *Transfusion*. 2010;50(10):2135-2144.
- 55. Gualtieri E, Deppe SA, Sipperly ME, Thompson DR. Subclavian venous catheterization: greater success rate for less experienced operators using ultrasound guidance. *Crit Care Med.* 1995;23(4):692-697.
- 56. Moureau N, Lamperti M, Kelly LJ, et al. Evidence-based consensus on the insertion of central venous access devices: definition of minimal requirements for training. *British journal of anaesthesia*. 2013;110(3):347-356.
- 57. Sznajder JI, Zveibil FR, Bitterman H, Weiner P, Bursztein S. Central vein catheterization. Failure and complication rates by three percutaneous approaches. *Arch Intern Med.* 1986;146(2):259-261.
- 58. McGee DC, Gould MK. Preventing complications of central venous catheterization. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2003;348(12):1123-1133.
- 59. Kuo-Chih Chen AC-ML, Chee-Fah Chong and Tzong-Luen Wang. An overview of point-of-care ultrasound for soft tissue and musculoskeletal applications in the emergency department. *Journal of Intensive Care*. 2016;4(55).
- 60. Phillips B, Ball C, Sackett D, Badenoch D, Straus D, Haynes B. Oxford Centre for Evidence-Based Medicine-Levels of Evidence (March 2009). 2009. URL: www cebm net/oxford-centreevidence-based-medicine-levels-evidence-march-2009/(accessed 28 march 2017). 2014.



THE PRACTICE OF PLATELET TRANSFUSION PRIOR TO CENTRAL VENOUS CATHETERIZATION IN PRESENCE OF COAGULOPATHY: A NATIONAL SURVEY AMONG CLINICIANS

Emma K. van de Weerdt, Anna-Linda Peters, Eline J. Goudswaard, Jan M. Binnekade, Krijn P. van Lienden, Bart J. Biemond, Alexander P.J. Vlaar

VOX SANGUINIS 2017: VOLUME 112, ISSUE 4, PAGES 343-351

SUMMARY

Background. Coagulopathy in patients with an indication for a central venous catheter (CVC) is frequently corrected to prevent bleeding complications. However, retrospective studies support restrictive use of transfusion products. Platelet count thresholds vary significantly between guidelines, indicating uncertainty about the correct management in this clinical situation. We were interested in the current practice in the Netherlands.

Study design and methods. We conducted a mixed vignette and questionnaire web survey to investigate current practice and preferences for CVC placement. Clinical vignettes were used to quantify the tendency to administer platelet concentrate. A positive β-coefficient is in favor of administering platelet concentrate.

Results. Ninety-seven physicians answered the survey questions. (36 critical care physicians, 14 hematologists, 20 radiologists and 27 anesthesiologist). Eighty-six physicians subsequently completed the clinical vignettes (response rate 71%). Preferences in favor of correcting thrombocytopenia prior CVC placement were platelet counts of 10 x 10⁹ /l and 20 x 10⁹ /l (β = 3.9; β = 3.2 respectively), the subclavian insertion site (β = 0.8). An elevated INR (INR = 3; β = 0.6) and an elevated aPTT (aPTT = 60 seconds; β = 0.4) showed a positive trend towards platelet transfusion. Platelet transfusion was less likely in an emergency setting (β = -0.4).

Reported transfusion thresholds for CVC placement varied from <10 x 10⁹/L to 80 x 10⁹/L for platelet count, from 1.0 to 10.0 for INR, and from 25 seconds to 150 seconds for aPTT. Implementation of ultrasound guidance as standard practice was limited.

Conclusion. Current transfusion practice prior to CVC placement is highly variable. Physicians adjust the decision to correct coagulopathy prior CVC placement based on clinical parameters, insertion site and technique applied.

INTRODUCTION

Central venous catheters (CVCs) provide vascular access, which enables blood sampling, hemodynamic monitoring, hemodialysis and the administration of medication, fluids and parenteral nutrition. Although pivotal for treatment, CVC-placement may cause serious complications, including pneumothorax, incorrect position, hemothorax and catheter related bloodstream infection.¹⁻⁴ Patient and procedural characteristics such as catheter insertion site, insertion technique and the presence of coagulopathy influence periprocedural complications.

The use of real-time ultrasound during CVC insertion reduces the amount of complications compared to the traditional method based on anatomical landmarks.⁵ Ultrasound guidance leads to fewer complications by reducing the number of unsuccessful placements, puncture attempts, hematomas, inadvertent arterial punctures and the time to placement.⁵⁻⁹ Despite this evidence supporting ultrasonography for central venous cannulation, various authors showed limited implementation of real-time ultrasonography.¹⁰⁻¹³ The current study presents the first survey amongst Dutch physicians.

Central veins commonly used for cannulization are the internal jugular vein, the subclavian vein and the femoral vein. Catheter site selection is based on the preference of the physician and patient related factors. A catheter located on the chest is more is more comfortable for ambulant patients as compared to the neck and groin region. The femoral vein is often presumed to have a higher infection rate, although literature does not support that the amount of catheter related bloodstream infections differs per site.¹⁴ The internal jugular vein and femoral vein are relatively superficially located, allowing manual compression in case of a post-procedural bleeding. These factors may play a role in catheter site selection in patients with coagulopathy. We assumed that physicians adjust their preference for access site on the abovementioned clinical parameters. If patient related factors result in a strong preference for a specific insertion site, physicians may choose to accept possible disadvantages of that insertion site.

Patients in need for CVC frequently suffer from hemostatic disorders. In patients with coagulopathy, physicians are often hesitant to insert a CVC due to the perceived increased risk of bleeding. Based on guidelines, coagulopathy was defined as abnormal classical coagulation tests (i.e. aPTT >1.5 ULN and INR>1.5) or a reduced platelet count (platelet count <50x10⁹/L) in the current study.¹⁵⁻¹⁸

Only limited evidence on the minimal preprocedural platelet count prior to central venous catheter placement is available. Classical coagulation tests, including PT, INR and platelet

count are poor predictors of bleeding complications after CVC placement.¹⁹⁻²¹ With respect to platelet count, it remains a matter of debate what the minimal platelet count prior to central venous catheter placement should be.¹⁹ Current guidelines are contradicting, and based on very-low-quality evidence. These international guidelines support correction of a platelet count varying from 20 to 50 x 10⁹/L, prior to central venous catheter placement.^{15-17,22} Recent evidence suggests that ultrasound guided CVC placement can safely be performed up to an uncorrected platelet count of 20 x 10^9 /L.²³ Little is known about how this has influenced current practice. Data on physician's attitude towards the correction of thrombocytopenia prior to CVC placements and preferences on CVC placement in presence of coagulopathy is lacking.

The current study aims to designate factors that influence the clinical decision to transfuse platelets prior to central venous catheter insertion. This gives insight into the current transfusion practice and factors influencing the decision to transfuse platelets prophylactically. This can provide direction for expert-based guidelines and might reveal possible targets for the reduction of the use of transfusion products.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Setting

We contacted the chiefs of the departments of critical care, hematology, (interventional) radiology and anesthesiology for participation in this study. Hospitals were included if an intensive care unit with five or more beds equipped for mechanical ventilation was present (N = 64). Chiefs were requested to indicate the physician in their department who was most experienced with central venous catheters and coagulopathy. An email invitation with a brief introduction on the aim of the study was sent to this physician. If either the chief, or the designated physician did not respond, at least two reminders were sent.

The survey

The questions in the survey were assigned in a fixed order. (The complete Survey Questionnaire and Clinical vignettes are provided in Supplement 2.) The survey began with characteristics of the physician, after which questions about current practice and preference on central venous catheter placement in the various centers were asked. Subsequently, local practice for transfusion triggers and policy were surveyed. Thereafter, the sixteen vignettes were posed. Finally, respondents were asked to indicate whether they support the National and International guidelines that advocates correction of a platelet count below 50×10^{9} /L prior to CVC placement. Space for a write-in was available.

To pre-test the survey, an independent representative of each specialty was asked to assess the survey questions for clarity and consistency. The content of the survey was not altered after this consultation.

The questions and vignettes were hosted on Survey Monkey[®] (http://www.surveymonkey. com). A bar representing progress in the survey was displayed. The survey could be paused and resumed at all times. The survey was opened between November 2015 and April 2016.

Vignettes

A vignette is a brief hypothetical scenario that provides information for participants to have an understanding of the scenario being depicted, asking how they would react in the given situation. Vignette-based surveys are particularly useful in the quantitative study of attitudes and preferences.²⁴ This method was validated to assess physician practice variation in clinical decision-making.²⁵ Physicians were asked to express their tendency to administer platelet concentrate with different combinations of factors. Vignettes were used to identify clinical factors that contribute to the decision to administer prophylactic platelets prior to CVC placement.

Elements that could influence the tendency to transfuse prophylactic platelets prior to central venous catheter placement were identified through previous studies and the clinical expertise of the authors. Risk factors for bleeding were presumed to influence the clinical decision to administer prophylactic platelet transfusion. Factors were divided in laboratory-, patient-, catheter- and procedure- related risk factors. Laboratory risk factors included classical coagulation parameters, e.g. platelet count, aPTT and PT.^{20,26-28} Insertion site has been reported to influence bleeding complications. The femoral access site carries the largest risk of mechanical complications.²⁹ Subclavian catheterization is more likely to be complicated by hemothorax as compared to the internal jugular site.²⁹ We postulated that the absent possibility to apply manual compression on the subclavian site would improve the likelihood to transfuse prophylactic platelets, as compared to the femoral and jugular site.

To enhance feasibility, factors were reduced based on interdisciplinary consensus. (Supplement 1. Patient and catheter related factors that were presumed to be considered before administering platelet concentrate prior to CVC placement) Six factors remained after assessment for clinical relevance by a critical care physician, a hematologist and an interventional radiologist. The levels of the determinants were based on agreement. The factors and levels implemented in the vignettes are displayed in Table 1. Two factors with three levels, and four factors with two levels were embedded in the survey. A full factorial design would require 144 vignettes, which is not feasible. Therefore, the number

of representative clinical vignettes was reduced to 16 using an orthogonal main effects design (SPSS Version 22, SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL)^{24,30} Respondents were asked to rate the extent to which they were inclined to administer prophylactic platelet concentrate. A Likert scale was used ranging from 0 (totally disagree) to 7 (totally agree) to answer the question: "would you administer platelet concentrate prior to central venous catheter placement?" (Supplement 2. The Survey Questionnaire and Clinical vignettes)

Factor	Level
1. Severity of thrombocytopenia	Platelet count of 10x10 ⁹ , 20x10 ⁹ or 50x10 ⁹
2. INR	1,5 or 3.
3. aPTT	30 seconds or 60 seconds.
4. Location	Jugular, femoral or subclavian vein
5. Setting	Emergency or elective.
6. Insertion technique	Ultrasound-guided or landmark.

TABLE 1. Factors and levels implemented in the vig	Inette
--	--------

Statistical analysis

Parametric data was expressed as medians with ranges, non-parametric data as means with standard deviations. Categorical variables were expressed as n (%). To test groups of continuous normally distributed variables, Student's t-test was used or, when more than two independent groups were involved, the ANOVA analysis. Likewise, if continuous data was not normally distributed, the Mann-Whitney U test was used or the Kruskal-Wallis test to compare three or more groups. Categorical variables were compared with the Chi-square test or Fisher's exact tests when appropriate. A p-value of less than 0.05 was considered to be significant. To correct for multiple testing, tests were followed by Bonferroni post-test. For the Kruskall-Wallis test, the incorporated Bonferroni post-test was using SPSS software. For the Chi-square test, with 12 tests, an adjusted p-value of 0.004 was considered to be significant.

The preferences for the vignettes were expressed as utilities. To test internal consistency, Chronbach's was determined for the clinical vignettes. Conjoint analysis was performed to calculate the relative weights for each level of the factor levels. This resulted in a utility score (common unit) for each factor level expressed as β with 95% confidence interval. The β value represents the direction of the preference, and its effect size. Higher values indicate greater preference. Negative β values indicate preferences against the positive direction of the statement, i.e. against the administration of prophylactic platelet concentrate. The

utility for a particular factor level is determined by multiplying the β with the defined factor category, i.e, one times β , two times β depending on the number of levels per factor. Analyses were carried out using SPSS software (Version 22, SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL).

RESULTS

Chiefs of 122 departments gave consent for participation in the study. Of the 122 questionnaires sent, 97 physicians completed the questionnaire (response rate 80%). The responding physicians represented the fields of critical care (N = 36), anesthesiology (N = 27), radiology (N = 20) and hematology (N = 14). The physicians were employed in 54 hospitals. A total of 86 physicians completed the vignettes (response rate 71%). Characteristics of the responding physicians are listed in Table 2. No differences in age and years of experience per specialty were present. The responding hematologists worked more frequently in academic hospitals, compared to the respondents of other specialties.

		0, ,			
Medical Specialty	Critical care (n = 36)	Hematology (n = 14)	Radiology (n = 20)	Anesthesiology (n = 27)	Total (n = 97)
Age (SD)	44 ± 7	46 ± 14	47 ± 19	47 ± 7	46 ± 7
Years of experience %					
0-5	25	14	15	7	17
6-10	44	43	30	22	35
11-15	11	21	5	30	16
16-20	11	7	20	7	11
> 20	8	14	30	33	21
Hospital					
Academic	17	57*	20	15	28
Non-academic	83	43	80	85	72

These numbers represent the lowest platelet count, maximum aPTT and maximum INR that was prior to CVC placement, without preprocedural correction of hemostasis with blood products.

* Hematologists more frequently worked in an academic center as compared to other medical specialties, difference significant at the 0.05 level.

Questionnaire

Site of insertion

The first set of questions investigated current practice and preferences for central venous catheter placement. The respondents were asked to indicate their preferences for CVC insertion site. The jugular vein was most frequently preferred (54%), followed by the subclavian vein (37%), and the femoral vein (3%); 5% of the respondents did not have

a general preference for insertion site. The preferences for insertion site per discipline are displayed in Table 3. Hematologists differed significantly from radiologists and anesthesiologists, and prefered the subclavian and femoral site more frequently (Adjusted Residual of -2.7 for jugular site, p < 0.05). The majority of respondents (92%) believed an association between catheter location and catheter-related bloodstream infections exists. Most respondents considered the femoral vein to be at most risk for infection.

Physicians adjusted their preferences based on clinical parameters. If the catheter was expected to be in place for at least 5 days, the subclavian vein was preferred over the femoral and jugular site. In case of chemotherapy, the subclavian vein was preferred more frequently. No differences were found if the indication for CVC was hemodialysis (CVVH). In patients with increased bleeding tendency, the jugular and femoral vein were chosen above the subclavian vein.

	Subclavian vein	Internal Jugular vein	Femoral vein	No Preference
General preference (%)	37	54	3	5
Anesthesiology	26	70	0	4
Critical Care	50	47	0	3
Hematology	50	211	14	14
Radiology	13	73	7	7
In increased bleeding tendency	3	66	29	2 ²
Expected indwelling time >5 days	61 ³	33 ³	2	3
Indication:				
Chemotherapy	58 ⁴	23 ⁴	1	18
CVVH	9	49	32	10

TABLE 3. Preferences for catheter insertion site

 $^{\scriptscriptstyle 1}$ Hematologist had a negative preference for the IJV compared to other disciplines. (P < 0.05)

² In increased bleeding tendency, physicians less frequently had no preference (P < 0.01)

 3 For an expected indwelling time of >5 days, the SCV was preferred over the IJV and FV (P < 0.05)

 4 For chemotherapy the SCV was preferred over the internal jugular vein (P < 0.05)

Landmark versus Ultrasound

The disciplines varied in the use of ultrasound for CVC placement. 86% of physicians performed central venous catheter placement in the previous year. All radiologists used ultrasound at all times, which differed from the other specialties (adjusted residual 5.2, p < 0.01). Only a minority of critical care physicians (39%), anesthesiologists (26%) and hematologists (14%) used ultrasound at all times. Almost a third of hematologists (29%), 17% of critical care physicians and 11% of anesthesiologists never used ultrasound for CVC placement. Disciplinary differences in the use of ultrasound, are displayed in Figure 1. The

physicians that always used ultrasound had a preference for the jugular site (Adjusted residual 4.0, p < 0.01). Contrastingly, physicians with a preference for the subclavian site made less use of ultrasound as compared to the other preferences (Adjusted residual -3.5, p < 0.05).



FIGURE 1: The use of ultrasound per medical specialty (%)

Correction of coagulopathy

The questionnaire revealed that interdisciplinary differences in triggers for correction of coagulopathy are present. The intensive care physicians had a more restrictive transfusion policy for platelet count and INR as compared to all other surveyed medical specialists (Kruskal Wallis test, p = 0.047 and p = 0.045 respectively). Furthermore, platelet transfusion practice varied amongst physicians. Of the respondents 46% indicated to correct a platelet count of $30-50 \times 10^9$ /L. This amount increased to 64% of physicians for a platelet count between $10-30 \times 10^9$ /L. Hematologists corrected a low platelet count more frequently compared to the other surveyed disciplines. Only a minority of physicians stated to transfuse platelet concentrate if the patient uses a single platelet inhibitor (2%). This number increased to 17% if a patient uses double platelet aggregation. If thrombocytopenia is corrected prior to CVC placement, 63% of physicians stated to determine the amount of transfused platelets based on platelet increment. Platelet increment was measured by 51% of physicians.

Bleeding complications

Of the surveyed physicians, 26% had seen at least one central venous catheter-related bleeding complication in the previous year, resulting in a total of 37 bleeding events (range 0-5). Two of these bleeding events occurred in patients with a platelet count below 50 x 10^{9} /L.

Medical Specialty	Critical care	Hematology	Radiology	Anesthesiology	Total
Platelet count	20 [<10-60] *	40 [<10-60]	50 [<10-60]	40 [10-80]	30 [10-80]
aPTT	60 [35-150]	40 [30-50]	45 [0-60]	50 [25-120]	50 [0-150]
PT (INR)	3 [1-10] *	1.5 [1-2.5]	2 [1.5-2.5]	2 [1.4-5]	2 [1-10]

TABLE 4. Laboratory thresholds for correction of hemostasis per specialty

These numbers represent the lowest platelet count, maximum aPTT and maximum INR that was prior to CVC placement, without preprocedural correction of hemostasis with blood products.

* Critical care physicians had a lower platelet count threshold and higher INR threshold as compared to other medical specialties, mean difference significant at the 0.05 level.



FIGURE 2. Relative preferences of all disciplines combined for determinants on the decision to administer prophylactic platelet concentrate

Vignette

The relative preferences of all disciplines in favor of administering prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheterization are shown in Figure 2. The platelet count was the most important factor that contributed to the decision to administer platelet concentrate. A platelet count of 10 x 10⁹ /L was a stronger positive preference for administering platelet concentrate ($\beta = 3.9 [3.7 - 4.3]$ vs. neutral) than a platelet count of 20 x 10⁹ /L ($\beta = 3.2 [2.9 - 3.5]$ vs. neutral). The subclavian site had a positive preference for transfusion ($\beta = 0.8 [0.5 - 1.1]$ vs neutral). In contrast, the femoral insertion site showed a negative trend for the administration of platelet concentrate ($\beta = -0.2 [-0.5 - 0.06]$ vs

neutral). A central venous line in an emergency setting was a negative determinant for platelet transfusion as compared to an elective setting ($\beta = -0.4$ [-0.6 - - 0.2]) vs neutral). A patient with an INR of 3.0 showed a positive trend for platelet transfusion as compared to a patient with an INR of 1.5 ($\beta = 0.6$ [-0.2 - 1.4] vs neutral). Likewise, a patient with an aPTT of 60 showed a stronger positive trend for platelet concentrate than an aPTT of 30 ($\beta = 0.4$ [-0.4 - 1.2] vs neutral). The vignettes were reliable with a Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.901$.

DISCUSSION

The main finding of this study are 1) current transfusion practice prior to CVC placement is highly variable 2) physicians adjust the decision to correct thrombocytopenia prior CVC placement based on clinical parameters, insertion site and technique applied 3) despite proven superiority, the use of ultrasound is still not well implemented among all disciplines involved in CVC placement.

The decision to administer platelet concentrate was influenced by patient and procedural factors, such as insertion site and technique used. Physicians were more inclined to administer prophylactic platelet concentrate in patients with an elevated INR or APTT. However, it is known that plasmatic coagulation disorders are not corrected by platelet concentrate. Our results suggest that physicians take multiple risk factors into account and construct a 'risk profile' for bleeding. However, current guidelines set the indication for prophylactic platelet transfusion solely based on absolute platelet count. This might explain why a considerable fraction of physicians did not adhere to current guidelines on correction of coagulopathy prior to CVC placement. This is also in line with the finding that absolute platelet count is a poor predictor for bleeding complications after central venous catheterization.^{19,20}.

The majority of physicians preferred the internal jugular vein as access site for CVCplacement in presence of coagulopathy. However, hematologist preferred the subclavian site. An explanation for this may be that the subclavian site might give more patient comfort compared to the other sites. On the other hand, the subclavian vein cannot be manually compressed in case of bleeding and is more difficult to visualize using ultrasound, in contrast to the other access sites. In line with this we showed that the catheter location influenced the decision to administer platelets. Consequently, physicians might adjust transfusion triggers based on the preferred catheter site and their ability to perform ultrasound guided CVC placement. Hence, physicians may correct coagulopathy in order to allow catheter placement in the subclavian site. Ultrasound guidance for CVC placement was not routinely used by all physicians, despite the proven superiority of ultrasound guided CVC-placement over the landmark technique.⁵⁻⁹ We did not look into motives for the omission of ultrasound during insertion. In a previous survey amongst emergency physicians in the United States, those who never used US considered insufficient training and lack of equipment as top barriers.³¹ Other authors identified "no apparent need", and limited availability of ultrasound equipment as important reasons not to use ultrasound.^{10,12,13} It was striking to observe that the implementation of ultrasound was limited among critical care physicians, while critical care physicians were most restrictive with the use of blood products to correct coagulopathy. The restrictive policy may be explained by the increasing evidence on transfusion related morbidity in this patient population.³²⁻³⁴

The vignettes showed a decreasing trend in the tendency to administer platelet concentrate if ultrasound was present during CVC placement. This is in line with retrospective studies that support a more restrictive transfusion policy, on the condition that CVC placement is performed by an experienced physician under ultrasound guidance.^{23,35} The finding that the use of ultrasound for CVC placement is lacking is important to generalize the results of such trials on the correction of coagulopathy prior to CVC placement. Currently, a randomized trial is conducted on omitting correction of severe thrombocytopenia prior to ultrasound guided CVC placement, by well-trained physicians (PACER Trial, registered at http://www. trialregister.nl, registration number NTR5653). If this study concludes that it is safe to omit correction of coagulopathic patients is warranted. Before lowering transfusion thresholds prior to CVC placement, training and education on application of ultrasound is essential among disciplines involved in CVC placement.

Our study had several limitations. First, the four medical specialties treat partially distinct patient populations, with various illnesses. Age and years of experience did not differ between respondents of different specialties. However, hematologists more frequently worked in an academic hospital. This might have affected our results. Second, the questionnaire and clinical vignette used a fixed clinical scenario which may not have been representative for all disciplines which may have influenced the outcome. Our overall response rate was good, but we were not able to reach all Dutch hospitals with at least 5 beds equipped for mechanical ventilation. However, we believe that the high rate of respondents of all disciplines from academic hospitals, large teaching hospitals and small regional hospitals ensures that our study results are representative practice of CVC placement in the presence of coagulopathy.

In conclusion, physicians adjust the decision to correct coagulopathy prior CVC placement based on clinical parameters, insertion site and technique applied. Ultrasonographic guidance during CVC placement is not implemented as standard care for all disciplines. Current practice for pre-procedural correction of hemostasis varied widely, with a trend towards a more restrictive transfusion policy. Well-designed studies are needed to determine the optimal transfusion trigger prior CVC placement in presence of coagulopathy. **SUPPLEMENT 1.** Patient and catheter related factors that were presumed to be considered before administering platelet concentrate prior to CVC placement

- 1. Coagulation tests, e.g. platelet count, INR, aPTT
- 2. Patients with a history of failed catherization attempts
- 3. Previous surgery, scarring
- 4. BMI
- 5. Lever failure
- 6. Renal failure
- 7. Previous bleeding, other than CVC related
- 8. Indication for catheter placement (elective or emergency)
- 9. Experience of physician performing procedure
- 10. Catheter site
- 11. Large bore dialysis catheter vs standard CVC
- 12. Use of ultrasound
- * 1. A patient with an indication for the elective placement (>1 hour) of a central venous catheter (CVC) has a platelet count of 10 x10^9, an INR 3 and an aPTT of 60 seconds.

You will insert the catheter via the Landmark technique, in the femoral vein.

Would you administer one unit of prophylactic platelet concentrate prior to the insertion of the CVC?



SUPPLEMENT 2. Example vignette

REFERENCES

- 1. Cortelezzi A, Fracchiolla N, Maisonneuve P, et al. Central venous catheter-related complications in patients with hematological malignancies: a retrospective analysis of risk factors and prophylactic measures. *Leukemia & lymphoma*. 2003;44(9):1495-1501.
- 2. Eisen LA, Narasimhan M, Berger JS, Mayo PH, Rosen MJ, Schneider RF. Mechanical complications of central venous catheters. *J Intensive Care Med*. 2006;21(1):40-46.
- 3. Taylor RW, Palagiri AV. Central venous catheterization. Crit Care Med. 2007;35(5):1390-1396.
- 4. Boersma RS, Jie KS, Verbon A, van Pampus EC, Schouten HC. Thrombotic and infectious complications of central venous catheters in patients with hematological malignancies. *Ann Oncol.* 2008;19(3):433-442.
- 5. Hind D, Calvert N, McWilliams R, et al. Ultrasonic locating devices for central venous cannulation: meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2003;327(7411):361.
- 6. Fragou M, Gravvanis A, Dimitriou V, et al. Real-time ultrasound-guided subclavian vein cannulation versus the landmark method in critical care patients: a prospective randomized study. *Crit Care Med.* 2011;39(7):1607-1612.
- Wu S-y, Ling Q, Cao L-h, Wang J, Xu M-x, Zeng W-a. Real-time Two-dimensional Ultrasound Guidance for Central Venous CannulationA Meta-analysis. *The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists*. 2013;118(2):361-375.
- 8. Froehlich CD, Rigby MR, Rosenberg ES, et al. Ultrasound-guided central venous catheter placement decreases complications and decreases placement attempts compared with the landmark technique in patients in a pediatric intensive care unit*. *Critical care medicine*. 2009;37(3):1090-1096.
- 9. Powell JT, Mink JT, Nomura JT, et al. Ultrasound-guidance can reduce adverse events during femoral central venous cannulation. *The Journal of emergency medicine*. 2014;46(4):519-524.
- 10. Maizel J, Bastide M-A, Richecoeur J, et al. Practice of ultrasound-guided central venous catheter technique by the French intensivists: a survey from the BoReal study group. *Annals of Intensive Care*. 2016;6(1):76.
- 11. Matava C, Hayes J. A survey of ultrasound use by academic and community anesthesiologists in Ontario. *Can J Anaesth.* 2011;58(10):929-935.
- 12. Bailey PL, Glance LG, Eaton MP, Parshall B, McIntosh S. A survey of the use of ultrasound during central venous catheterization. *Anesth Analg.* 2007;104(3):491-497.
- 13. Soni NJ, Reyes LF, Keyt H, et al. Use of ultrasound guidance for central venous catheterization: a national survey of intensivists and hospitalists. *J Crit Care*. 2016;36:277-283.
- 14. Marik PE, Flemmer M, Harrison W. The risk of catheter-related bloodstream infection with femoral venous catheters as compared to subclavian and internal jugular venous catheters: a systematic review of the literature and meta-analysis. *Crit Care Med.* 2012;40(8):2479-2485.
- 15. CBO transfusion guideline. 2011.
- 16. UK Blood Transfusion & Tissue Transplantation Services Transfusion Handbook 2013.
- 17. Red Cross Blood Practice Guidelines. 2010.

- Patel IJ, Davidson JC, Nikolic B, et al. Consensus guidelines for periprocedural management of coagulation status and hemostasis risk in percutaneous image-guided interventions. *J Vasc Interv Radiol*. 2012;23(6):727-736.
- 19. Kumar A, Mhaskar R, Grossman BJ, et al. Platelet transfusion: a systematic review of the clinical evidence. *Transfusion*. 2015;55(5):1116-1127; quiz 1115.
- 20. Segal JB, Dzik WH, Transfusion Medicine/Hemostasis Clinical Trials N. Paucity of studies to support that abnormal coagulation test results predict bleeding in the setting of invasive procedures: an evidence-based review. *Transfusion*. 2005;45(9):1413-1425.
- 21. Desborough M, Stanworth S. Plasma transfusion for bedside, radiologically guided, and operating room invasive procedures. *Transfusion*. 2012;52 Suppl 1:20S-29S.
- 22. Kaufman RM, Djulbegovic B, Gernsheimer T, et al. Platelet transfusion: a clinical practice guideline from the AABB. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2015;162(3):205-213.
- 23. Zeidler K, Arn K, Senn O, Schanz U, Stussi G. Optimal preprocedural platelet transfusion threshold for central venous catheter insertions in patients with thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2269-2276.
- 24. Braun V, Clarke V. Successful qualitative research: A practical guide for beginners. Sage; 2013.
- 25. Veloski J, Tai S, Evans AS, Nash DB. Clinical vignette-based surveys: a tool for assessing physician practice variation. *American Journal of Medical Quality*. 2005;20(3):151-157.
- 26. Doerfler ME, Kaufman B, Goldenberg AS. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Chest.* 1996;110(1):185-188.
- 27. Muller MC, Arbous MS, Spoelstra-de Man AM, et al. Transfusion of fresh-frozen plasma in critically ill patients with a coagulopathy before invasive procedures: a randomized clinical trial (CME). *Transfusion*. 2015;55(1):26-35; quiz 25.
- 28. Tercan F, Ozkan U, Oguzkurt L. US-guided placement of central vein catheters in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Eur J Radiol.* 2008;65(2):253-256.
- 29. McGee DC, Gould MK. Preventing complications of central venous catheterization. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2003;348(12):1123-1133.
- 30. Aiman-Smith L, Scullen SE, Barr SH. Conducting studies of decision making in organizational contexts: A tutorial for policy-capturing and other regression-based techniques. *Organizational Research Methods*. 2002;5(4):388-414.
- 31. Buchanan MS, Backlund B, Liao MM, et al. Use of ultrasound guidance for central venous catheter placement: survey from the American Board of Emergency Medicine Longitudinal Study of Emergency Physicians. *Academic Emergency Medicine*. 2014;21(4):416-421.
- 32. Murphy EL, Kwaan N, Looney MR, et al. Risk factors and outcomes in transfusion-associated circulatory overload. *The American journal of medicine*. 2013;126(4):357. e329-357. e338.
- 33. Vlaar AP, Juffermans NP. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: a clinical review. *Lancet*. 2013;382(9896):984-994.
- 34. Khan H, Belsher J, Yilmaz M, et al. Fresh-frozen plasma and platelet transfusions are associated with development of acute lung injury in critically ill medical patients. *Chest.* 2007;131(5):1308-1314.

35. Della Vigna P, Monfardini L, Bonomo G, et al. Coagulation Disorders in Patients with Cancer: Nontunneled Central Venous Catheter Placement with US Guidance—A Single-Institution Retrospective Analysis 1. *Radiology*. 2009;253(1):249-252.



PROPHYLACTIC PLATELET TRANSFUSION PRIOR TO CENTRAL VENOUS CATHETER PLACEMENT IN PATIENTS WITH THROMBOCYTOPENIA: STUDY PROTOCOL FOR A RANDOMISED CONTROLLED TRIAL

> Emma K. van de Weerdt, Bart J. Biemond, Sacha S. Zeerleder, Krijn P. van Lienden, Jan M. Binnekade, Alexander P.J. Vlaar

> > TRIALS 2018 19:127

SUMMARY

Background. Severe thrombocytopenia should be corrected by prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter (CVC) insertion, according to national and international guidelines. Even though correction is thought to prevent bleeding complications, evidence supporting the routine administration of prophylactic platelets is absent. Furthermore, platelet transfusion bears inherent risk. Since the introduction of ultrasound-guided CVC placement, bleeding complication rates have decreased. The objective of the current trial is, therefore, to demonstrate that omitting prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to CVC placement in severely thrombocytopenic patients is non-inferior compared to prophylactic platelet transfusion.

Methods / Design. The PACER trial is an investigator-initiated, national, multicentre, single blinded, randomised controlled, non-inferior, two-arm trial in haematologic and / or intensive care patients with a platelet count of between 10-50 x 10⁹ /L and an indication for central venous catheter placement. Consecutive patients are randomly assigned to either receive 1 unit of platelet concentrate, or receive no prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to CVC insertion. The primary endpoint is WHO grades 2-4 bleeding. Secondary endpoints are any bleeding complication, costs, length of intensive care and hospital stay and transfusion requirements.

Discussion. This is the first prospective, randomised controlled trial powered to test the hypothesis whether omitting forgoing platelet transfusion prior to central venous cannulation leads to an equal occurrence of clinical relevant bleeding complications in critically ill and haematologic patients with thrombocytopenia.

Trial registration. Nederlands Trial Registry, ID: NTR5653 (http://www.trialregister.nl/ trialreg/index.asp), registered on 27 January 2016. Currently recruiting. Randomisation commenced on 23 February 2016.

INTRODUCTION

Central venous catheter (CVC) placement is a frequently applied medical intervention that enables both monitoring and treatment of patients. ^{1,2} The inserted cannula provides central venous access either in the neck region (subclavian vein or jugular vein) or groin region (femoral vein). CVCs form an essential element of treatment in various patient categories, mainly hematologic and intensive care patients. ^{1,2} The latter patient categories have an elevated risk for a low platelet count (thrombocytopenia), due to their treatment and the physiopathology of their illnesses. ³⁻⁵ Thrombocytopenia is associated with an increased bleeding risk for many invasive procedures. ⁶ However, abnormal traditional coagulation tests are known to be a poor predictor of peri-procedural bleeding. ⁷⁻⁹ Current national and international guidelines are conflicting, most recent Dutch and UK guidelines support prophylactic platelet transfusion below a platelet count of 50x10⁹/L, prior to CVC placement. ^{10,11} Others support the administration of prophylactic platelet transfusion below a platelet count of 20x10⁹/L, however the evidence supporting these recommendations is of low quality. ^{12,13} Current prophylactic platelet transfusion practice prior to CVC placement varies widely. ¹⁴

In the last decades, more has become known about transfusion related morbidity and mortality; platelet transfusion bears a substantial risk for morbidity and mortality, including transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI), transfusion associated cardiac overload (TACO), allergic reactions, allo-immunisation and transfusion related infections. ¹⁵⁻²¹ In a prospective cohort study of consecutive ICU patients receiving blood transfusion products, 6% developed TACO. ²² In the Netherlands, 0.32% of pooled platelet concentrates and 0.23% of apheresis platelet concentrate units are contaminated with bacteria. ²³ Transfusion of platelets is an independent risk factor for the onset of nosocomial infections in ICU patients, with a hazard ratio of 1.40 (95% CI: 1.2-1.8). ²⁴ Next to the burden of transfusion exposure, blood products are expensive and scarce. Critically ill and hematologic patients are at higher risk of transfusion related morbidity and mortality. ^{15,25} Altogether, these insights in transfusion related morbidity and mortality have made platelet transfusion without a very strict indication less desirable.

Recent retrospective studies suggest that the experience of the physician and the technique used (ultrasound vs. landmark) rather than the platelet count predicts bleeding complications. ²⁶⁻²⁸ The introduction of ultrasound (US) guidance for central venous catheter placement was a major improvement. ²⁹ The use of US for CVC insertion results in a lower number of puncture attempts, arterial puncture, hematoma pneumothorax and hematothorax. ²⁹⁻³¹ A meta-analyis showed a lower incidence of arterial puncture

with the use of US, namely 37/2009 (1.8%), compared to 196/2018 (9.7%) with anatomical landmarks (RR 0.25, 95% CI 0.15 to 0.42). Also, the occurrence of hematoma was reduced from 113/1512 (7.5%) to 24/1500 (1.6%), with a RR 0.30 (95% CI 0.19 to 0.46) 31

Consequently, recent retrospective studies suggest that ultrasound guided central venous cannulation can safely be performed in patients with a platelet count above 20 x 10 ⁹/L. ^{28,32,33} In a study with 604 CVC placements, in 193 patients with acute leukemia, manual compression to stop bleeding was required in 8 patients, no major bleeding was observed. ²⁸ However, this study missed a control group and the administration of prophylactic platelet transfusion was not standardised, resulting in high risk of bias.

The current protocol describes the first randomised controlled trial to evaluate the effect of prophylactic platelet transfusion in hematologic and intensive care patients, in need of a central venous catheter.

METHODS/DESIGN

Study hypothesis

We hypothesize that the improved standards of CVC placement, e.g. the use of ultrasound, make correction of thrombocytopenia prior to CVC placement obsolete.

Study objective

The primary objective is to demonstrate that the omission of prophylactic platelet transfusion in severely thrombocytopenic patients does not increase the amount of bleeding complications related to CVC placement.

Primary endpoint

A procedure-related relevant bleeding, occurring within 24 hours after the procedure. A WHO grade 2-4 up to 24 hours of randomization is defined as relevant bleeding.

Secondary endpoints

- Platelet transfusion requirements within 24 hours of CVC placement
- Number of RBC transfusions within 24 hours of CVC placement
- WHO grade 1 bleeding within 24 hours of CVC placement
- Haematoma-size
- Haemoglobin level at 1 hour and 24 hours after CVC placement
- Platelet transfusion increment
- HEME-bleeding score (Additional file 1)
- Allergic transfusion reaction within 24 hours
- Onset of acute lung injury within 48 hours
- Length of hospital stay
- Costs

WHO Bleeding score.

Specified	I for Central Venous Catheter related bleeding*
Grade 1	Haematoma <10 cm. Oozing.
Grade 2	Haematoma > 10 cm. Bleeding that requires more than 20 minutes of (manual) compression in order to cease. Bleeding not requiring red cell transfusion within 24 hours of onset and without hemodynamic instability.
Grade 3	Bleeding requiring red cell specifically for support of bleeding within 24 hours of onset and without hemodynamic instability.
Grade 4	Fatal bleeding. Bleeding associated with hemodynamic instability.

*All bleeding must be Central Venous Catheter related, within 24 hours after insertion.

Design

The PACER trial is a randomised controlled non-inferiority trial on prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement in patients with severe thrombocytopenia. It is an investigator-initiated, multicentre, parallel randomised controlled two-arm trial in hematologic and /or intensive care patients with thrombocytopenia and an indication for central venous catheter placement. The PACER trial will be conducted according to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki as stated in the current version of Fortaleza, Brazil, 2013 ³⁴ and in accordance with the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act (WMO). The Institutional Review Board of the Academic Medical Centre, Amsterdam, the Netherlands, approved the trial protocol under reference number 2015_27#B201662. The trial is registered at http://www.trialregister.nl (NTR5653). Intensive care patients will be provisionally included under a strategy of deferred consent, which is explained in detail in the *consent* section below. For patients at the department of haematology, written informed consent is obtained prior to randomisation.

CONSORT diagram

The CONSORT diagram of the PACER study is presented in Figure 1. Consecutive thrombocytopenic patients with an indication for central venous catheterisation are screened. Demographic data are registered regardless of meeting enrolment criteria using

a predefined screen log. If patients are excluded for participation, the reason(s) for exclusion are registered. For the screening of thrombocytopenia, routinely conducted laboratory values are used. The indication for a CVC is determined at physician's discretion.

Setting

The PACER trial is a multicentre study performed in six academic and five teaching hospitals in the Netherlands. We plan to include 392 patients in 36 months, with a potential limit of 462 patients to accommodate loss to follow up and possible drop out.

Study population

Thrombocytopenic patients with a platelet count of 10-50 x 10° are eligible for participation if a central line is indicated. Both patients who need elective and emergency line insertions are appropriate for randomisation. Both tunnelled and non-tunnelled CVC's are suitable for inclusion, as well as lines inserted for continuous venovenous haemodiafiltration. Notably, patients requiring replacement of central catheters are also eligible. Patients can participate in the study multiple times, however a patient can be randomized once per 24 hours. The central venous catheter should be expected to be in situ for at least 24 hours, to monitor 24-hour bleeding complications. Therefore, central lines for single plasmapheresis or the harvesting of stem cells will not be included. All other indications can be included, e.g. inotrope medication, lack of peripheral venous access, haemodialysis, haemodynamic monitoring, administration of irritating medication such as chemotherapy. According to guidelines, patients with an INR of >1.5 before line placement are excluded. ³⁵ However, patients are eligible after correction of an elevated INR with fresh frozen plasma or prothrombin concentrate. Non-adult patients (age < 18 years) are excluded, as are patients with a history of congenital or acquired coagulation factor deficiency or bleeding diathesis. Also patients on therapeutic anticoagulant therapy are excluded. Of note, patients with a single platelet aggregation inhibitor and / or therapeutic unfractionated heparin that is discontinued at least one hour prior to insertion are considered to be eligible.

Consent

Informed consent will be obtained from all participants or a legal representative in case the former is impossible. As mentioned previously, this study involves two patient categories. In hematologic patients, lines are usually inserted electively for the administration of chemotherapy. Therefore, informed consent will be obtained before line placement. For the intensive care patient category, obtaining informed consent prior to CVC insertion is often not feasible. Therefore, for the intensive care setting patients may be included using the deferred consent procedure. We will randomise each patient at the intensive care unit (ICU) who meets the inclusion criteria directly before CVC placement. Informed consent

from the legal representative will be requested as soon as possible. If informed consent is denied by a legal representative, the patient is excluded and data will no longer be used. Thenceforth the patient is transfused according to the policy of the attending physician. If a patient dies before informed consent can be obtained, data is used. ³⁶

Randomisation and blinding

Randomisation will be performed using a dedicated, password protected, SSL–encrypted website with ALEA* software (TenALEA consortium, Amsterdam, the Netherlands). The researcher randomises the patient. Random block sizes are used. Block-randomisation will be stratified per centre and per patient population (ICU vs hematologic patients). Tunnelled lines are stratified per centre. Also, lines placed for dialysis / CVVH are stratified from central lines placed for other indications. This stratification takes place since dialysis / CVVH catheters are larger-bore catheters, made of stiffer materials and bear increased risk for bleeding.³⁷

The proceduralist, the physician that inserts the catheter, is blinded for treatment allocation. This blinding takes place to prevent bias in ordering platelet transfusion in case of a periprocedural bleeding complication. The proceduralist is not directly involved in patient care of the included patient. Blinding is not feasible for the patient and the treating medical staff. Obtained photographs of the insertion site will be analysed for haematoma size and bleeding post-hoc. This provides an additional blinded bleeding outcome.

Treatment arms

Included patients will be randomised into one of two groups. One group of patients will be allocated to not receiving platelet transfusion prior to placement of the CVC, this is the experimental group. The other group of patients will be transfused with one unit of platelet concentrate prior to placement of the catheter, this is the comparison group. All platelet products will be manufactured, screened and stored according to local Dutch standards, (Sanquin Blood Bank). Platelet concentrates are prepared from pooled buffy coats form 5 donors, and re-suspended in plasma, after which pooled platelet concentrates are leukoreduced by filtration. All platelet products are stored with gentle agitation at 20-24°C up to 7 days in the Netherlands. All other care will be according to standard practice as indicated by the treating physician.

Central venous catheter placement

All CVCs will be inserted percutaneously, under real time ultrasound guidance, using the Seldinger technique. In the transfusion-arm, catheters will be inserted as soon as possible after administration of one unit platelet concentrate. The type of ultrasound device,



FIGURE 1. CONSORT diagram of PACER. * For hematologic patients, informed consent is required prior to randomization. For Intensive Care patients, randomization takes place via deferred consent. If consent is not obtained, data is excluded.

catheters and (local) anaesthesia is according to local hospital protocols. The puncture location will be determined by the puncturing physician. All procedures will be performed by experienced physicians, e.g. at least fifty previous line placements. ³⁸ Proceduralists can be experienced residents or consultant physicians in Intensive Care, Anaesthesiology, Haematology, (Interventional) Radiology and Surgery. Procedural details, such as arterial puncture, vein lesion and number of puncture attempts are recorded.

Bleeding complications

Bleeding complications will be scored using WHO grades of bleeding specified for Central Venous Catheter placement, which are defined in the Appendix. The WHO bleeding score is adapted according to Zeidler (2011). Grade 1 consists of mild symptoms not requiring any intervention, for example local haematoma or oozing. Grade 2 bleedings are defined as mild symptoms requiring interventions, without haemodynamic instability or red blood cell transfusion. For the current study, this includes procedure-related bleeding that requires more than 20 minutes of manual compression to stop. Grade 3 bleedings are defined as procedure-related bleeding requiring red cell transfusion. Grade 4 bleedings are defined as bleedings associated with hemodynamic instability or death, defined as central venous catheter related bleeding associated with severe hemodynamic instability (hypotension; >50mm/Hg fall or >50% decrease in either systolic or diastolic blood pressure, with associated tachycardia (heart rate increase of > 20% for 20 minutes) and requiring RBC transfusion over routine transfusion needs or fatal bleeding.³⁹

Furthermore, a distinction will be made between Minor and Major bleeding. Minor bleeding is defined as WHO bleeding scale 1 or 2. Major bleeding is defined as WHO grade 3 or 4 bleeding. The proceduralist can administer rescue platelets at clinical indication. Rescue platelet concentrate can be given irrespective of treatment allocation, for which the proceduralist remains blinded.

In case of post procedural bleeding, physicians are encouraged to undertake the following steps:

- 1. Inspection of the insertion site.
- 2. Apply manual compression, for a maximum duration of 20 minutes.
- 3. Consider a skin suture at the insertion site.
- 4. Consider rescue platelet transfusion.
- 5. Consider the possibility of a radiological of surgical intervention.

Protocol violation

If platelet concentrate is administered to patients assigned to not receiving platelet concentrate, patients will not be excluded. Reasons for additional transfusion are noted. Patients will be analysed according to intention-to-treat and per protocol analysis. If line placement is unsuccessful due to technical reasons, data will also be analysed according to intention-to treat analysis. If blinding of the proceduralist is violated, this will be noted, however patient data will not be excluded. If the 24 hour time point is not completed, due to a CVC that is in situ for less than 24 hours, or in the case a patient deceases within this timeframe, obtained data will be analysed using missing data for the 24 hour time point.

Participant timeline and study flowchart

The participant timeline is presented in figure 2. The primary outcome of the study is procedure-related WHO bleeding 2-4, occurring within 24 hours after the procedure.

Secondary endpoints are subdivided into clinical outcome variables and health-economic outcome variables. WHO Grade 1 bleedings and subdivision on Minor and Major bleeding are scored as secondary outcome. Another clinical outcome variable is the validated HEME bleeding score ⁴⁰. Also, photographs of the insertion site at different time points are blindly scored. Other clinical variables include ICU– and hospital length of stay (LOS), ICU–, and hospital mortality, transfusion requirements and occurrence of transfusion reactions, such as TRALI and allergic reactions. Next to descriptive statistics, the effect of prophylactic platelet transfusion on the primary and secondary outcomes will be analysed using multiple logistic regression for patient-, procedural-, catheter- and transfusion- related characteristics. In patients receiving platelet transfusion, patient and transfusion related factors will be analysed to assess the relation to post transfusion platelet increment. To investigate the relationship between bleeding events and platelet count (post-transfusion platelet count if applicable) we divide platelet count into five groups: 10-20, 20-30, 30-40, 40-50 and above 50. *P* values of 0.05 will be accepted as statistically significant, values will be reported with and without correction for multiple testing.

Health-economic outcome are calculated in the cost-effectiveness analysis, where costs per procedure related bleeding event (primary clinical outcome) will be estimated. The economic evaluation will estimate costs (saved) per PC transfusion avoided. Results will be extrapolated to the national level to estimate the total impact on the health care budget per annum for the Netherlands in terms of cost reduction and increase in procedure related bleeding events.

Data collection

Inclusion is based on platelet count determined in the 24 hours prior to randomisation. Baseline parameters such as age, gender, height, weight and BMI are collected. Recorded clinical parameters include date of admission, diagnosis, cause of thrombocytopenia, indication for CVC, use of defined confounding medication, lever- and kidney failure, diffuse intravascular coagulopathy and fever. For intensive care patients, also APACHE score, admission diagnosis and information about setting during admission are obtained. For hematologic patients, information about the hematologic condition and the phase of therapy is collected. In all patients, the most recent PT (INR), aPTT and haemoglobin levels, prior to randomisation are recorded. Information about the CVC, such as type, indication and diameter is collected. Procedural details such as insertion site, number of punctures, inadvertent arterial puncture, manual compression and the administration of 'rescue platelets' are recorded. According to standard care, blood is collected at 1 and 24 hours after CVC placement. In this way the effect of the platelet concentrate, if applicable, can be measured. A photographic image of the insertion site is taken prior to CVC placement, as well as directly post-procedural and at 1 and 24 hours after CVC placement. Clinical bleeding will be assessed at these same time points. All administered transfusion of blood products will be registered, as well as their clinical indication. All radiologic and surgical interventions will be documented.

Follow up

The follow-up time for the primary outcome is 24 hours. Patient information about ICUand hospital discharge or death, whichever comes first, are collected.

Data management

An eCRF for the PACER trial in Open Clinica is developed. All participating centres have 24-hour access to the eCRF. Data can be entered continuously for all participating patients. The principle investigator has access to the filled-out eCRFs. If data is entered incomplete or incorrect, the principle investigator can contact the participating centres for clarification.

Statistical considerations

We target to include 392 patients, with a potential limit of 462 patients to accommodate loss to follow up and a possible drop out. The expected rate of severe peri-procedural bleeding incidents is around 0%. ^{28,33,41-43} Major bleeding is defined as WHO grade 3: gross blood loss requiring transfusion, or grade 4: debilitating blood loss. (Table 1). Considering the low complication occurrence, sample sizes that are by far unrealistic within the proposed study are required to demonstrate non-inferiority with an acceptable non-inferiority limit of (<1%). We therefore also include WHO grade 2 bleedings in the definition

	STUDY PERIO	OD						
·	Enrolment	Allocation	Post-allocati	uo				Close-out
TIMEPOINT	-24	-	CVC	1 h	24 h	48 h	28 days	N = 392
Enrolment								
Eligibility screen	×							
Informed consent*	↓							
Allocation		×						
Interventions								
Platelet transfusion or Restrictive		×						
Insertion of CVC			×					
Assessments								
Laboratory values, platelet count and hemoglobin	×			×	×			
Assessment of catheter insertion site		×	×	×	×			
Transfusion reaction (TRALI, allergic reaction)		•						
Transfusions outside study protocol			¥					
Alive at day 28							×	×
* Informed consent will be obtained from all participants or a	legal representa	ative in case the t	former is impossil	ble. Intensive Ca	re patients may	be included usi	na the deferred cc	insent procedure.

-_ ų -4 . ç F (We will randomise each patient at the intensive care unit (ICU) who meets the inclusion criteria directly before CVC placement. Informed consent from the legal representative will be requested as soon as possible. If a patient deceases before informed consent can be obtained, data is used.

of the primary outcome. As the observed bleeding events will concern predominantly grade 2 bleedings, and probably no or only incidental bleedings with more severe grades 3 or 4, an upper limit reflecting an absolute risk increase of 2.5% more bleeding events as criterion to statistically demonstrate non-inferiority is considered both statistical and clinical acceptable. The sample size is increased by 2% to correct for lost to follow up and by 15% to correct for dropouts, e.g. refusal of consent. Using a non-inferiority design, a sample size of 196 patients (per arm) and a percentage bleeding events of 1% in the control group and an expected percentage bleeding events of 1% in the experimental group will result in a power of 80% to exclude that there is a significant bleeding rate in the experimental arm (>3.5% bleedings, absolute risk increase 2.5%, two group t-test with a 0.05 two sided significance level). As we do not anticipate any lost to follow-up – considering the short time-span of the study – we therefore intend to enrol 392 patients in total.

Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis will be based both on an intention-to-treat principle and a per-protocol approach. Baseline assessments and outcome parameters will be summarized using simple descriptive statistics. The main analysis focuses on a comparison between the trial treatment groups of the primary outcome, the occurrence of relevant bleedings, expressed in a relative risk estimate and absolute risk increase, with the associated 95% upper confidence limit. Non-inferiority is demonstrated if this interval does not exceed the non-inferiority limit of 2.5% absolute difference in favour of transfusion.

Withdrawal and replacement of individual patients

Subjects can leave the study at any time for any reason if they wish to do so without any consequences. The investigator can decide to withdraw a subject from the study for urgent medical reasons. When deferred consent is not obtained after randomisation and provisional inclusion of a patient, the randomised subject will be replaced. These cases will be recorded in the randomisation log without patient-specific data. The randomisation subject will be replaced in order to retain properly distributed randomisation groups and stratification.

Study organization

The steering committee is composed of the principal investigators, the coordinating investigator and the local investigators in the participating ICUs and haematology departments. The coordinating investigator is responsible for administrative management and communication with the local investigators and provides assistance to the participating clinical sites in trial management, record keeping and data management. The coordinating investigator helps in setting up local training in the participating centres to ensure the

study is conducted according to the ICH–GCP guidelines, to guaranty integrity of data collection and to ensure timely completion of the case report forms. The local investigators provide structural and scientific leadership. They guarantee the integrity of data collection and ensure timely completion of the case report forms.

An independent monitor is installed to perform study monitoring. Remote monitoring by means of queries on the database will be done by a statistician and analysed by the monitor to signalize early aberrant patterns, trends, issues with consistency or credibility and other anomalies. On–site monitoring will comprise controlling presence and completeness of the research dossier and the informed consent forms, source data checks will be performed in the files of the first 3 patients of each participating centre, followed by at least 10% of files. Each centre will be visited at least once every year.

An independent Date Safety and Monitoring Board watches over the ethics of conducting the study in accordance with the declaration of Helsinki, monitors safety parameters and the overall conduct of the study. The DSMB is composed of 3 independent individuals (Dr. M.G.W. Dijkgraaf, Dr. M.C.A. Müller, Prof. dr. J.J. Zwaginga). The DSMB will meet by conference calls. The first took place before the first inclusion. Subsequent to this meeting the DSMB will meet approximately every six months. Also, a meeting will be scheduled after half of the total number of patients is enrolled.

As severe bleeding complications after central venous catheterisation are extremely rare, no bleeding related serious adverse event is expected. All unexpected adverse events will be reported to the DSMB. Any report and/or advice of the DSMB will be send to the sponsor of the study, the Academic Medical Centre, Amsterdam, The Netherlands. Should the sponsor decide not to fully implement advices of the DSMB, the sponsor will send the advice to the reviewing Institutional Review Board, including a note to substantiate why (part of) the advice of the DSMB will not be followed.

DISCUSSION

This is the first randomised trial that investigates the safety of a lower platelet concentrate transfusion threshold prior to CVC placement, in a non-inferiority design. If this trial concludes that omission of prophylactic platelets in patients with a platelet count of 10 x 10⁹/L and higher is safe, guidelines that advice routine administration of platelet concentrate might be adjusted. For the Netherlands alone, we calculated that a transfusion threshold of 10 x 10⁹/L for prophylactic platelet transfusion prior CVC placement instead of 50 x 10⁹/L could lead to a cost reduction of 9.2 million euros per year. ⁴⁴

Central venous catheterisation access is a frequently applied medical intervention; more than five million catheters are inserted in the United States each year. ^{45,46} A peripherally inserted central catheter (PICC-line) is often not an adequate alternative for percutaneous central vein cannulation, because it bears an increased risk for thrombosis, especially in hemato-oncologic and critically ill patients. ⁴⁷

Various factors associated with bleeding complications after CVC-placement have been identified. ^{29,38,48,49} The risk of bleeding after central venous catheterisation is multifactorial and is composed of procedural, patient and physician characteristics. Number of attempts, inadvertent arterial puncture, vein size, vein lesion, patient compliance, obesity and hyperinflation have also been associated with bleeding risk. ^{46,50} Therefore, it is difficult to assess the isolated effect of thrombocytopenia. Randomisation will divide patient related factors evenly over both treatment arms. All lines are placed by experienced proceduralists, under real-time ultrasound guidance.

A concern regarding safety could be the occurrence of major bleeding in the no platelet concentrate transfusion arm of the study. Based on previous observational studies we believe the risk for serious complications is limited. We monitor the patients intensively and rescue platelet concentrate is available. Prolonged manual compression, or a suture at the insertion site are suggested as safe and minimally invasive interventions to stop prolonged bleeding. ^{28,42,51} In contrast, patients randomised to not receiving platelet concentrate are not exposed to the inherent risk of platelet transfusion.

A potential shortcoming of the current trial is the heterogeneous patient population having different causes of thrombocytopenia. Our study includes the two patient populations in which thrombocytopenia and central venous cannulisation are most frequent. We believe this is also is a strength of our study, allowing results to be extrapolated to various patients categories.

In conclusion, this is the first prospective, randomised controlled non-inferiority trial powered to test the hypothesis whether not correcting thrombocytopenia prior to central venous cannulation does not lead to an increased occurrence of bleeding complications in critically ill and hematologic patients.

Trial status

Currently recruiting.

REFERENCES

- 1. Taylor RW, Palagiri AV. Central venous catheterization. Crit Care Med. 2007;35(5):1390-1396.
- 2. Graham AS, Ozment C, Tegtmeyer K, Lai S, Braner DA. Central venous catheterization. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2007;356(21):e21.
- 3. Strauss R, Wehler M, Mehler K, Kreutzer D, Koebnick C, Hahn EG. Thrombocytopenia in patients in the medical intensive care unit: Bleeding prevalence, transfusion requirements, and outcome*. *Critical care medicine*. 2002;30(8):1765-1771.
- 4. Vanderschueren S, De Weerdt A, Malbrain M, et al. Thrombocytopenia and prognosis in intensive care. *Critical care medicine*. 2000;28(6):1871-1876.
- 5. Sensebé L, Giraudeau B, Bardiaux L, et al. The efficiency of transfusing high doses of platelets in hematologic patients with thrombocytopenia: results of a prospective, randomized, open, blinded end point (PROBE) study. *Blood.* 2005;105(2):862-864.
- 6. Chee YL, Crawford JC, Watson HG, Greaves M. Guidelines on the assessment of bleeding risk prior to surgery or invasive procedures. British Committee for Standards in Haematology. *Br J Haematol.* 2008;140(5):496-504.
- Steib A, Freys G, Lehmann C, Meyer C, Mahoudeau G. Intraoperative blood losses and transfusion requirements during adult liver transplantation remain difficult to predict. *Can J Anaesth.* 2001;48(11):1075-1079.
- 8. Muller MC, Arbous MS, Spoelstra-de Man AM, et al. Transfusion of fresh-frozen plasma in critically ill patients with a coagulopathy before invasive procedures: a randomized clinical trial (CME). *Transfusion*. 2015;55(1):26-35; quiz 25.
- 9. Segal JB, Dzik WH, Transfusion Medicine/Hemostasis Clinical Trials N. Paucity of studies to support that abnormal coagulation test results predict bleeding in the setting of invasive procedures: an evidence-based review. *Transfusion*. 2005;45(9):1413-1425.
- 10. (CBO). Dutch Institute for Healtcare Improvement; Blood Transfusion guideline. Utrecht (Netherlands): CBO. 2011.
- 11. Joint UK Blood Transfusion and Tissue Transplantation Services Professional Advisory Committee; Handbook of Transfusion Medicine; UK Blood Services 2013.
- 12. Kaufman RM, Djulbegovic B, Gernsheimer T, et al. Platelet transfusion: a clinical practice guideline from the AABB. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2015;162(3):205-213.
- 13. Estcourt LJ, Birchall J, Allard S, et al. Guidelines for the use of platelet transfusions. *British journal of haematology*. 2017;176(3):365-394.
- 14. van de Weerdt EK, Peters AL, Goudswaard EJ, et al. The practice of platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheterization in presence of coagulopathy: a national survey among clinicians. *Vox Sang.* 2017;112(4):343-351.
- 15. Vlaar AP, Juffermans NP. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: a clinical review. *Lancet*. 2013;382(9896):984-994.
- 16. Yazer MH, Triulzi DJ, Shaz B, Kraus T, Zimring JC. Does a febrile reaction to platelets predispose recipients to red blood cell alloimmunization? *Transfusion*. 2009;49(6):1070-1075.

- 17. Savage WJ, Tobian AA, Savage JH, Hamilton RG, Ness PM. Atopic predisposition of recipients in allergic transfusion reactions to apheresis platelets. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2337-2342.
- 18. Centers for Disease C, Prevention. Fatal bacterial infections associated with platelet transfusions--United States, 2004. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep.* 2005;54(7):168-170.
- 19. Vassallo RR. Recognition and management of antibodies to human platelet antigens in platelet transfusion-refractory patients. *Immunohematology*. 2009;25(3):119-124.
- 20. Vamvakas EC, Blajchman MA. Transfusion-related mortality: the ongoing risks of allogeneic blood transfusion and the available strategies for their prevention. *Blood.* 2009;113(15):3406-3417.
- 21. Foroutan-Rad M, Majidiani H, Dalvand S, et al. Toxoplasmosis in blood donors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Transfusion Medicine Reviews*. 2016.
- Li G, Rachmale S, Kojicic M, et al. Incidence and transfusion risk factors for transfusion-associated circulatory overload among medical intensive care unit patients. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(2):338-343.
- 23. De Korte D, Curvers J, De Kort WL, et al. Effects of skin disinfection method, deviation bag, and bacterial screening on clinical safety of platelet transfusions in the Netherlands. *Transfusion*. 2006;46(3):476-485.
- 24. Engele ⊔, Straat M, van Rooijen IHM, et al. Transfusion of platelets, but not of red blood cells, is independently associated with nosocomial infections in the critically ill. *Ann Intensive Care.* 2016;6(1):67.
- 25. Silliman CC, Boshkov LK, Mehdizadehkashi Z, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: epidemiology and a prospective analysis of etiologic factors. *Blood.* 2003;101(2):454-462.
- 26. Foster PF, Moore LR, Sankary HN, Hart ME, Ashmann MK, Williams JW. Central venous catheterization in patients with coagulopathy. *Archives of Surgery*. 1992;127(3):273-275.
- 27. Napolitano M, Malato A, Raffaele F, et al. Ultrasonography-guided central venous catheterisation in haematological patients with severe thrombocytopenia. *Blood Transfus*. 2013;11(4):506-509.
- 28. Zeidler K, Arn K, Senn O, Schanz U, Stussi G. Optimal preprocedural platelet transfusion threshold for central venous catheter insertions in patients with thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2269-2276.
- 29. Hind D, Calvert N, McWilliams R, et al. Ultrasonic locating devices for central venous cannulation: meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2003;327(7411):361.
- 30. Fragou M, Gravvanis A, Dimitriou V, et al. Real-time ultrasound-guided subclavian vein cannulation versus the landmark method in critical care patients: a prospective randomized study. *Crit Care Med*. 2011;39(7):1607-1612.
- 31. Wu S-y, Ling Q, Cao L-h, Wang J, Xu M-x, Zeng W-a. Real-time Two-dimensional Ultrasound Guidance for Central Venous CannulationA Meta-analysis. *The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists*. 2013;118(2):361-375.
- 32. Singh SA, Sharma S, Singh A, Singh AK, Sharma U, Bhadoria AS. The safety of ultrasound guided central venous cannulation in patients with liver disease. *Saudi J Anaesth*. 2015;9(2):155-160.

- 33. Vinson DR, Ballard DW, Hance LG, et al. Bleeding complications of central venous catheterization in septic patients with abnormal hemostasis. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 2014;32(7):737-742.
- World Medical A. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. *JAMA*. 2013;310(20):2191-2194.
- 35. Bishop L, Dougherty L, Bodenham A, et al. Guidelines on the insertion and management of central venous access devices in adults. *Int J Lab Hematol.* 2007;29(4):261-278.
- 36. Jansen T, Kompanje E, Druml C, Menon D, Wiedermann C, Bakker J. Deferred consent in emergency intensive care research: what if the patient dies early? Use the data or not? *Intensive care medicine*. 2007;33(5):894-900.
- 37. Polderman KH, Girbes AJ. Central venous catheter use. Part 1: mechanical complications. Intensive Care Med. 2002;28(1):1-17.
- Moureau N, Lamperti M, Kelly LJ, et al. Evidence-based consensus on the insertion of central venous access devices: definition of minimal requirements for training. *Br J Anaesth.* 2013;110(3):347-356.
- 39. Slichter SJ, Kaufman RM, Assmann SF, et al. Dose of prophylactic platelet transfusions and prevention of hemorrhage. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2010;362(7):600-613.
- 40. Arnold DM, Donahoe L, Clarke FJ, et al. Bleeding during critical illness: a prospective cohort study using a new measurement tool. *Clin Invest Med.* 2007;30(2):E93-102.
- 41. Oguzkurt L, Tercan F, Kara G, Torun D, Kizilkilic O, Yildirim T. US-guided placement of temporary internal jugular vein catheters: immediate technical success and complications in normal and high-risk patients. *European journal of radiology*. 2005;55(1):125-129.
- 42. Fisher N, Mutimer D. Central venous cannulation in patients with liver disease and coagulopathy–a prospective audit. *Intensive care medicine*. 1999;25(5):481-485.
- 43. Haas B, Chittams JL, Trerotola SO. Large-bore tunneled central venous catheter insertion in patients with coagulopathy. *Journal of Vascular and Interventional Radiology*. 2010;21(2):212-217.
- 44. Vlaar APJ. Project description PACER trial. https://www.zonmw.nl/nl/onderzoek-resultaten/ preventie/programmas/project-detail/doelmatigheidsonderzoek/a-randomized-controlledtrial-on-prophylactic-platelet-transfusion-prior-to-central-venous-catheter/. Accessed 24-10-2017.
- 45. Ruesch S, Walder B, Tramer MR. Complications of central venous catheters: internal jugular versus subclavian access--a systematic review. *Crit Care Med*. 2002;30(2):454-460.
- 46. McGee DC, Gould MK. Preventing complications of central venous catheterization. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2003;348(12):1123-1133.
- 47. Chopra V, Anand S, Hickner A, et al. Risk of venous thromboembolism associated with peripherally inserted central catheters: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Lancet.* 2013;382(9889):311-325.
- 48. Gualtieri E, Deppe SA, Sipperly ME, Thompson DR. Subclavian venous catheterization: greater success rate for less experienced operators using ultrasound guidance. *Crit Care Med.* 1995;23(4):692-697.

- 49. Sznajder JI, Zveibil FR, Bitterman H, Weiner P, Bursztein S. Central vein catheterization. Failure and complication rates by three percutaneous approaches. *Arch Intern Med.* 1986;146(2):259-261.
- 50. Mey U, Glasmacher A, Hahn C, et al. Evaluation of an ultrasound-guided technique for central venous access via the internal jugular vein in 493 patients. *Support Care Cancer.* 2003;11(3):148-155.
- 51. Mumtaz H, Williams V, Hauer-Jensen M, et al. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *The American journal of surgery*. 2000;180(6):503-506.



THE ASSESSMENT OF BLEEDING SEVERITY IN THROMBOCYTOPENIC PATIENTS UNDERGOING MINIMALLY INVASIVE PROCEDURES IS HIGHLY VARIABLE

Frank E. van Baarle, Emma K. van de Weerdt, B. Suurmond, Marcella C.A. Müller, Alexander P.J. Vlaar, Bart J. Biemond

MANUSCRIPT IN PREPARATION

SUMMARY

Background. Platelet transfusion guidelines rely on studies analyzing bleeding risk after invasive procedures. Reported bleeding incidences often depend more on definitions and methods of bleeding assessment than on actual bleeding occurence. The objective of our study was to systematically review bleeding definitions and assessment methods.

Study design and methods. We performed a systematic review identifying studies in thrombocytopenic patients (platelets <150x10⁹/L) undergoing invasive procedures (central venous catheter placement, liver, renal and bone marrow biopsy or lumbar puncture), describing bleeding complications as outcome. Studies were retrieved from MEDLINE and transfusion guidelines. RCT's and cohort studies (prospective and retrospective) were eligible. Case reports/series were excluded. Relevant articles were reviewed to determine bleeding assessment methods.

Results. Thirty-two articles met the predefined inclusion criteria. All studies used a different approach to assess bleeding. Six studies (19%) did not provide a bleeding definition. Twenty-one studies (66%) used a bleeding definition of their own design. Four studies employed bleeding assessors, most studies were based on chart review. The bleeding incidence was highly variable, even between studies in comparable populations, undergoing equal interventions. The median (IQR) bleeding incidence was 12.2% (6.7%-28.6%) in prospective studies (n=9) and 0.8% (0.0%-4.3%) in retrospective studies (n=23).

Conclusion. We demonstrated high variability in both definition and assessment of bleeding, making studies difficult to interpret, reproduce and compare. This creates uncertainty about transfusion thresholds and hampers future studies in this area. To improve determination of proper thresholds for prophylactic platelet transfusion, consensus in bleeding definition and assessment is urgently needed.

INTRODUCTION

Patients with a low platelet count (thrombocytopenia) have an increased risk of both spontaneous and post-procedural bleeding.^{1,2} Platelet transfusions are therefore recommended in various guidelines,³⁻⁵ either when the platelet count drops below a certain threshold, or prior to invasive procedures. The clinical studies forming the basis of these guidelines are known to be of low quality,³⁻⁶ essentially reducing the value of transfusion guidelines to the quality level of expert opinion.

Most studies designed to assess the optimal platelet transfusion trigger frequently include a clinical assessment of bleeding as outcome measure. A review of studies evaluating platelet transfusion triggers in patients with leukemia reported a spontaneous bleeding incidence that varied between 12 and 66%.7 The authors concluded that this wide variance was more likely a reflection of different methods of bleeding assessment than an actual difference in the occurrence of bleeding. A recent review on coagulopathy prior to central venous catheter (CVC) placement by our group, also found a large variance in the incidence of bleeding.¹

Several bleeding scales have been developed to help clinicians and researchers assess bleeding. The most widely used of these is the World Health Organization (WHO) bleeding scale,⁸ which was created to standardize toxicity reporting in cancer treatment. The Society of Interventional Radiology (SIR) has developed standards for reporting post-procedural complications that includes a bleeding scale.⁹ These bleeding scales are ordinal in nature.

An ordinal scale assigns grades to bleeding of increasing severity, whereas a singular definition gives criteria of bleeding to which the answer is either yes or no. In principle, an ordinal bleeding scale renders more details on bleeding complications than a singular definition, provided it is clear enough to allow unambiguous usage. Especially the WHO bleeding scale suffers from subjectivity and while none of the frequently used bleeding scales have ever been formally tested for reproducibility,¹⁰ a study on adjudication of the WHO scale revealed high inter-observer variability.¹¹

Another problem with designing adequate bleeding scales is their clinical relevance. Historically, many studies have used WHO grade 2-4 as a surrogate outcome for bleeding complications, while grade 2 bleeding ("Mild blood loss") is widely regarded as clinically irrelevant.¹²

In this systematic review, we expect to find different bleeding incidences depending on the assessment methods and bleeding definitions used, but also depending on the study design. Retrospective studies have been shown to be less accurate than prospective studies and heavily depend on chart-review. Minor bleeding in particular is not regularly recorded in clinical practice, and may therefore be underreported.^{7,13}

The primary objective of our study was to systematically review the methods and definitions used to assess bleeding severity in clinical research on invasive procedures. The secondary objective was to investigate the role of the study design in the variability in bleeding incidence.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Inclusion & exclusion criteria

We included clinical studies (randomized controlled trials and cohort studies), both prospective and retrospective, on the following invasive procedures: central venous catheter (CVC) placement, liver biopsy (LB), renal biopsy (RB), bone marrow biopsy (BMB) or lumbar puncture (LP). Included studies needed to have bleeding complications as their primary or secondary endpoint and had to include at least one thrombocytopenic (<150x10⁹/L) patient. Animal studies and case reports/series were excluded. Additionally, we excluded studies that were unavailable in English or Dutch.

Search

We conducted a MEDLINE search in May 2019, for which we used the search strategy that was previously described by the AABB, for the development of platelet transfusion guidelines.1 Two authors independently reviewed citations for eligibility (EvdW, FvB), if any disagreement occurred a third author adjudicated (BB). We manually checked platelet transfusion guidelines to identify missing articles.3⁻⁵ The complete search strategy is described in Appendix 1.

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

For randomized controlled trials (RCT's), The Cochrane Collaboration tool for the assessment of the risk of bias was used.14 For observational studies, the Newcastle-Ottawa Scale was used.15 Overall study quality was assessed by the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) Method.16 The quality assessment is provided in Appendix 2.

Statistical analysis

Continuous data was described as mean (SD) if normally distributed or as median (IQR) if not normally distributed. Categorical data was described as number (%). Non-normally distributed data was analyzed with Mann-Whitney U-tests, confidence intervals of bleeding incidences were calculated with the Wilson method¹⁷ and all statistical analyses were performed using R-Studio (version 1.1.453).

RESULTS

Study selection and characteristics

Our MEDLINE search yielded a total of 2692 articles (1190 BMB, 211 CVC insertion, 1247 LB & RB and 44 LP), and the manual search of transfusion guidelines yielded another 475 articles. After removal of duplicates 3018 articles were left, of which 32 met the predefined in- and exclusion criteria (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. Study flow

All studies were cohort studies, 9 of which were prospective and 23 were retrospective. All but one of the studies had bleeding complications as their primary endpoint, the remaining one had bleeding as their secondary endpoint. There was reasonable variation in study types and populations studied (Table 1).

296 (103 – 1150)	
2012 (2000 – 2016)	
0 (0%)	
9 (28%)	
23 (72%)	
12 (38%)	
8 (25%)	
7 (22%)	
4 (13%)	
1 (3%)	
14 (44%)	
5 (16%)	
4 (13%)	
3 (9%)	
2 (6%)	
4 (13%)	
	296 (103 – 1150) 2012 (2000 – 2016) 0 (0%) 9 (28%) 23 (72%) 12 (38%) 8 (25%) 7 (22%) 4 (13%) 1 (3%) 14 (44%) 5 (16%) 4 (13%) 3 (9%) 2 (6%) 4 (13%)

TABLE 1. Study characteristics

IQR = Interquartile Range, RCT = Randomized Controlled Trial, TTP = Thrombotic Thrombocytopenic Purpura. *Also includes studies in children.

Differences in bleeding definitions

Overall, 12 studies used an ordinal bleeding scale, 14 used a singular bleeding definition and 6 reported no bleeding definition at all. Of the 26 studies with a bleeding definition, 5 used an existing ordinal bleeding scale (2) or incorporated elements of an existing ordinal bleeding scale in their singular definition (3). 21 studies used a bleeding definition (ordinal scale or singular definition) of the researchers' own design (Table 2). When investigators designed their own ordinal scale, it was always a two-point scale (major and minor bleeding).

		Categorical sca	le	Non-categorica	l definition	
Intervention	N	Existing bleeding scale	Researchers' own design	Incorporating existing scale	Researchers' own design	 No definition
Total	32	2 (6%)	10 (31%)	3 (9%)	11 (34%)	6 (19%)
CVC placement	12	1 (8%)	5 (42%)	1 (8%)	3 (25%)	2 (17%)
Liver biopsy	8	1 (13%)	1 (13%)	0 (0%)	4 (50%)	2 (25%)
Renal biopsy	7	0 (0%)	4 (64%)	1 (14%)	2 (29%)	0 (0%)
Lumbar puncture	4	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2 (50%)	2 (50%)
BM biopsy	1	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	1 (100%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)

Table 2: Use of bleeding definitions in studies of minimally invasive procedures
--

BM = Bone Marrow; CVC = Central Venous Catheter.

The existing scales used in these studies included the Society of Interventional Radiology Technology Assessment Committee reporting standards (SIR)9 and the National Cancer Institute's Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE)18 (Table 3). A detailed overview of bleeding definitions for all included studies can be found in Table 4.

|--|

Scale	Items
SIR	 A: no therapy, no consequence; requiring nominal therapy, no consequence, including overnight admission for observation; requiring therapy, minor hospitalization <48h; requiring major therapy, unplanned increase in level of care, prolonged hospitalization >48h; permanent adverse sequelae; f: death
CTCAE*	 mild symptoms not requiring invasive intervention; mild symptoms requiring minimally invasive interventions or aspiration; event indicating transfusion, radiological or surgical procedure; life-threatening consequences necessitating major urgent intervention; death

SIR = Society of Interventional; CTCAE = Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events. * Zeidler et al used an adapted form of CTCAE that included prolonged compression as grade 2 bleeding.

	,				
			Bleeding definition*		
Study	Year	Procedure	(Minor)	(Major)	Bleeding assesment / follow-up
Ahmed et al	2016	LB (Transjugular)	Presence of an intraparenchymal llver hematoma, hemobilia, or subcapsular bleeding within 15 days following liver biopsy		Routine observation on nursing floor or interventional radiology recovery area for undetermined time. Review of records up to 15 days post-procedure.
Caturelli et al	1993	LB (US-guided percutaneous)	,		Frequent monitoring of vital signs, routine hematological studies, clinical and ultrasound examination of the abdomen within 6 hours.
Davis et al	1995	RB (US-guided percutaneous)	Drop in hematocrit >4 or ultrasound evidence of new perirenal hematoma within 6h of renal biopsy	Drop in hematocrit >6 within 6h of renal biopsy	Routine observation for 6 hours, with hematocrit check at 6 hours.
Doerfler et al	1996	CVC (Landmark)			Routine chest radiograph and nurses were instructed to report any evidence of bleeding or hematoma formation.
Duffy et al	2013	CVC (Mixed US-guided & landmark)	Requiring minimal or no intervention	Requiring surgical intervention or causing significant morbidity/ mortality	,
Estepp et al	2017	Lumbar puncture	Objective confirmation on diagnostic imaging of a spinal hematoma, or a clinical suspicion leading to diagnostic imaging in a symptomatic patient		
Fisher et al	1999	CVC (Landmark)	Superficial oozing >24h without hemodynamic consequence, or superficial hematoma (visible or palpable)	Hemothorax or any other hemodynamically significant or life- threatening hemorrhage	Routine chest radiograph and daily inspection until catheter removal.
Foerster et al	2015	Lumbar puncture			Chart review at undetermined time.

S	
U)	
9	
2	
S	
_	
Q	
0	
\supset	
()	
č	
.≒	
=	
6	
<u></u>	
Ŷ	
S	
Ö	
õ	
2	
÷	
رە'	
õ	
+	
d)	
õ	
S	
ä	
Ψ	
- 10	
SS	
ass	
dass	
nd ass	
and ass	
and ass	
s and ass	
ns and ass	
ons and ass	
tions and ass	
litions and ass	
initions and ass	
efinitions and ass	
lefinitions and ass	
definitions and ass	
a definitions and ass	
ng definitions and ass	
ing definitions and ass	
ding definitions and ass	
eding definitions and ass	
eeding definitions and ass	
sleeding definitions and ass	
Bleeding definitions and ass	
 Bleeding definitions and ass 	
4. Bleeding definitions and ass	
E 4. Bleeding definitions and ass	
LE 4. Bleeding definitions and ass	
3LE 4. Bleeding definitions and ass	
BLE 4. Bleeding definitions and ass	
ABLE 4. Bleeding definitions and ass	

		Bleeding definition*		
Study	Year Procedure	(Minor)	(Major)	– Bleeding assessment / follow-up
Foster et al	1992 CVC (Landmark)	Insertion site bleeding: hemorrhage requiring removal of catheter or surgical intervention, including placement of suture ligatures, not including bleeding arrested with manual pressure; Hemothorax: pleural opacity on X-thorax, confirmed by aspination of blood on thoracocentesis; Mediastinal hematoma: collection of blood in mediastinum clinically evident from serial hematocrit concentrations, confirmed by appropriate density on X-thorax or CT; Subcutaneous hematoma: subcutaneous bleeding at insertion site requiring surgical intervention to arrest bleeding or evacuate clot		
Haas et al	2010 CVC (US-guided)	SIR, excluding minor oozing not requiring any intervention other than brief manual compression		
Horlocker et al	1995 Lumbar puncture			Observation until discharge and hospital record review at 6 months.
Islam et al	2010 RB (US-guided)	Hematuria, blood transfusion after biopsy or ultrasound- detected hematoma formation		Routine ultrasound both post-procedure and at discharge.
Kamphuisen et al	2002 LB (Plugged percutaneous)	Acute bleeding event requiring blood transfusion		Close monitoring and twice daily hemoglobin check until discharge (average 4 days).
Kitchin et al	2018 LB (US-guided percutaneous)	CTCAE grade 1	≥ CTCAE grade 2	2-4 hours monitoring in nursing unit, next day telephone call and medical record review at 1 month by a single investigator.
Liu et al	2017 Bone marrow biopsy	> SIR grade C / biopsy site bleeding, postprocedural imaging showing hematoma, >2g/dL Hb drop and requirement of vasopressors and/or inotropes		1st hour vital signs monitoring every 15 minutes, then medical record review at 48 hours.
Manno et al	2008 RB (US-guided percutaneous)	Gross hematuria and/or subcapsular perinephric hematoma (<5cm diameter, defined as the product of longest and shortest diameter on two-dimensional US-images), spontaneously resolving without further intervention.	Requiring intervention for resolution (either transfusion of blood products or an invasive procedure) or leading to acute renal obstruction or failure, septicaemia or death.	Clinical and ultrasound evaluations within 24 hours, total observation at least 48 hours. Double entry of variables and checked by a third investigator.

TABLE 4. Continued

StudyYearProcedureMinor)McVay1990LB (blindHb decreaseMcVay1990LB (blindHb decreaseMonahan et al2019RB (US- &> CTCAE graMumtaz et al2010RV (Landmark)Bleeding arrNing et al2016Lumbar punctureSpinal, subdNing et al2016Lumbar punctureSpinal, subdOng et al2016CVC (Surgical)Requiring mPandey et al2012CVC (Landmark)Requiring acPandey et al2017CVC (Landmark)Requiring acPandey et al2017CVC (Landmark)Requiring acPandey et al2017CVC (Landmark)Requiring acPandey et al2016LB (Mixed blindAcute hemoet al2016LB (Mixed blindAcute hemoet al2016LB (Mixed blindAcute hemoet al2016LB (Mixed blindRequiring inbardrasegaran2016LB (Mixed blindAcute hemobardrasegaran2016LB (Mixed blindRequiring inbardrasegaran2016LB (Mixed blindRequiring inbardras				Bleeding definition*		
McVay 1990 LB (blind Hb decreases Monahan et al 2019 RB (US- & > > CTCAE grade Monahan et al 2019 RB (US- & > > CTCAE grade Mumtaz et al 2010 RC (Landmark) Bleeding arrapproximate Ning et al 2016 Lumbar puncture Spinal, subd Ong et al 2016 CVC (Landmark) Requiring mate Divieri et al 2016 CVC (Surgical) Requiring arrapproximate Dag et al 2012 CVC (Mixed - Dandey et al 2013 CVC (Landmark) Requiring arrapproximate Sandrasegaran 2016 Lu Mared - Bandersegaran 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemoc	Jy Yea	ar P	rocedure	(Minor)	(Major)	
Monahan et al 2019 RB (US- & CTCAE graded CT-guided Percutaneous) Mumtaz et al 2001 CVC (Landmark) Bleeding arradius Ming et al 2016 Lumbar puncture Spinal, subd Divieri et al 2016 CVC (Surgical) Requiring m Divieri et al 2012 CVC (Mixed - Dag et al 2012 CVC (Landmark) Requiring arradius Pandey et al 2012 CVC (Mixed - Pandey et al 2017 CVC (Landmark) Requiring ac measures (c transfusions) Bandey et al 2017 CVC (Landmark) Requiring ac measures (c transfusions) Pandey et al 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemce et al & US-guided Acute hemce Acute hemce	ay 195	J 060	.B (blind vercutaneous)	Hb decrease <2,0g/dL, but RBC-transfusion for hypovolemia given	Hb decrease >2,0g/dL	Frequent monitoring of vital signs 1st 6 hours, routine hemoglobin check after 5 hours and often also the next day.
Mumtaz et al 2001 CVC (Landmark) Bleeding arr approximate Ning et al 2016 Lumbar puncture Spinal, subd Divieri et al 2016 Lumbar puncture Spinal, subd Ong et al 2012 CVC (Surgical) Requiring m Pandey et al 2012 CVC (Mixed - Pandey et al 2017 CVC (Landmark) Requiring ac Pandey et al 2017 CVC (Landmark) Requiring ac Readized Requiring ac measures (c Radio Requiring ac transfusions Bandrasegaran 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemc et al & US-guided Requiring in	iahan et al 20í	19 F С Р	tB (US- & T-guided hercutaneous)	> CTCAE grade 3, within 3 months of biopsy		Routine imaging directly post-procedure and when clinically indicated. A telephone call after 1, 2 or 3 days. Review of medical record at day 1, 2 or 3 and after 3 months.
Ning et al 2016 Lumbar puncture Spinal, subd Divieri et al 2016 CVC (Surgical) Requiring m Dng et al 2012 CVC (Mixed - US-guided & landmark) Requiring ac measures (c measures (c transfusions hostiel stay bandrasegaran 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemc et al eucutaneous) need for em	ntaz et al 200	001 0	.VC (Landmark)	Bleeding arrested with digital manual pressure for approximately 20 minutes	Intervention necessary to stop hermrorhage, hematomas increasing in size, hemothorax, hermomediastinum	Routine chest radiograph. Medical record review at undetermined time.
Olivieri et al 2016 CVC (Surgical) Requiring m Ong et al 2012 CVC (Mixed - US-guided & landmark) Requiring ac measures (o transfusions bandrasegaran 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemo et al eucutaneous) need for em	j et al 201	116 L	umbar puncture	Spinal, subdural, subarachnoid and epidural hematomas		Review of medical records at 1 week.
Ong et al 2012 CVC (Mixed - US-guided & US-guided & Iandmark) Pandey et al 2017 CVC (Landmark) Pandey et al 2017 CVC (Landmark) Requiring ac measures (c transfusions transfusions Sandrasegaran 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemce & US-guided requiring in	ieri et al 201	016 C	CVC (Surgical)	Requiring minimal or no intervention	Requiring surgical intervention or causing significant morbidity/ mortality	Routine chest radiograph. Hemoglobin and platelet check within 24 hours. Medical record review at undetermined time.
Pandey et al 2017 CVC (Landmark) Requiring at measures (c transfusions hospital stay Sandrasegaran 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemo et al & US-guided requiring int percuraneous) reed for em	let al 201	112 C L Iā	CVC (Mixed J5-guided & andmark)	ı		ŗ
Sandrasegaran 2016 LB (Mixed blind Acute hemo et al & US-guided requiring in percuraneous) need for em	dey et al 20í	017 0	.VC (Landmark)	Requiring additional and non-expected hemostatic measures (compression bandage >15min; blood transfusions) and bleeding causing extension of hospital stay		Routine chest radiograph and observation for 6 hours. Blinded assessor.
	drasegaran 201	016 L 8 p	.B (Mixed blind t US-guided vercutaneous)	Acute hemoperitoneum; drop in hematocrit >2g/dL, requiring inotropic or blood transfusion support or need for embolization of hepatic artery branches		Review of medical records at 4 weeks
Sharma et al 1982 LB (blind - percutaneous)	ma et al 196	982 L	.B (blind vercutaneous)			24 hours of bedrest. Frequent monitoring of vital functions for undetermined time.

TABLE 4. Continued

KupNajonMion </th <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>Bleeding definition*</th> <th></th> <th></th>				Bleeding definition*		
Soares et al 2008 RB (U.S-guided percuraneous) All other procedure-related bleeding nor meeting the interventions, such as blood orienta for major bleeding Requiring 1 or more major interventions, such as blood orienta for major bleeding Requiring 1 or more major biodita site as at 1 week. Sun et al 2018 RB (U.S-guided percuraneous) Not requiring intervention. US or CT verified bleeding requiring interventions, anglogaphic percuraneous) Routine admission for 1 night with 6 hours blood transfusions, anglogaphic percuraneous) Routine admission for 1 night with 6 hours blood transfusions, anglogaphic orienta admission for 1 night with 6 hours Sun et al 2011 B (U.S-guided becutaneous) Drop in Hb > 2g/d1 or need for blood transfusions, anglogaphic percuraneous) Routine admission for 1 night with 6 hours Vinson et al 2013 LB (U.S-guided becutaneous) Drop in Hb > 2g/d1 or need for blood transfusions, anglogaphic orienta admission for 1 night with 6 hours Routine admission for 1 night with 6 hours Vinson et al 2014 CVC (Miked Drop in Hb > 2g/d1 or need for blood transfusion becutaneous No postprocedure or administration of blood poducts Review of clinical and laboratory data for or administration of blood poducts Vinson et al 2014 CVC (U.S-guided becutaneous) Drop in Hb > 1.5g/d1 with 1 24 to 36 hours Viside re al 201	Study	Year	Procedure	(Minor)	(Major)	- Bleeding assessment / follow-up
Sun et al 2018 RB (US-guided pecutaneous) Not requiring intervention. US or CT verified bleeding requiring blood transfusions, anglogaphic interventions. Routine admission for 1 night with 6 hours statbag compression and imaging when s embolizations or surgical interventions. Tokunaga et al 2013 LB (US-guided pecutaneous) Dop in Hb >2g/dl or need for blood transfusions, anglogaphic interventions. Review of clinical and laboratory data for interventions. Tokunaga et al 2014 CVC (Mixed US-guided & landmark) Doz in Hb >2g/dl or need for blood transfusion US-guided & landmark) Preview of clinical and laboratory data for interventions. Vinson et al 2014 CVC (Mixed US-guided & landmark) Doz in Hb >2g/dl or need for blood transfusion or admission for not exclaring intervention: requiring line removal, suture placement intervention: requiring line removal, suture placement or admissitation of blood products cavity mediastinum or neck <24hs intervention. Review of clinical and laboratory data for indestinated period. Weigand et al 2009 CVC (US-guided Beding within 24 to 36 hours. Prestinater of review at 48 hours within or enaisterion on the clicical and laboratory intervention. Weigand et al 2009 CVC (US-guided Bite et al Dos in thin 24 to 36 hours. Weigand et al 2017 Review for thin review at 48 hours within or admisintrater agreement intervention. D	Soares et al	2008	RB (US-guided percutaneous)	All other procedure-related bleeding not meeting the criteria for major bleeding	Requiring 1 or more major interventions, such as blood transfusion, hospital admission, or interventional or surgical procedure.	Routine ultrasound post-procedure, observation at least 6 hours and review of clinical notes at 1 week.
Tokunaga etal 2013 LB (U5-guided percuraneous) Drop in Hb >2g/dl or need for blood transfusion Review of clinical and laboratory data for undetermined period. Vinson et al 2014 CVC (Mixed U5-guided & landmark) Dozing from a percutaneous puncture site or superficial handmark) 1) New postprocedural fluid collection Review of clinical and laboratory data for undetermined period. Vinson et al 2014 CVC (Mixed U5-guided & handmark) Dozing from a percutaneous puncture site or superficial handmark) 1) New postprocedural fluid collection Reciew of clinical and laboratory data for transergigator Vinson et al 2014 CVC (Mixed handmark) Dozing from a percutaneous puncture site or superficial intervention: requiring line removal, suture placement or administration of blood products Tenerelated bleeding or administration of blood products Selected for independent review by a secon requiring blood or fluid replacement, visob percorpsor or surgery We et al 2017 R0 U5-guided percutaneous) Routine chest radiograph and a laboratory visob rescore within 24 to 36 hours. Xu et al 2017 R0 U5-guided percutaneous) Routine chest radiograph and a laboratory visob rescore within 24 to 36 hours. Xu et al 2017 R0 U5-guided percutaneous) Routine chest radiograph and a laboratory visob visoperescore or progely	Sun et al	2018	RB (US-guided percutaneous)	Not requiring intervention.	US or CT verified bleeding requiring blood transfusions, angiographic embolizations or surgical interventions.	Routine admission for 1 night with 6 hours of sandbag compression and imaging when signs of bleeding occurred.
Vinson et al2014CVC (MixedOozing from a percutaneous puncture site or superficial termana <24hrs of CVC (includes use of manual benatoma <24hrs of CVC (includes use of manual intervention: requiring line removal, suture placement pressure, no time-limit given); Minor with procedural intervention: requiring line removal, suture placement or administration of blood products eragining blood or fluid replacement, vasopressors or surgeryIndentical record review at 48 hours with or administration of blood products eragining blood or fluid replacement, vasopressors or surgeryIndentical record review at 48 hours with or administration of blood products eragining blood or fluid replacement, vasopressors or surgeryReditical record review at 48 hours with and a third arbitrator from a pool of 4 traine abstractors. Additionally 5% randomly selected for independent review by a secon requiring blood or fluid replacement, vasopressors or surgeryRedit a third arbitrator from a pool of 4 traine abstractors. Additionally 5% randomly and a third arbitrator from a pool of 4 traine abstractors. Additionally 5% randomly selected for independent review by a secon requiring blood or fluid replacement, vasopressors or surgeryRedit terestide review at 48 hours with and a third arbitrator from a pool of 4 traine abstractors. Additionally 5% randomly selected for independent review by a secon requiring blood or fluid replacement, vasopressors or surgeryRedit terest radiograph and a laboratory terest radiograph and a laboratory terest regional mor restinatory at least or exithin 24 to 36 hours.Ku et al2017R8 (US-guidedReduiring intervention, including blood transfusion or invasive procedure (ariological or surgical) due to bleeding, within 1 week	Tokunaga et al	2013	LB (US-guided percutaneous)	Drop in Hb >2g/dl or need for blood transfusion		Review of clinical and laboratory data for undetermined period.
Weigand et al2009CVC (US-guided)Drop in Hb >1,5g/dl within 24 to 36 hoursRoutine chest radiograph and a laboratoryXu et al2017RB (US-guidedRequiring intervention, including blood transfusion24 hours of bedrest, regular measurementXu et al2017RB (US-guidedRequiring intervention, including blood transfusion24 hours of bedrest, regular measurementXu et al2017RB (US-guidedRequiring intervention, including blood transfusion24 hours of bedrest, regular measurementXu et al2017RB (US-guidedRequiring intervention, including blood transfusion24 hours of bedrest, regular measurementXu et al2017RB (US-guidedRequiring intervention, including blood transfusion24 hours of bedrest, regular measurementXu et al2017RB (US-guidedRequiring intervention, including blood transfusion24 hours of bedrest, regular measurementXu et al2011CVC (Landmark)CTCAEDaily inspection by specialized nuses.	Vinson et al	2014	CVC (Mixed US-guided & landmark)	Oozing from a percutaneous puncture site or superficial hematoma <24hrs of CVC (includes use of manual pressure, no time-limit given), Minor with procedural intervention: requiring line removal, suture placement or administration of blood products	 New postprocedural fluid collection or enlargement in the pleural cavity, mediastinum or neck <24hrs of CVC; 2) line-related bleeding causing hemodynamic compromise requiring blood or fluid replacement, vasopressors or surgery 	Medical record review at 48 hours with complication assessment by 2 investigators and a third arbitrator from a pool of 4 trained abstractors. Additionally 5% randomly selected for independent review by a second investigator (97.8 – 100% interrater agreement).
Xu et al 2017 RB (US-guided Requiring intervention, including blood transfusion 24 hours of bedrest, regular measurement to invasive procedure (radiological or surgical) due to percutaneous) or invasive procedure (radiological or surgical) due to Wital functions, imaging only on indication. bleeding, within 1 week post-procedure Medical record review at undetermined tim Zeidler et al 2011 CVC (Landmark)	Weigand et al	2009	CVC (US-guided)	Drop in Hb >1,5g/dl within 24 to 36 hours		Routine chest radiograph and a laboratory test at least once within 24 to 36 hours.
Zeidler et al 2011 CVC (Landmark) CTCAE	Xu et al	2017	RB (US-guided percutaneous)	Requiring intervention, including blood transfusion or invasive procedure (radiological or surgical) due to bleeding, within 1 week post-procedure		24 hours of bedrest, regular measurement of vital functions, imaging only on indication. Medical record review at undetermined time.
	Zeidler et al	2011	CVC (Landmark)	CTCAE		Daily inspection by specialized nurses.

TABLE 4. Continued

Criteria

The criteria used to define bleeding could be categorized into 3 distinct categories: symptoms, interventions and laboratory results, which were all sometimes limited in time and/or size (Figure 2). General symptoms included oozing, subcutaneous hematoma and changes in hemodynamic function. Naturally, some symptoms differed between invasive procedures. Studies on CVC placement included hemothorax and mediastinal hematoma. Studies on LB included hemobilia, subcapsular bleeding and hemoperitoneum. Studies on RB included (subcapsular) perirenal hematoma and hematuria.



FIGURE 2. Criteria used in bleeding definitions

Studies on LP included spinal, subdural, subarachnoid and epidural hematoma. The study on BMB did not include specific symptoms.

Common interventional criteria included erythrocyte (RBC) transfusion, surgical and/ or radiological intervention, which, together, often determined major bleeding, if such a distinction was made. Others included vasopressor or fluid therapy, extension of hospital stay, placement of suture ligaments, compression bandage or manual pressure, the latter of which was sometimes explicitly not included. Studies on CVC placement also included catheter removal, while one of the RB studies explicitly included angiographic embolization. Laboratory results used to define bleeding were a decrease in either hemoglobin (Hb) or hematocrit (Ht). Some studies put size- or time-limitations on one or more of the prior criteria. Limitations in time were the most common, where the bleeding had to occur within a specified timeframe, varying between 24 hours and 3 months. In other studies symptoms and/or interventions needed a minimum duration, for instance manual compression for >15 - 20 minutes or oozing of >24 hours. Pertaining to size, one study limited minor bleeding to perinephric hematomas <5cm in diameter, another defined major bleeding as hematomas increasing in size.

Differences in bleeding assessment

In 5 studies there was no mention of routine clinical post-procedural care. Routine care included post-procedural imaging, laboratory and clinical examinations, (overnight) admission or observation. In 16/32 studies at least some details on bleeding assessment were described, in varying details, including chart review without further details on the procedure. Only one study used blinded bleeding assessors, although no details on the blinding procedure were given. Two studies used multiple bleeding assessors with an independent arbitrator, one of which also mentioned training their bleeding assessors. No other studies used trained bleeding assessors (Table 5).

	N (32)	
Trained assessor	1 (3%)	
Blinded assessor	1 (3%)	
Multiple assessors & adjudication	2 (6%)	

TABLE 5. Use of bleeding assessors

Variability in bleeding incidence

Although we restricted our study to five predefined invasive procedures, there was little overlap between studies, due to different subtypes of procedures and different study populations. We could identify 23 different combinations of patient populations and procedures, of which only 6 were represented by more than two studies. Bleeding incidences varied widely between groups, but even within groups we found non-overlapping 95% confidence intervals (Figure 3).

A significant difference in median bleeding incidence was observed between prospective studies (12.2% (6.7% - 28.6%)) and retrospective studies (0.8% (0.0% - 4.3), p = 0.02). We performed a *post-hoc* analysis on the ratio of major bleeding / minor bleeding, for 11 studies that reported separate major and minor bleeding incidences. The median ratio was

0.04 (0.03 – 0.11) in prospective studies (n = 3), meaning that for every major bleeding there were 25 minor bleeding episodes, and 0.4 (0.2 – 1.2) in retrospective studies (n = 8), meaning 5 minor bleeding episodes for every 2 major. This difference was not significant at p = 0.4.



Bleeding incidence by population and procedure subtype

FIGURE 3. Bleeding incidence by population and procedure subtype. CI = Confidence Interval. 1 = CVC placement (ultrasound-guided and landmark) in thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura patients, 2 = CVC placement (landmark) in advanced liver disease patients, 3 = CVC placement (ultrasound-guided) in general population, 4 = Liver biopsy (ultrasound-guided percutaneous) in general population, 5 = Lumbar puncture in paediatric cancer patients, 6 = Renal biopsy (ultrasound-guided percutaneous) in general population. Non-overlapping 95%-CI in groups 2, 3 and 6 signify difference in bleeding incidence within groups.

DISCUSSION

Invasive procedures in patients with thrombocytopenia form a common clinical problem and generate a great deal of uncertainty and discussion in daily clinical practice. This is reflected in the large variation in platelet thresholds used by different medical disciplines.¹⁹ Despite the large number of studies performed, no clear answer could be given on which thresholds to use. In this study, we reviewed all studies on five frequently performed invasive procedures. We found a large variance in bleeding complications, even between studies assessing the same invasive procedure, mostly due to differences in the way clinical bleeding is assessed and defined, as suggested previously.^{10,20}

The large proportion (21/32) of studies using a bleeding definition of investigators' own design forms a major problem, the impact of which is illustrated in the following example: a liver biopsy complicated by subcapsular bleeding requiring embolization and causing a 1g/dL drop in Hb they would be classified as major bleeding in one study (*Kitchin et al*²¹), but wouldn't even be classified as minor bleeding in another study (*McVay et al*²²). This illustrates that the difference in bleeding definitions should be taken into account when interpreting these results. Moreover, in the 6 studies without bleeding definition it is impossible to interpret the results.

Five studies fully or partly used an existing bleeding scale, which seems to increase the validity of these studies. However, even these scales suffer from subjective criteria and have never been tested for inter-observer variability. One of these bleeding scales was used in the wrong context. The CTCAE scale was designed for toxicity reporting in cancer patients and therefore cannot be applied in patients undergoing an invasive procedure. Moreover, the CTCAE scale has no predefined cut-off between minor and major bleeding. Since researchers mostly report minor and major bleeding as separate entities, a clear distinction is needed.

Besides the two bleeding scales encountered in this review, many other bleeding scales have been published previously. *Koreth et al*²³ have already analyzed the majority of these scales, all of which are used in settings other than invasive procedures. Interestingly, the HEME bleeding assessment by *Arnold et al*,²⁴ which was specifically designed for an intensive care population, uses some objective criteria, like hemodynamic measures and specific bleeding sites, but retains subjectivity in defining major bleeding as bleeding requiring major therapeutic intervention. Another limitation of these interventional bleeding scales is the difference in the use of therapeutic interventions according to local clinical practice, as reported by *Koreth et al*.²³

Methods of bleeding assessment varied also. Sixteen out of 32 reported their methods, which were mostly based on review of medical records, resulting in less accurate results than prospectively gathered data.¹³ The amount of studies mentioning bleeding assessors was especially low (4/32), and none scored full marks with multiple trained, blinded bleeding assessors using independent adjudication. A systematic review on blinded versus non-blinded outcome assessors in RCTs showed that subjective binary endpoints suffer from bias when non-blinded assessors are used.²⁵ Furthermore, adjudication of the WHO-bleeding scale was shown to influence study results.¹¹

The necessity of adjudicating results has not been demonstrated in all situations. For instance, multicenter research seems to have more benefit than single center research, and vague, subjective endpoints have more need of adjudication than well-defined, objective endpoints.²⁶⁻²⁹ Not all measures allow for adjudication: a trial on thromboprophylaxis in intensive care patients showed that attribution of bleeding to anticoagulant use was too hard for an arbitrating committee, when so many different causes of bleeding co-existed.³⁰

Chart review is the predominant assessment method in retrospective studies. Our results show a significantly lower reported bleeding incidence in retrospective studies compared to prospective studies. This difference could be explained by the fact that in retrospective studies subtle positive outcomes (i.e. minor bleedings) are missed easily, since the assessment and registration of minor bleeding is often not performed properly in general clinical practice.^{7,13} The higher proportion of major bleeding that we found in retrospective studies further underlines this mechanism. However, due to the small number of prospective studies reporting minor and major bleeding, we were unable to demonstrate a statistically significant difference.

Our results support the hypothesis that reported bleeding incidence depends more on methods of assessment and bleeding definition than on actual bleeding tendency. This is in line with earlier results concerning both SAE reporting and clinical bleeding.^{1,7,31} Also, we have shown that the way of reporting bleeding assessment is often insufficient. The lack of this essential information reduces the validity and hampers the reproducibility of these studies. A major concern is that these studies form the basis of both current clinical guidelines and sample size calculations for future studies. Clinicians and researchers should be aware of the importance of outcome assessment and bleeding definition.

Future research should focus on developing such a uniform, objective and practical bleeding definition. Through detailing current practices and common criteria in bleeding definitions, the results of this study could form the basis of such a uniform definition.

CONCLUSION

In studies of invasive procedures, in the context of low platelet count, bleeding is now a widely used primary endpoint. In our study, we demonstrate the high variability in definition and assessment of bleeding complications, making studies difficult to interpret, reproduce and compare. This has consequences for clinical practice (uncertainty about transfusion thresholds) and clinical research (imprecise sample-size calculations). There is a dire need of a consensus procedure-related bleeding definition in the field of transfusion medicine, in patients undergoing invasive procedures.

REFERENCES

- van de Weerdt EK, Biemond BJ, Baake B, Vermin B, Binnekade JM, van Lienden KP, Vlaar APJ. Central venous catheter placement in coagulopathic patients: risk factors and incidence of bleeding complications. Transfusion 2017;57: 2512-25.
- Stanworth SJ, Estcourt LJ, Powter G, Kahan BC, Dyer C, Choo L, Bakrania L, Llewelyn C, Littlewood T, Soutar R, Norfolk D, Copplestone A, Smith N, Kerr P, Jones G, Raj K, Westerman DA, Szer J, Jackson N, Bardy PG, Plews D, Lyons S, Bielby L, Wood EM, Murphy MF. A no-prophylaxis platelettransfusion strategy for hematologic cancers. N Engl J Med 2013;368:1771-80.
- Kaufman RM, Djulbegovic B, Gernsheimer T, Kleinman S, Tinmouth AT, Capocelli KE, Cipolle MD, Cohn CS, Fung MK, Grossman BJ. Platelet transfusion: a clinical practice guideline from the AABB. Annals of internal medicine 2015;162: 205-13.
- Estcourt LJ, Birchall J, Allard S, Bassey SJ, Hersey P, Kerr JP, Mumford AD, Stanworth SJ, Tinegate H. Guidelines for the use of platelet transfusions. British Journal of Haematology 2017;176: 365-94.
- Haas FJLM, Van Rhenen DJ, De Vries RRP, Overbeeke MAM, Novotny VMJ, Henny CP. (2011, August 1). Richtlijn Bloedtransfusie 2011 [Guideline]. Retrieved from http://nvb-trip-symposium. nl/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/Richtlijnbloedtransfusie2011.pdf
- 6. Kumar A, Mhaskar R, Grossman BJ, Kaufman RM, Tobian AA, Kleinman S, Gernsheimer T, Tinmouth AT, Djulbegovic B, Panel APTG. Platelet transfusion: a systematic review of the clinical evidence. Transfusion 2015;55: 1116-27; quiz 5.
- 7. Heddle NM, Cook RJ, Webert KE, Sigouin C, Rebulla P. Methodologic issues in the use of bleeding as an outcome in transfusion medicine studies. Transfusion 2003;43: 742-52.
- 8. Miller AB, Hoogstraten B, Staguet M, Winkler A. Reporting results of cancer treatment. Cancer 1981;47: 207-14.
- 9. Silberzweig JE, Sacks D, Khorsandi AS, Bakal CW. Reporting standards for central venous access. Journal of Vascular and Interventional Radiology 2003;14(Suppl):S443–S52.
- 10. Bercovitz RS, O'Brien SH. Measuring bleeding as an outcome in clinical trials of prophylactic platelet transfusions. Hematology: American Society of Hematology Education Program 2012;2012: 157-160.
- 11. Heddle NM, Wu C, Vassallo R, Carey P, Arnold D, Lozano M, Pavenski K, Sweeney J, Stanworth S, Liu Y, Traore A, Barty R, Tinmouth A. Adjudicating bleeding events in a platelet dosage study: impact on outcome results and challenges. Transfusion 2011;51: 2304-10.
- 12. Heddle NM, Arnold DM, Webert KE. Time to rethink clinically important outcomes in platelet transfusion trials. Transfusion 2011;51: 430-4.
- Nagurney JT, Brown DFM, Sane S, Weiner JB, Wang AC, Chang Y. The accuracy and completeness of data collected by prospective and retrospective methods. Academic Emergency Medicine 2005;12: 884-895.
- 14. Higgins JP, Altman DG, Gotzsche PC, Juni P, Moher D, Oxman AD, Savovic J, Schulz KF, Weeks L, Sterne JA, Cochrane Bias Methods G, Cochrane Statistical Methods G. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ 2011;343: d5928.

- 15. Stang A. Critical evaluation of the Newcastle-Ottawa scale for the assessment of the quality of nonrandomized studies in meta-analyses. Eur J Epidemiol 2010;25: 603-5.
- 16. Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Vist GE, Kunz R, Falck-Ytter Y, Alonso-Coello P, Schunemann HJ, Group GW. GRADE: an emerging consensus on rating quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. BMJ 2008;336: 924-6.
- 17. Wilson EB. Probable inference, the law of succession, and statistical inference. Journal of the American Statistical Association 1927;22: 209-212.
- 18. Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events v3.0 (CTCAE). (2006, August 9) Retrieved from ctep.cancer.gov/protocolDevelopment/electronic_applications/docs/ctcaev3.pdf
- van de Weerdt EK, Peters AL, Goudswaard EJ, Binnekade JM, van Lienden KP, Biemond BJ, Vlaar APJ. The practice of platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheterization in presence of coagulopathy: a national survey among clinicians. Vox Sanguinis 2017;112(4): 343-351.
- 20. Estcourt LJ, Heddle N, Kaufman R, McCullough J, Murphy MF, Slichter S, Wood EM, Stanworth SJ. The challenges of measuring bleeding outcomes in clinical trials of platelet transfusions. Transfusion 2013;53: 1531-43.
- 21. Kitchin DR, Munoz del Rio A, Woods M, Ludeman L, Hinshaw JL. Percutaneous liver biopsy and revised coagulation guidelines: a 9-year experience. Abdom Radiol 2018;43: 1494-501.
- 22. McVay PA, Toy PTCY. Lack of increased bleeding after liver biopsy in patients with mild hemostatic abnormalities. AJCP 1990;94: 747-53.
- 23. Koreth R, Weinert C, Weisdorf DJ, Key NS. Measurement of bleeding severity: a critical review. Transfusion 2004;44: 605-17.
- 24. Arnold DM, Donahoe L, Clarke FJ, Tkaczyk AJ, Heels-Ansdell D, Zytaruk N, Cook R, Webert KE, McDonald E, Cook DJ. Bleeding during critical illness: A prospective cohort study using a new measurement tool. Clin Invest Med 2007;30: E93-102.
- 25. Hróbjartsson A, Thomsen ASS, Emanuelsson F, Tendal B, Hilden J, Boutron I, Ravaud P, Brorson S. Observer bias in randomised clinical trials with binary outcomes: systematic review of trials with both blinded and non-blinded outcome assessors. BMJ 2012;344: e1119
- 26. Eisenbud R, Assmann SF, Kalish LA, Van der Horst C, Colier AC. Differences in difficulty adjudicating clinical events in patients with advanced HIV disease. JAIDS 2001:28; 43-6.
- 27. Pogue J, Walter SD, Yusuf S. Evaluating the benefit of event adjudication of cardiovascular outcomes in large simple RCTs. Clinical Trials 2009;6: 239-51.
- 28. Mahaffey KW, Harrington RA, Akkerhuis M, Kleiman NS, Berdan LG, Crenshaw BS, Tardiff BE, Granger CB, De Jong I, Bhapkar M, Widimsky P, Corbalon R, Lee KL, Deckers JW, Simoons ML, Topol EJ, Califf RM. Disagreements between central clinical events committee and site investigator assessments of myocardial infarction end-points in an international clinical trial: review of the PURSUIT study. Curr Control Trials Cardiovasc Med 2001;2: 187-94.
- 29. Näslund U, Grip L, Fischer-Hansen J, Gundersen T, Lehto S, Wallentin L. The impact of an endpoint committee in a large multicenter, randomized, placebo-controlled clinical trial. European Heart Journal 1999;20:771-7.

- Cook D, Sinuff T, Zytaruk N, Rabbat C, Lee A, O'Donnell M, Thabane L, Linkins L, Treleaven D, Patel R, Meade M, Crowther M, Marshall JC, Douketis J. Event adjudication and data monitoring in an intensive care unit observational study of thromboprophylaxis. Journal of Critical Care 2009;24: 168-75.
- 31. Kirwan BA, Lubsen J, De Brouwer S, Danchin N, Battler A, Bayes de Luna A, Dunselman PHJM, Glasser S, Koudstaal PJ, Sutton G, Van Dalen FJ, Poole-Wilson PA. Diagnostic criteria and adjudication process both determine published event-rates: The ACTION trial experience. Contemporary Clinical Trials 2007;28: 720-9.
APPENDICES

Appendix 1. MEDLINE search (Pubmed):

- ("Platelet Count"[Mesh] OR "Platelet Count"[tiab] OR "Platelet Counts"[tiab] OR "Platelet Number"[tiab] OR "Platelet Numbers"[tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders"[Mesh] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders"[tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorder"[tiab] OR "Thrombocytopenia"[tiab] OR "Platelet Storage Pool Deficiency"[tiab]) AND (("Bone Marrow"[Mesh] AND "Biopsy"[Mesh]) OR "Bone Marrow Aspiration"[tiab] OR "Bone Marrow Biopsy"[tiab] OR "Bone Marrow Biopsies"[tiab])
- ("Platelet Count"[Mesh] OR "Platelet Count"[tiab] OR "Platelet Counts"[tiab] OR "Platelet Number"[tiab] OR "Platelet Numbers"[tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders"[Mesh] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders"[tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorder"[tiab] OR "Thrombocytopenia"[tiab] OR "Platelet Storage Pool Deficiency"[tiab]) AND("Catheterization, Central Venous"[Mesh] OR "Central Catheterization"[tiab] OR "Central Catheterizations"[tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterization"[tiab] OR "Central Venous Catheterizations"[tiab] OR
 "Central Venous Catheterizations"[tiab] OR
- ("Biopsy, Needle/adverse effects" [MAJR] OR "liver biopsy" [tiab] OR "renal biopsy" [tiab] OR "kidney biopsy" AND ("Platelet Count" [Mesh] OR "Platelet Count" [tiab] OR "Platelet Counts" [tiab] OR "Platelet Number" [tiab] OR "Platelet Numbers" [tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders" [Mesh] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders" [tiab] OR "Bl
- ("Platelet Count"[Mesh] OR "Platelet Count"[tiab] OR "Platelet Counts"[tiab] OR "Platelet Number"[tiab] OR "Platelet Numbers"[tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders"[Mesh] OR "Blood Platelet Disorders"[tiab] OR "Blood Platelet Disorder"[tiab] OR Thrombocytopenia[tiab] OR "Platelet Storage Pool Deficiency"[tiab]) AND ("Puncture, Lumbar"[Mesh] OR "lumbar punct*"[tiab] OR "Spinal puncture"[Mesh])

		Risk of Bias	Inconsistency	Indirectness	Imprecision	Publication bias	Large effect	Dose response	All plausible residual confounding would	Total
Study	Year	Serious -1; Very serious -2	Large +1; Very large +2	Evidence of gradient +1	Reduce demonstrated effect +1; suggest spurious effect if no effect was observed +1	High: 2+; Moderate: 1+; Low: 0+; Very low: 1-				
Ahmed et al	2016	-1	-1	-1	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Caturelli et al	1993	-1	0	-1	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Davis et al	1995	-1	0	-1	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Doerfler et al	1996	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Duffy et al	2013	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Estepp et al	2017	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Fisher et al	1999	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Foerster et al	2015	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Foster et al	1992	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Haas et al	2010	-1	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Horlocker et al	1995	0	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Islam et al	2010	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Kamphuisen et al	2002	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Kitchin et al	2018	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	1	0	Very low
Liu et al	2017	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Manno et al	2004	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Low
McVay	1990	-1	0	-1	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Monahan et al	2019	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Low
Mumtaz et al	2001	-1	-1	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Ning et al	2016	-1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	Low
Olivieri et al	2016	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Ong et al	2012	-2	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Pandey et al	2017	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low

APPENDIX 2. GRADE assessment regarding bleeding incidence

	linucu									
		Risk of Bias	Inconsistency	Indirectness	Imprecision	Publication bias	Large effect	Dose response	All plausible residual confounding would	Total
Study	Year	Serious -1; Very serious -2	Large +1; Very large +2	Evidence of gradient +1	Reduce demonstrated effect +1; suggest spurious effect if no effect was observed +1	High: 2+; Moderate: 1+; Low: 0+; Very low: 1-				
Sandrasegaran et al	2016	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Low
Sharma et al	1982	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Soares et al	2008	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Sun et al	2018	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Tokunaga et al	2013	-1	0	-1	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Vinson et al	2014	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Low
Weigand et al	2009	-1	0	-1	0	0	0	0	0	Very low
Xu et al	2017	-1	0	0	-1	0	0	0	0	Very low
Zeidler et al	2011	-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	Very low

APPENDIX 2. Continued

RCT = Randomised Controlled Trial; Observ = Observational Study



BIOTINYLATION OF PLATELETS FOR TRANSFUSION PURPOSES: A NOVEL METHOD TO LABEL PLATELETS IN A CLOSED SYSTEM

Emma K. van de Weerdt^{*}, Sanne de Bruin^{*}, Davina Sijbrands, Richard Vlaar, Eric Gouwerok, Bart J. Biemond, Alexander P.J. Vlaar, Robin van Bruggen, Dirk de Korte

* Both authors contributed equally to this work.

TRANSFUSION 2019,00;1-10

SUMMARY

Background. Labeling of platelets is required to measure the recovery and survival of transfused platelets *in vivo*. Currently a radioactive method is used to label platelets. However, application of those radio-labeling methods are limited by both safety issues and the inability to isolate transfused platelets from the circulation. Biotinlabeled platelets (bioPLT) are an attractive non-radioactive option. However, no validated protocol to biotinylate platelets is currently available for human studies.

Study design and methods. Six platelet concentrates (PCs) derived from

pooled buffy coats were sub-aliquoted and biotinylated at day 1 and day 7 of storage. To distinguish the effect of the processing steps from the effects of biotin incubation, two control groups were used: 1) 'sham' samples were processed on day 1 and day 7 but without the biotinylation reagent and 2) control samples were assessed on day 1 and day 7 but without any processing other than the PC isolation. For the biotinylation procedure, 50 ml of PCs was washed twice and incubated with 5 mg/L biotin for 30 minutes in a closed system. Stability of the biotin label after irradiation and storage of the biotin-solution was quantified. As measure of platelet activation, phosphatidylserine exposure and CD62p expression were assessed.

Results. The biotin labeling density was reproducible. After biotinylation, $98.4\% \pm 0.9\%$ of platelets were labeled. Platelet counts, pH and 'swirling' were within the range accepted by the Dutch blood bank for standard platelet products. Biotinylated platelets were not more activated compared to sham samples, but were more activated than the controls.

Conclusion. We developed a standardized and reproducible protocol according to Good Practice Guidelines (GPG) standards, for biotin-labeling of platelets for clinical purposes. This method can be applied as non-radioactive alternative assess survival and recovery of transfused platelets *in vivo*.

INTRODUCTION

Labeling of platelets is required to distinguish transfused platelets from the recipient's own circulating platelets. This enables the measurement of recovery and survival of transfused platelets *in vivo*.

Radiolabeling of platelets with the radioactive isotopes ¹¹¹Indium-oxin and/or ⁵¹Chromium is currently the golden standard to test for survival and recovery of platelets.¹ This method is used to evaluate the effects of donor-, recipient- and platelet storage factors on platelet survival after transfusion in the recipient.² Also, radiolabeling is required by the FDA to analyze the effect of altered platelet storage protocols, such as new additive solutions and pathogen-reduction technologies.³However, radiolabeling exposes the recipient to potential harmful ionization. Therefore, this method cannot be used in vulnerable patients, in particular pediatric patients and neonates. Moreover, the use of radiolabeled platelets is strictly regulated, which limits it's applicability for research purposes. In Europe, radiolabeling is restricted to studies in healthy volunteers only. Therefore, a non-radioactive alternative to label platelets is desired. Biotin, a water-soluble vitamin (B8) can be used as a non-radioactive label for various cells.⁴⁻⁹ The N-hydroxysuccinimide ester of the biotin reagent binds in a non-specific manner to cellsurface proteins of the platelet (Figure 1A, biotinylation of platelets). Unlike radiolabeling, biotin-labeling has the major advantage that it is possible to selectively isolate biotin-labeled platelets from the recipients' circulation. Also, a biotin label can even be used to trace multiple platelet populations concurrently by using different densities of the biotin label per platelet.

Recently, our group reported a protocol for the biotinylation of red cell concentrates, according to Good Practice Guidelines (GPG).¹⁰ This product is currently available for clinical use and the first trials have started recruiting patients. (Registered at trialregister.nl: NTR 6596, NTR6492). However, labeling of platelets is difficult compared to erythrocytes, due to their propensity to become activated.

Biotin-labeling of platelets has been used in various animal models^{7,11,12} and twenty years ago, biotin-labeled platelets (bioPLTs) were safely infused in humans for the first time.¹³ In this pilot study, platelet recovery was measured after infusion of biotinylated platelets in ten healthy male subjects. However, this study was hampered by activation of the platelets during biotinylation. We developed a method to minimize platelet activation during biotinylation. Because platelets concentrates are particularly prone to bacterial contamination compared to other blood products, a method for biotinylating platelets in a closed system was developed.

In this manuscript, we describe the results of a method to produce a biotinylated platelet product in a closed system, in accordance to GPG, with minimal platelet activation, which can be used in clinical research in humans.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Platelet concentrates

Platelet concentrates (PCs) were manufactured and stored by Sanquin Blood Bank, according to the Dutch Blood Bank standards. Whole blood (WB) collections (500 ml) were obtained from volunteer, non-remunerated donors. WB was centrifuged and separated after overnight hold into red cell concentrates, plasma and buffy coats. To obtain a PC, pooled buffy coats from five donors were re-suspended in 100% plasma or 65% PAS-E (Terumo BCT, Inc Lakewood CO USA) and 35% plasma and leukoreduced by filtration. Single donor apheresis PCs were obtained according to the manufacturer's instructions (Trima, Terumo BCT). PCs were stored under gentle agitation, at 20-24°C. Informed consent to use their blood for research purposes was obtained from all donors. The validation protocol was approved by the Sanquin department of Quality Assurance.

Preparation of the biotin solution

Sulfo-NHS-biotin was dissolved in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS,140.3 mmol/L NaCl, 10.9 mmol/L Na₂HPO₄.2H₂O, 1.8 mmol/L NaH₂PO₄.2H₂O, pH 7.4, Fresenius Kabi) to a concentration of 50 mg/L (EZ-link Sulfo-NHS--Biotin, 100mg; Thermo scientific). The sulfo-NHS-biotin-solution was sterilized by passing it through a 0.22 μ M filter (Fresenius HemoCare, Fresenius Kabi) using a sterile connection device (Sterile Turbing Welder-Terumo BCT, TSCD II) and a 600-mL container (Compoflex, Fresenius Kabi). After filtration of the sulfo-NHS- biotin-solution, the biotinylation took place in a closed system, to prevent microbiological contamination. To obtain the final concentration of 5 mg/L, the sulfo-NHS-biotin solution was diluted 1:9 in Platelet Additive Solution (PAS-E: 0.030% MgCl.12H₂O, 0.037% KCl, 0.105% NaH₂PO₄.2H₂O, 0.318% C₆H₅Na₃O₇.2H₂O, 0.405% NaCl, 0.442 %, C₂H₃NaO₂.3H₂O, 0.769% Na₂HPO₄.12H₂O, pH: 7.1-7.5) (Terumo BCT), and divided in portions of 100 mL, and used within 30 minutes after diluting.

Standardized platelet biotinylation procedure

The biotinylation procedure is depicted in Figure 1B. Biotinylation of platelets was performed in a closed system. The full protocol for biotinylation of platelets is provided in Appendix 1. A 50 ml portion of PC was transferred to a small transfer bag. Transfusion of a biotinylated PC aliquot of 50 ml would theoretically achieve a bioPLT enrichment of 2.5-7%

in healthy subjects. Plasma proteins that could interfere with biotinylation were reduced by washing the platelet concentrate twice for PCs stored in plasma or once for PCs stored in 65% PAS-E. Prior to centrifugation, samples were acidified by ACD-A (Anticoagulant citrate dextrose Solution A, Terumo BCT) to prevent irreversible clumping during centrifuging (1700 x g for 10 minutes). For the first washing step, 100 ml of 8.5:1.5 PAS-E / ACD-A solution was added to the 50 mL of platelet concentrate. 150 ml of a 9:1 PAS-E/ACD-A solution was added or the second washing step. The washed platelets were incubated with the 100 mL biotin solution, for 30 minutes, under gentile agitation, at 22° Celsius. Twelve ml of ACD-A was added prior to centrifugation (1700 x g for 10 minutes), after which the biotinylated platelets were resuspended in PAS-E, to their original volume of 50 ml. To confirm biotinylation, samples of both biotinylated and unbiotinylated platelets were counterstained with Streptavidin 488 (1:200), Alexa Fluor 488 conjugate (Thermo Fisher Scientific, catalogue number: S32354), incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature, washed (1700 x g for 10 minutes) and measured by flow cytometry on a LSRII + HTS (BD Biosciences). Data were analyzed with FlowJo v(CFC).

Validation experiment

For the validation procedure, aliquots of six in plasma stored PCs were biotinylated at day 1 and day 7 of storage. At these time points a 'sham'-sample was also obtained from the same unit, in which all processing steps were identical to the biotinylated samples, except the incubation with sulfo-NHS-biotin, which was replaced by incubation with a 1:9 PBS-PAS-E solution. Platelets that were biotinylated after one day of storage were subsequently stored for two more days and tested for biotinylation and quality parameters (hence, at day three of storage after donation). To show applicability to various types of PCs, also three platelet concentrates that were obtained via apheresis and three PCs stored in 65% PAS-E were biotinylated at day 1 of storage.

Storage of bioPLT

Two methods of storage of bioPLT were tested: first 50 mL bioPLT and sham platelets were stored for three days after processing and then tested for quality parameters (Supplement Figure 1B). Since this led to inacceptable high platelet activation a second method was tested. We hypothesized that storage of a small sample in this storage bag caused the high platelet activation. Therefore, 50 ml of bioPLT was returned to the retained original PC, resulting in the original volume of approximately 330 ml consisting of labeled and unlabeled platelets (Supplement Figure 1C). Therefore triple staining was necessary to distinguish platelet activation of the unlabeled and labeled platelets, at day of biotinylation and day 4 to day 7 of storage.



FIGURE 1. Biotinylation of platelets and biotinylation procedure. A. Platelets (top left), are incubated with sulfo-NHS-biotin (top middle), bioPLTs are counterstained with fluorescently labeled streptavidin (top right). Unlabeled platelets show a characteristic FACs histogram, the fluorescently labeled biotin-streptavidin causes the peak of the histogram to shift horizontally. **B.** A proportion of the PC was washed twice in PAS-E. Prior to each washing step, the PC was acidified to 10% ACD-A. Platelets were incubated with 5 mg/L biotin, diluted in PBS-PAS-E (1:9), for 30 minutes. BioPLTs were washed and resuspended in PAS-E.

Additional conditions

To evaluate the effect of storage of the sulfo-NHS-biotin solution on biotinylation, a part of the sulfo-NHS-biotin-PBS- solution was stored within 30 minutes after dilution at -30 (\pm 5) °C. After42 days the frozen sulfo-NHS- biotin-PBS- solution was thawed at 37°C in 10 minutes to approximately 20°C. After thawing, the sulfo-NHS-biotin-PBS- solution was diluted 10 times with PAS-E (at 20°C) to a final concentration of 5 mg/L, aliquoted to portions of 100 ml, and used within 30 minutes.

To analyze the effect of irradiation on the biotin label, biotin-labeled platelets were irradiated after labeling with a dose of 25 Gray (according to standard blood bank regulations). Samples were obtained prior and after irradiation to assess the effect of this treatment on the biotin label.

Platelet quality parameters

Ranges for quality parameters were pre-defined according to local blood bank guidelines and are expressed in Table 1. Blood gas analysis was performed to determine the pH of the platelet concentrates. (Rapidlab 1265, Siemens Medical Solution Diagnostics). Platelet counts were measured on an Advia 2120 (Siemens Medical Solutions Diagnostics).

The morphology of the platelets was assessed both non-invasive (swirl) and invasive (microscopically). To perform the platelet swirling test, the motion of the platelets was assessed visually by gently moving the bag in front of a light source. The swirl was recorded as positive (3), moderate (2), impaired (1) or absent (0). The test was performed by an independent, experienced, laboratory staff member, who was blinded for the intervention. Platelet morphology was also assessed by light microscopy, for which 50 μ l of platelet concentrate was mixed with 250 μ l 0.5% glutaraldehyde (Merck, Darmstadt Germany) in PBS. The fixed platelets were visualized with a 1000 times magnification (Axio, Zeis, Breda, the Netherlands).

Baseline platelet activation was assessed by CD62P expression.¹⁴ The samples were incubated for 20 minutes at RT with PE-mouse anti-human CD62P (BD Pharmingen Biosciences) and FITC mouse antihuman CD61 (BD Pharmingen Biosciences. For the triple staining platelets were also incubated with Streptavidin 647 (1:200), Alexa Fluor 647 conjugate (Thermo Fisher Scientific, catalogue number: S32357). Immunoglobulin G1 Mouse PE conjugated (Immunotech SAS, Beckman Coulter, Marseille France) was used as isotype control for the CD62P activation. To assess platelets' ability to become activated, platelets were incubated simultaneously with CD61 and CD62P. Agonists used were 625 nM of thrombin receptor-activating peptide, (TRAP-6-amide/trifluoracetate salt, Bachem AG, Switzerland) or 125 μ /L of adenosine di-phosphate (ADP, Chronolog, Havertown, USA).

The reaction was stopped after 20 minutes by adding formaldehyde 1% (Merck) in PBS.¹⁵ Annexin V binding was assessed as a marker for phosphatidylserine (PS), as described.¹⁶ Flow cytometry was performed using a LSRII + HTS (BD Biosciences). Data were analyzed with FlowJo v(CFC).

The nucleotide content of the platelets was assessed in neutralized perchloric acid extracts, which were stored at -80°C, until batch analysis with high-performance liquid chromatography using a cation exchange, column as described previously.^{4,17}

Platelet concentrates were cultured by BacT/ALERT(Bio Merieux), both before and after the biotinylation procedure, to rule out bacterial contamination.

Reference values	Biotinylation on day	platelet count (800-1600 x 109)	рН (6.3-7.5)	Swirl (>1)	Morphology >200	ATP*
Control	day 1	1126 (1016-1202)	7.2 (7.2- 7.2)	3 (3-3)	270 (260-288)	42.6(5.3)
(N=6)	day 7	1083 (1004-1152)	7.1 (7.1-7.2)	3 (3-3)	245 (233-250)	40.6(5.3)
Sham	day 1	971 (890-1034)	7.1 (7.0-7.1)	3 (3-3)	245 (233-269)	34.2(3.6)
(N=6)	day 7	997 (934-1113)	7.0 (7.0-7.1)	3 (3-3)	210 (205-215)	27.3(3.4)
Biotin	day 1	1034 (965-1166)	7.0 (7.0-7.0)	3 (3-2.3)	258 (240-275)	33.2(4.4)
(N=6)	day 7	949 (928-992)	7.01 (7.1-7.1)	3 (3-3)	213 (199-226)	29.6(4.9)

TA	BLE	1.	Platelet	quality	parameters
----	-----	----	----------	---------	------------

*No predefined range exists for ATP levels according to our local blood bank guidelines

Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed in R, version 3.5.0. Variables were assessed for normality and corresponding statistical tests were performed (paired t-test for parametric data, Mann-Whitney U test for non-parametric data). Differences were considered to be statistically significant if the p-value was < 0.05.

RESULTS

Biotinylation of platelet concentrates

Six pooled buffy-coat derived PCs in plasma, three pooled buffy-coat derived PCs in 65% PAS-E/35% plasma and three apheresis PCs in plasma were biotinylated as described in the protocol (Appendix 1). After the biotinylation-procedure, $98.4\% \pm 0.9\%$ and $99.0\% \% \pm 0.9\%$ of platelets were labeled with biotin at day 1 and day 7 of storage respectively (Figure 2). There was no difference in biotinylation of PCs obtained from pooled buffy coats and stored in plasma as compared to apheresis PCs and PCs stored in PAS-E. The unbiotinylated fraction and the biotinylated fraction of the PC could be visualized as two distinctive populations on flow cytometry. We confirmed that biotin labeling of platelets is still successful after 42 days of storage of the dissolved biotin solution at -30° (Figure 3). Irradiation of the biotin-labeled PC with a standard dose of 25 Gray did not affect the degree of biotinylation. (Figure 3). It was not possible to incubate the platelets with biotin and add ACD-A simultaneously. (Figure 3). This would have reduced one processing step. The reduction of biotinylation after additions of ACD-A is probably due to a lower pH.



FIGURE 2. Flow-cytometric analysis of unlabeled (blue), sham (grey) and bioPLTs (red), after incubation with streptavidin-488. The bioPLT show a significant higher fluorescent intensity as compared to the sham and control platelets. $98.4\% \pm 0.9\%$ of bioPLTs were biotinylated, and can be visualized as a distinct population. Scatters of all three populations are similar (left). Images are from a selected PC, but are representative for the other experiments (n=6).



FIGURE 3. Biotinylation in various conditions. A. Biotinylation performed with biotin stored in PBS for 42 days at -30. There was no difference between freshly dissolved biotin and a stored biotin solution (mean of 97.9 and 97.1% respectively, n=3). **B.** Adding ACD-A simultaneoulsy with the biotin, led to a decrease of the amount of bioPLTs (mean of 88.5% versus 97.10%, n=3). **C.** Irradiation with 25 Grey did not influence the amount of bioPLTs (mean of 98.1%).

Effects of the biotinylation procedure on platelet quality parameters

Platelet quality parameters were assessed to assure bioPLTs met the requirements of the Dutch blood bank. Ranges for quality parameters were pre-defined and are expressed in Table 1. Platelet counts, pH and 'swirling' score were within the range accepted by the Dutch blood bank for all products. Morphology scores were higher for control platelets, as compared to sham and bioPLTs. There was no significant difference between sham and bioPLT morphology scores, indicating that the difference to control was caused by the processing steps with repeated centrifugation steps and not by incubation with biotin. The procedure led to a marginal decrease in platelet count. Annexin V binding was not affected by the procedure (Figure 4). CD62P expression was increased to the same extent in both the sham and bioPLT (Figure 5). Hence, the processing steps, but not biotin itself led to activation of platelets. The percentage of CD62P activation met blood bank standard. All samples showed maximal response to thrombin receptor-activating peptide (Figure 5). Similar results were observed in apheresis derived PCs and in PAS-E stored PCs (supplement, table S1). All blood products were culture negative before and after biotinylation.

The effect of storage on platelet quality parameters

Platelet quality parameters were measured directly after biotinylation of a 50 mL aliquot of fresh (day 1) and stored (day 7) buffy-coat derived PCs. Both fresh and stored platelets fulfilled platelet quality standards after biotinylation (Table 1). Platelets that were biotinylated at day one of storage were subsequently stored for three more days and tested for stability of the biotin-label and platelet quality parameters. Storage of bioPLTs in the small aliquot volume of 50 ml led to substantial decrease of platelets quality (data not shown). This might be due to the sub-optimal storage and not to biotinylation itself. Therefore, for three PCs we transferred the biotinylated aliquot back to the retained fraction of the original PC and stored this PC for 7 days. BioPLT could be distinguished from the unbiotinylated platelets (Figure 6A). Both biotinylated and unbiotinylated showed minimal platelet activation, as expressed by CD62P expression (Figure 6B). We confirmed bioPLTs can be stored for 7 days using this method, all platelet quality markers met Dutch blood bank quality standard.



FIGURE 4. Annexin V expression of a fresh PC (day 1, left panel, n=6) and a stored PC (day 7, right panel, n=6). On day 1, the bioPLT did not show a statistically significant difference in Annexin V positive cells, as compared to control: 1.2% (0.9%-1.7%), p=0.56 and sham: 3.4% (1.6%-5.5%), p=0.16. At day 7, the bioPLT also showed no significant difference in annexin V positive cells: bioPLT: 10.1% (8.2%-15.8%) compared with the control: 9.9%(7.3%-15.6%), p=0.09 and the sham 9.6%(7.9%-16.0%), p=0.16.



FIGURE 5. CD62P expression, of a fresh PC (day 1,panel A) and a stored PC (day 7, panel B). For each condition, left bars (-) represent the unstimulated state, right bars (+) represent CD62P expression in response to TRAP. After incubation with TRAP, all samples showed an increase in CD62P positive cells. At day 1, the number of CD62P positive cells increased in both the bioPLT 48.4%(41.7%-56.2%) and the sham 50.0%(41.7%-56.2%), as compared to control platelets 12,3%(9.5%-12.7%), p= 0.03. On day 7, more cells were CD62P positive in the bioPLT 69.60%(64.5%-70.3%) and sham 71.2%(66.4-75.7%) as compared to the control platelets: 44.6%(39.7%-50.3), p=0.03. No statistically significant difference was observed in comparing CD62P expression after incubation with TRAP in bioPLT with control (day 1: p=0.84, day 7 0.69) or sham platelets (day 1: p=0.11, day 7: 0.13).



FIGURE 6. Stability of biotin label and CD62P expression of stored bioPLT. BioPLTs were returned to the retained fraction of the original PC, to enhance storage conditions. (n=3). **A** The percentage of biotinylated platelets remained stable througout 7 days of storage. (mean of 12.6% at day 1 and 13.0% at day 7). **B.** CD62P expression was assessed in unstimulated platelets (red), after stimulation with ADP (blue) and TRAP (green). CD62P expression was determined in both labelled (dotted lines) and unlabelled cells (continuous line). Measurements were performed at day 1,4,5,6 and 7. N=3

DISCUSSION

Here, we describe a reproducible protocol for biotin-labeling of PCs under GPG conditions in a closed system. Showing a low within and unit to unit variation. The findings will be of interest to blood banks and clinical researchers. BioPLTs can be used to evaluate the *in vivo* effect of new additive solutions, donor variability and the effect of transfusion in various patient categories.

The major advantage of biotin is that it enables *in vivo* tracing of transfused platelets without exposing the recipient to radiation. Moreover, bioPLTs enable tracing of multiple populations concurrently. Also, bioPLTs can be isolated from venous blood samples, thereby permitting direct population analysis for surface markers and metabolomics composition of the platelet subgroups. HLA discrepancy is another non-radioactive method to discriminate transfused platelets from the patients' circulating platelets.¹⁸ However, this method inherently requires a HLA discrepancy, which excludes the possibility of tracing HLA-matched platelet transfusions or autologous transfusions in the recipient. Also, isolation and subanalyses of platelets are not possible with this method.

Biotinylation of platelets has previously been described under invalidated, experimental conditions^{1,13} Our protocol fulfils GPG requirements. Since US Food and Drug Administration

(FDA) guidelines differ from European GPG requirements, the protocol needs to be validated according to the FDA standard before it can be implemented in the US. Our work can serve as a reference method.

We adapted the previous protocol on various crucial points (Table 2).¹³ After sterile filtration of the sulfo-NHS-biotin-solution, the procedure took place in a closed-system, minimizing the risk of bacterial contamination. We added an extra washing step, to minimize nonspecific biotinylation of plasma proteins in the PC. Our group showed that PAS-E can be used to optimize platelet storage.¹⁹ We tested whether PAS-E could be used to store the sulfo-NHSbiotin solution (for 42 days at (< -30°C). However, the quality of biotinylation decreased after storage of dissolved biotin in PAS-E. The biotin label remained stable when dissolved and stored at < -30°C in PBS. Therefore, sulfo-NHS-biotin was dissolved and stored in PBS at a concentration of 50 mg/L. Shortly before biotinylation, the sulfo-NHS-biotin solution was diluted in PAS-E in a 1:9 ratio, to obtain a concentration of 5 mg/L. Since the reactive group of dissolved sulfo-NHS-biotin is instable, the sulfo-NHS-biotin-solution should either be used within 30 minutes, or after frozen storage at $< -30^{\circ}$ C, to be used within 42 days of storage. After thawing, the solution should be used within 30 minutes, to avoid hydrolysis. Since >97% of all platelets were biotinylated using our protocol, we found 30 minutes of incubation to be sufficient to adequately biotinylate platelets, instead of the previously described 45 minutes¹

Protocol described by Van Der		
Meer ¹⁴	Our protocol	Advantage
A platelet sample is centrifuged, the supernatant replaced by the biotin solution.	Centrifuged and supernatant removed twice before incubation.	Limits rest-biotinylation of proteins in PC.
Incubation in saline in which biotin is added at a final concentration of 25 mg/L.	The biotin solution was diluted 1:9 in PAS-E.	Less activation of the platelets.
Incubation for 45 minutes	Incubation for 30 minutes.	Time reducing.
Resuspended in saline/ACD.	Resuspended in PAS-E.	Superior storage conditions, mimics PC more realistically.
250 ml	50 ml	Minimal amount of traceable platelets.

TABLE 2. Adaptations on the previously described protocol

BioPLTs and sham samples showed equal decreases in platelet quality parameters as compared to control platelets. Hence, platelets were affected by the processing steps, but not by biotin itself. The processing steps are similar to the steps in obtaining platelet volume reduced products, which have been in use for several years and showed, after correction for platelet loss during preparation, similar cell count increment as standard platelet concentrates.²⁰⁻²² Centrifugation of platelets has previously been suggested to activate platelets²³, which is not completely prevented by the addition of ACD-A. Radiolabeling of platelets also requires centrifugation steps.²⁴ Since the processing steps, and not the biotin led to platelet activation, similar results can be expected for radiolabeling. We found that exposure to saline or PBS is detrimental to platelet quality; incubating platelets in a PBSsulfo-NHS-biotin or saline solution led to unacceptable high activation of platelets (data not shown). Therefore the PBS-biotin was diluted in PAS-E. To our knowledge, no data are available on the effect of radiolabeling on platelet quality parameters. However, in previous labeling studies, platelets were incubated in saline, both for radiolabeling and biotinlabeling, ^{13,24} which might be not optimal with respect to platelet quality. We recommend a comparative study to assess platelet activation in both bioPLTs and radiolabeled platelets.

An important limitation of our study is that biotin labeling has not yet been compared to radioactive labeling in humans. However, in dogs, survival of bioPLTs was comparable to platelets labeled with both ¹¹¹Indium-oxine or ⁵¹Chromium.⁷ BioPLTs survived normally after transfusion, and could be used for determining platelet life spans *in vivo*. The platelet lifespan curves of bioPLTs were in agreement with radiolabeled platelets.

Red blood cell labeling studies showed modification of antigens and the risk of antibodyformation against the biotin.^{25,26} These antibodies did not affect red blood cell recovery and survival in the recipient. However, this limits the possibility of repeated transfusions with bioPLTs for clinical research. To minimize the risk of antibody formation we labeled at the lowest possible traceable biotin density. Future research should include the assessment of the formation of antibodies against bioPLTs. BioPLTs will be first administered in an autologous transfusion model in healthy volunteers (registered at trialregister.nl, NTR6493).

In conclusion, we developed a standardized, simple, reproducible, protocol according to GMP standards for biotin-labeling of platelets, as non-radioactive alternative to trace and isolate transfused platelets *in vivo*.

REFERENCES

- 1. van der Meer PF, Tomson B, Brand A. In vivo tracking of transfused platelets for recovery and survival studies: an appraisal of labeling methods. *Transfus Apher Sci.* 2010;42(1):53-61.
- 2. Arnold DM, Heddle NM, Kulczycky M, Carruthers J, Sigouin C, Blajchman MA. In vivo recovery and survival of apheresis and whole blood-derived platelets: a paired comparison in healthy volunteers. *Transfusion*. 2006;46(2):257-264.
- 3. Murphy S. Radiolabeling of PLTs to assess viability: a proposal for a standard. *Transfusion*. 2004;44(1):131-133.
- 4. Bontekoe IJ, van der Meer PF, van den Hurk K, Verhoeven AJ, de Korte D. Platelet storage performance is consistent by donor: a pilot study comparing "good" and "poor" storing platelets. *Transfusion*. 2017;57(10):2373-2380.
- Mrša V, Tanner W. Role of NaOH-extractable cell wall proteins Ccw5p, Ccw6p, Ccw7p and Ccw8p (members of the Pir protein family) in stability of the Saccharomyces cerevisiae cell wall. *Yeast*. 1999;15(10A):813-820.
- Mock DM, Lankford GL, Widness JA, Burmeister LF, Kahn D, Strauss RG. Measurement of circulating red cell volume using biotin-labeled red cells: validation against 51Cr-labeled red cells. *Transfusion*. 1999;39(2):149-155.
- 7. Heilmann E, Friese P, Anderson S, et al. Biotinylated platelets: a new approach to the measurement of platelet life span. *British journal of haematology*. 1993;85(4):729-735.
- 8. Hurley WL, Finkelstein E, Holst BD. Identification of surface proteins on bovine leukocytes by a biotin-avidin protein blotting technique. *Journal of immunological methods*. 1985;85(1):195-202.
- 9. Cavill I, Trevett D, Fisher J, Hoy T. The measurement of the total volume of red cells in man: a non-radioactive approach using biotin. *Br J Haematol.* 1988;70(4):491-493.
- 10. de Back DZ, Vlaar R, Beuger B, et al. A method for red blood cell biotinylation in a closed system. *Transfusion*. 2018;58(4):896-904.
- 11. Ault KA, Knowles C. In vivo biotinylation demonstrates that reticulated platelets are the youngest platelets in circulation. *Experimental hematology*. 1995;23(9):996-1001.
- 12. Valeri CR, MacGregor H, Barnard MR, Summaria L, Michelson AD, Ragno G. Survival of baboon biotin-X-N-hydroxysuccinimide and (111)In-oxine-labelled autologous fresh and lyophilized reconstituted platelets. *Vox Sang.* 2005;88(2):122-129.
- 13. Stohlawetz P, Horvath M, Pernerstorfer T, et al. Effects of nitric oxide on platelet activation during plateletpheresis and in vivo tracking of biotinylated platelets in humans. *Transfusion*. 1999;39(5):506-514.
- 14. Berman C, Yeo E, Wencel-Drake J, Furie B, Ginsberg M, Furie B. A platelet alpha granule membrane protein that is associated with the plasma membrane after activation. Characterization and subcellular localization of platelet activation-dependent granule-external membrane protein. *The Journal of clinical investigation*. 1986;78(1):130-137.
- 15. Bontekoe IJ, van der Meer PF, de Korte D. Determination of thromboelastographic responsiveness in stored single-donor platelet concentrates. *Transfusion*. 2014;54(6):1610-1618.

- 16. Dekkers DW, De Cuyper IM, van der Meer PF, Verhoeven AJ, de Korte D. Influence of pH on stored human platelets. *Transfusion*. 2007;47(10):1889-1895.
- 17. de Korte D, Haverkort WA, van Gennip AH, Roos D. Nucleotide profiles of normal human blood cells determined by high-performance liquid chromatography. *Analytical biochemistry*. 1985;147(1):197-209.
- Hughes DL, Evans G, Metcalfe P, Goodall AH, Williamson LM. Tracking and characterisation of transfused platelets by two colour, whole blood flow cytometry. *Br J Haematol.* 2005;130(5):791-794.
- 19. van der Meer PF, Bontekoe IJ, Daal BB, de Korte D. Riboflavin and UV light treatment of platelets: a protective effect of platelet additive solution? *Transfusion*. 2015;55(8):1900-1908.
- 20. Dumont LJ, Taylor LA, Van Waeg G. Method and apparatus for collecting hyperconcentrated platelets. In: Google Patents; 2000.
- 21. van der Meer PF, Bontekoe IJ, Kruit G, et al. Volume-reduced platelet concentrates: optimization of production and storage conditions. *Transfusion*. 2012;52(4):819-827.
- 22. Honohan A, Tomson B, van der Bom J, de Vries R, Brand A. A comparison of volume-reduced versus standard HLA/HPA-matched apheresis platelets in alloimmunized adult patients. *Transfusion*. 2012;52(4):742-751.
- 23. Rock G, Haddad SA, Poon AO, et al. Reduction of plasma volume after storage of platelets in CP2D. *Transfusion*. 1998;38(3):242-246.
- 24. Collaborative BEfST. Platelet radiolabeling procedure. Transfusion. 2006;46:59S-66S.
- 25. Cordle DG, Strauss RG, Lankford G, Mock DM. Antibodies provoked by the transfusion of biotinlabeled red cells. *Transfusion*. 1999;39(10):1065-1069.
- 26. Schmidt RL, Mock DM, Franco RS, et al. Antibodies to biotinylated red blood cells in adults and infants: improved detection, partial characterization, and dependence on red blood cell-biotin dose. *Transfusion*. 2017;57(6):1488-1496.

APPENDICES

Appendix 1. Protocol to biotinylate platelets

1.0 Purpose

The aim of this protocol is to describe a technique for biotin-labeling of fresh or stored platelets with Sulfo-NHS-LC-Biotin, in a closed system. This protocol describes how to biotinylate 50 ml of platelet concentrate.

- 2.0 Equipment, supplies, and reagents
 - 2.1 Sterile docking station, sealing device.
 - 2.2 Calibrated, variable speed, swinging bucket centrifuge.
 - 2.3 Device to remove supernatant of centrifuged platelets
 - 2.4 Calibrated analytical electronic balance, accurate to ± 0.00002 g.
 - 2.5 Calibrated generic electronic scale, accurate to 0.5 g.
 - 2.6 Kochers, clamps.
 - $2.7 \quad 0.22 \ \mu$ sterilizing filter unit.
 - 2.8 PBS: Phosphate buffered saline.
 - 2.9 ACD-A: anticoagulant citrate dextrose solution, Formula A.
 - 2.10 PAS-E : Platelet Additive Solution.
 - 2.11 Product bags for platelets, 150 ml.
- 3.0 Preparation of biotin solution

Note: Dissolved biotin needs to be used directly, or immediately after thawing of frozen product, as dissolved biotin is vulnerable to hydrolysis. Bound biotin is stable.

- 3.1. Biotin is dissolved in PBS at a concentration of 50 mg/L, and transferred in a 150 ml bag.
- 3.2. Filtrate biotin-solution by passing a 0.22 μ sterilizing filter.
- 3.3. Store within 15 minutes at -30°, or use within 30 minutes.
- 4.0 Preparation of required solutions
 - 4.1 Prepare 150 ml of 15% ACD-A in 85% PAS-E in a sterile, labeled bag.
 - 4.2 Prepare 100 ml of 10% ACD-A in 90% PAS-E in a sterile, labeled bag.
 - 4.3 Prepare 11 ml of ACD-A in a sterile, labeled bag.
 - 4.4 Maximal 30 minutes prior to the biotinylation procedure, thaw the stored 50 mg/L biotin-PBS solution, and mix 1 part biotin-PBS-solution to 9 parts PAS-E, to obtain a 5 mg/L biotin-PBS-PAS-E-solution. Fill out 100 ml in a sterile, labeled, bag.

- 5.0 Obtain the proportion of 50 ml platelet concentrate.
 - 5.1 Transfer 52 grams (50 ml) of platelet concentrate to a sterile, labeled bag, using a sterile docking device.
- 6.0 Washing steps

Note: Before every centrifugation step, add a total of 10% ACD-A, to prevent thrombus formation due to centrifugation.

- 6.1 Dock the bag containing 50 ml of platelet concentrate to the 150 ml 15%ACD-A/85% PAS-E-solution bag. Add this 15%-ACD-A solution to the platelet concentrate.
- 6.2 Centrifuge the bags at 1700 x g for 10 minutes.
- 6.3 Remove the supernatant by using the empty bag, discard this bag.
- 6.4 Dock the bag containing the platelet pallet to the 100 ml 10% ACD-A/90% PAS-E bag. Resuspend the platelet pallet by gentle manipulation.
- 7.0 Incubation with biotin
 - 7.1 Dock the 5 mg/L biotin-PBS-PAS-E-solution to the platelet pellet. Resuspend the platelet pellet by gentle manipulation.
 - 7.2 Incubate for 30 minutes, at room temperature, under gently agitation.
- 8.0 Washing step and resuspending to original volume
 - 8.1 Add the bag containing 12 ml of ACD-A to the biotinylated platelets.
 - 8.2 Centrifuge at 1700 x g for 10 minutes.
 - 8.3 Remove the supernatant by using the empty bag, discard this bag.
 - 8.4 Dock PAS-E to the platelet pallet, bring to original volume (50 ml).
 - 8.5 Resuspend the platelets pallet by gently manipulation.
 - 8.9 Store the platelets under gentile agitation, at room temperature until use.
- 9.0 Test for biotinylation
 - 9.1 Obtain sample, incubate for 30 min with streptavidin 488.
 - 9.2 Flowcytometrically analyze the percentage of biotinylated platelets.

Appendix 2. Supplemental figures



FIGURE S1. A) Procedural steps to obtain biotinylated platelet, sham platelets and the control sample. B) Validation experiment in which platelets were labeled at day 1 or day 7 of storage. Platelets labeled on day 1 of storage were also stored for 3 days separately to assess the effect of storage on the quality of the platelets. However this method of storage led to unacceptable high platelet activation. Therefor another method was designed: C) After labeling, the bioPLT were returned in its original bag. Here, the various parameters tested in biotinylated platelets fulfilled the quality criteria.



FIGURE S2. Samples from the biotinylated unit were obtained prior and after irradiation. From each unit both samples were tested for fluorescent intensity on the flocwcytometer to assess the effect of irradiation on the biotin label (n=3).

			Annexin V	-	CD62P expressio	(%) u	
	Platelet count	Hq	positive cells (%)	Morphology score	Baseline	ADP stimulation	TRAP stimulation
Apheresis PCs (n=3)							
Control	1277 (134)	7.21 (0.054)	4 (1.5)	252 (12)	20.4 (5.8)	72.3 (2.7)	82.5 (27.8)
Sham	1129 (116)	7.062 (0.048)	3.7 (0.8)	252 (13)	57.1 (3)	63.4 (5.6)	75.9 (38.9)
Biotin	1095 (120)	7.089 (0.011)	4.2 (1.7)	227 (13)	54.5 (1.6)	59.2 (3)	98.5 (0.1)
PAS-E PCs (n=3)							
Control	867 (46)	7.162 (0.013)	4.1 (2.5)	267 (13)	19.1 (5)	48.4 (12.7)	97.9 (0.3)
Sham	917 (106)	7.058 (0.021)	4.8 (1.7)	265 (10)	42.8 (3.1)	48.9 (7)	97.6 (0.2)
Biotin	851 (80)	7.06 (0.019)	5.1 (1.6)	267 (13)	44.1 (6.8)	51.3 (3)	97.3 (0.3)

TABLE S1. Platelet quality markers in apheresis PCs and PCs stored in 65% PAS-E

Appendix 3. Supplemental tables



DONOR CHARACTERISTICS DO NOT INFLUENCE TRANSFUSION-RELATED ACUTE LUNG INJURY INCIDENCE IN A SECONDARY ANALYSIS OF TWO CASE-CONTROL STUDIES

Anna L. Peters*, Emma K. van de Weerdt*, Femmeke Prinsze, Dirk de Korte, Nicole P. Juffermans, and Alexander P.J. Vlaar

> *Emma Kristina van de Weerdt and Anna-Linda Peters contributed equally to this manuscript.

TRANSFUSION CLINIQUE ET BIOLOGIQUE 2019, 26.1: 10-17

SUMMARY

Objective. To investigate the relation between donor characteristics and TRALI incidence.

Background. Transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI) is a potentially fatal complication of transfusion. In pre-clinical studies and several clinical studies, TRALI has been related to loss of product quality during red blood cell (RBC) storage, called the "storage lesion". Donor characteristics, as for example age, genetics and life style choices influence this "storage lesion". We hypothesized that donor sex, age and blood type is related to TRALI incidence.

Methods/Materials. We performed a secondary analysis of two cohort studies, designed to identify TRALI risk factors by matching TRALI patients to transfused controls. We obtained donor sex, age and blood type from the Dutch Blood Bank Sanquin and. investigated TRALI incidence in patients who were exposed to a certain donor characteristic. We used kruskal-wallis testing to compare the number of transfused products and chi-square testing to compare proportions of TRALI patients and transfused control.

Results. After implementation of the male-donor only plasma strategy, patients received more transfusion products from male donors. However, we did not detect a relation between TRALI incidence and donor sex. Both TRALI patients and transfused controls received mainly products from donors over 41 years old, but donor age did not influence TRALI risk. Donor blood type, the transfusion of blood type-compatible and blood type-matched products also had no influence on TRALI incidence.

Conclusion. We conclude that in two cohorts of TRALI patients, donor age, donor sex and donor blood type are unrelated to TRALI.

INTRODUCTION

Transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI) is a serious and potentially fatal complication of transfusion.¹ In the absence of biomarkers, TRALI is defined according to the TRALI conference and US National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute definition as onset of acute lung injury within 6 hours of blood transfusion without an additional risk factor for acute lung injury.^{2,3} Up to 15.1% of transfused patients develops TRALI ¹. In approximately 80% of cases donor antibodies directed against the recipient's human leucocyte antigens (HLA) or human neutrophil alloantigen (HNA) induces pulmonary injury. However, not in all TRALI cases antibodies can be detected and cognate antibodies in the transfusion product do not always induce TRALI in the transfused patient.^{4,5} The causative mechanism in these antibody-unrelated TRALI cases has not yet been identified, but increased storage time of cell containing blood products has been hypothesized to induce TRALI.⁴ During storage the RBC product undergoes changes with a negative influence on product quality, which are known as the RBC "storage lesion".⁶ However, recent randomized controlled trials did not show any protective effect of transfusion of fresh RBCs on lung injury compared to standard issued RBCs.⁷⁻⁹ Several clinical studies in healthy volunteers also did not detect any relation between pulmonary function and age of the transfused product.¹⁰⁻¹² Ongoing research has revealed that donor characteristics, for example age,¹³ sex,^{14,15} genetic traits,¹⁶ body weight^{14,17} and smoking,¹⁸ influence the *in vitro* "storage lesion". It has been hypothesized that these donor factors influence post-transfusion effects. However, limited evidence is available on the question whether - and to what extent - these factors also have an effect on lung injury. It has been demonstrated that products from males have lower in vitro quality.¹⁴ Moreover, in a mouse model male sex has been related to reduced post-transfusion RBC recovery¹³ but whether these factors are also related to lung injury is unknown. To our knowledge, no clinical studies have looked into the relation between TRALI and donor characteristics. We performed a secondary analysis of a retrospective and a prospective cohort of TRALI patients^{19,20} to determine whether donor age, donor sex or donor blood type influenced the incidence of TRALI. We hypothesized that products from male donors, products from older donors and products from donors with a compatible blood type, but not a matching blood type would increase TRALI risk.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

We performed a secondary analysis on the transfusion data from a retrospective nested case control study and a prospective case control study, previously published by our study group.^{19,20} All procedures in the studies were according to the declaration of Helsinki and were approved by the Medical Ethical Committee of the Academic Medical Center in Amsterdam.

Observational case control studies

The retrospective nested case control study was a study in which TRALI patients were matched to transfused controls without TRALI.²⁰ All patients admitted to our ICU from November 1, 2004, until October 1, 2007, were screened for onset of TRALI. Readmitted patients were excluded. Each TRALI case was matched with a control on sex, age (±10 years) and admission diagnosis.

The prospective case control study was performed in a cohort of adult cardiac surgery patients.¹⁹ Consecutive patients scheduled for cardiac surgery were screened from November 2006 until February 2009. Patients with pulmonary thromboendarterectomy or emergency surgery were excluded. Patients that gave informed consent for the study, were observed for the onset of TRALI during surgery and afterwards up to 30 hours after admittance. TRALI cases were randomly matched with control patients in a 2:1 ratio. In this study, cases were not matched on potential risk factors. Potential risk factors for the onset of TRALI were collected.

In both cohorts, control cases were transfused patients that did not develop ALI and patients that did not receive transfusion and did not develop ALI. Suspected TRALI was defined using the consensus definition of ALI (new-onset hypoxemia or detoriation demonstrated by a $PaO_2/FIO_2 < 300 \text{ mm}$ Hg within 6 hours after transfusion with bilateral pulmonatry changes in the absence of cardiogenic pulmonary oedema)^{2,21,22}. The studies were designed to investigate patient and transfusion product risk factors for development of TRALI in the included patient populations. A total of four TRALI patients were part of both cohorts as there was a small overlap in inclusion period for the retrospective and prospective study.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses are performed in R, version 3.3.1. Continuous data was inspected for normality with the use of density plots and histograms. As transfusion data was highly skewed we used non-parametric tests to test for statistical differences. Data is expressed in

median with interquartile range (IQR). The tests used are described below. A p < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Due to the explorative, observational nature of our data we did not correct for multiple testing.

Sample size analysis

To get an indication whether our cohorts had enough power to investigate our hypotheses, we performed a power calculation on the relation between antibodies in donor products and TRALI. Human leukocyte antibodies class I and II are present in 14.3-26.7% of donors implicated in TRALI cases ⁵ compared to 7.1% in the male donor population.²³ In this series prevalence of HLA-antibodies in TRALI patients is at least doubled compared to the general donor population. To detect a similar difference in exposure to donor age, sex or blood type, we need at least 107 TRALI cases (alpha 5% and beta 80%).

Transfusion products

Each unit of RBC or plasma was counted as one transfusion product. Apheresis PLTs were counted as one product as well, but pooled PLT concentrates consist of five buffy coats from five separate donors, suspended in plasma of one of these donors. The characteristics from each of the five donors from the standard PLT products were counted as exposure to one donor. One pooled PLT concentrate thus added characteristics from five donors to our analysis. The products were produced according to Dutch Blood Bank standards. In 2007 the Dutch Blood Bank implemented male-only donor plasma for transfusion as preventive measure for TRALI.

Donor characteristics

Data on donor sex, donor AB0 blood type and donor age were obtained from the Dutch National Blood Bank Sanquin. We therefore performed various analyses to investigate the influence of a donor characteristic on TRALI incidence. We split up donor age in categories 18-30 years, 31-40 years, 41-50 years, 51-60 years and 61-70 years. Donor and patient blood type were categorized as "matched" if patients only received products from a donor with the same AB0 blood type. All patients who also received products from another blood type were categorized as "blood type compatible".

Step 1) First we investigated whether the total number of transfused products differed between categories of a donor characteristic, irrespective of whether patients received only one product type (RBC, PLT or plasma). For example, we counted the number of transfused RBCs from a female donor in TRALI patients, and compared this to the number in control patients with a chi-square test if the counts were more than 5 in each category. If the counts were less than 5 we used a Fisher's Exact Test (upper panel Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. Analysis plan with hypothetical results. For each donor characteristic the same procedure was followed. Donor characteristics included donor age group (top panel), donor sex (middle panel) and donor blood type (lower panel). Step 1) First we investigated whether the total number of transfused products differed between categories of a donor characteristic, irrespective of whether patients received only one product type (RBC, PLT or plasma). Step 2) We then extracted all patients who only received products from one category and investigated whether TRALI was more prevalent in a certain category with chi-square test. 3) This was followed by analysis of the median number of transfused products per patient per category. Our analysis was set up as follows (Figure 1): Step 1)

Step 2) We then extracted all patients who only received products from one category and investigated whether TRALI was more prevalent in a certain category with a chi-square test. For example, we extracted the patients who only received products from donors aged 31-40 and compared the number of TRALI and control cases in this group (top panel Figure 1).

Step 3) This was followed by analysis of the median number of transfused products per patient per category. For example, we investigated whether TRALI patients on average received more products from donors with a higher age than control patients with a Kruskall-Wallis with post-hoc Nemenyi testing if p<0.05 (top panel Figure 1). We performed this analyses for all product types, irrespective of whether patients received only RBC, PLT or plasma or whether they received multiple product types. However, if we had enough cases of patients who only received either RBCs, PLTs or plasma, we split up this analyses per product type.

Supplemental information

We performed descriptive analyses on both the retrospective and prospective data. As the retrospective database represents a larger cohort than the prospective database, and as we performed a substantial number of analyses we only describe the data from the retrospective cohort in detail. The results of the analysis of the prospective cohort are presented in a summarized fashion in the supplement.

RESULTS

During the inclusion period of the retrospective nested case control study in total 5208 patients were admitted to the ICU. The incidence of TRALI in the screened cohort was 2.2 (14 of 5208), and 5.1% (114 of 235) per transfused patient. 109 patients were confirmed to the diagnostic criteria for TRALI and survived the first 48 hours of ICU admission. From the cohort of transfused patients who did not develop TRALI, 109 patients were randomly selected to serve as transfused control ²⁰. Baseline data are presented in Supplementary Table I.

Donor sex

Step 1) We split the data on product type and confirmed that TRALI patients received more products than control (chi-square test p < 0.0001; Figure 2). We investigated whether TRALI patients also received more products from females compared to control patients. However, the proportion of transfused products from males and females was comparable between TRALI and control (chi square test p > 0.5; Figure 2).



FIGURE 2. Retrospective study: number (%) of transfused products for each donor sex, donor age and donor blood type. TRALI patients received more transfusions than control patients (p < 0.0001). Both TRALI and control patients receive mainly plasma products from older donors (p<0.05) but age does not influence TRALI incidence. Both TRALI and control patients received mainly blood products from blood type 0 and A (p<0.0001) but the distribution of donor blood type is not different between controls and TRAL patients. Not all totals sum to 100 due to rounding of decimals.
Step 2) We extracted all patients who only received products from either males or females and investigated whether TRALI was more prevalent in either category (Table I). We also investigated whether a mismatch between donor and patient sex influenced TRALI incidence – e.g. is a male transfused with a product from a female (sex mismatch) more at risk to develop TRALI than a male transfused with a product from a male (sex match). However, the prevalence of TRALI was independent of donor sex and sex mismatch.

Step 3) We then inspected whether the median number of transfused products in the TRALI and transfused control group differed per product type with kruskall-wallis testing. We extracted all patients who only received RBCs or only received plasma but we did not have enough patients who only received PLTs from one sex to also inspect median transfusions in this subset. TRALI patients did not receive more products from either males or females compared to control (Supplementary Tables 3a and 3b).

TABLE I. Total patients who received RBCs, PLTs and plasma from either only males or only females. We used a chi-square test to investigate whether TRALI was related to donor sex. Donor sex did not influence the incidence of TRALI. The majority of these patients only received RBCs.

	Donor	Donor										
	Male			Female								
Recipient	TRALI	Control	Total	р	TRALI	Control	Total	р				
Male	19	19	38*		12	10	22**					
Female	4	5	9***	1	6	14	20****	0.20				

*25 patients received only RBCs

**21 patients received only RBCs

***5 patients received only RBCs

****18 patients received only RBCs

Donor age

Step 1) We investigated whether TRALI patients received more products from donors belonging to a certain age category compared to control. There was no difference in the number of transfused plasma, RBC or PLT products derived from one of the age categories between TRALI and control (chi square test p > 0.5; Figure 2).

Step 2) We extracted all patients who only received products from one of the age categories and investigated whether TRALI was more prevalent in a certain category. We did not have enough cases to also split up this set on product type, but the majority of patients only received RBCs (Table IIa). In this analysis the number of TRALI cases did not differ between the categories and donor age did not influence TRALI incidence.

Step 3) We analyzed the median number of transfused products per TRALI patient or transfused control per age category. We extracted all patients who only received RBCs (Table IIb). TRALI patients did not receive more products from either males or females compared to control (Table II). We did not have enough patients who only received plasma or PLTs from one age category to also inspect median transfusions in these subsets.

Donor blood type

The distribution of number of administered transfusion products amongst the different blood types is according to Dutch prevalence of blood types (Figure 2).²⁴ Type 0 blood products are used most frequently (46.1%), followed by A (33.2%), B (16.3%) and AB (4.3%). Step 1) We investigated whether TRALI patients received more products from one of the blood types compared to control. However, we did not detect any influence of blood type on TRALI incidence. The distribution of blood types was similar in TRALI patients and control (Figure 2).

We used a chi-square test to investigate whether TRALI was related to donor age. Donor age did not influence the incidence of TRALI. Three patients received both plasma and RBCs, six received only plasma, 61 received only RBCs.								
Age (years)	Total	Control	TRALI	р				
18-30	5	3	2					
31-40	10	4	6					
41-50	28	13	15					
51-60	18	9	9					
61-70	9	7	2	0.48				

tients who reactived DDCs. DITs and plasma from a contain and returns

TABLE IIB. Number of transfused products from each age category. Three patients received both plasma and RBCs, six received only plasma, 61 received only RBCs. Kruskal-Wallis with post-hoc Nemenyi testing did not reveal any significant differences in the number of transfused products per age group.

	TRALI			Control		
Age (years)	No	Median	IQR	No	Median	IQR
18-30	2	1.00	1.00-1.00	3	1.00	1.00-1.50
31-40	б	1.00	1.00-1.00	4	1.00	1.00-1.00
41-50	15	1.00	1.00-2.00	13	1.00	1.00-1.00
51-60	9	1.00	1.00-1.00	9	1.00	1.00-2.00
61-70	2	1.00	1.00-1.00	7	1.00	1.00-1.00

Step 2) All patients who only received products from a donor with the same AB0 blood type were categorized as "matched". All patients who also received products from another blood type were categorized as "blood type compatible". We analyzed whether blood type compatible or blood type matched transfusion influenced the number of TRALI cases in each category. However, the number of cases per category was comparable between TRALI and transfused control cases (Table IIIa).

Step 3) We investigated whether the median number transfused products in TRALI patients was dependent of donor blood type or transfusion of blood type matched versus blood type-compatible products. The median number of transfused products were comparable in all donor blood type categories (Table IIIb). We did not detect any influence of blood type on the median number of transfusions in patients who only received RBCs (Supplementary Table IV). We did not have enough patients who only received PLTs or plasma to analyze these subsets.

TABLE IIIA. Total patients who received RBCs, PLTs and plasma from blood type matched
donors only. All patients who also received compatible products from another blood type are
categorized as "blood type compatible". We used a fisher-exact test to investigate whether TRALI was
related to matched or compatible transfusion.

	Total	Control	TRALI	р
A matched	60	33	27	
AB matched	6	4	2	
B matched	22	9	13	
O matched	69	32	37	
Blood Type Compatible	45	17	28	0.41

TABLE IIIB. Number of transfused products from each donor blood type. Patients are categorized as "matched" if they only received products from a donor with the same AB0 blood type. All patients who also received compatible products from another blood type are categorized as "blood type compatible". Patients are not split on which type of blood product they received. Kruskall-wallis with nemenyi post-hoc testing did not reveal any statistical differences.

	TRALI			Control		
	No	Median	IQR	No	Median	IQR
A matched	27	2.00	1.00-6.00	33	2.00	1.00-6.00
AB matched	2	1.50	1.25-1.75	4	1.50	1.00-2.00
B matched	13	5.00	2.00-10.00	9	2.00	2.00-6.00
O matched	37	2.00	1.00-6.00	32	2.00	1.00-2.00
Blood Type Compatible	28	2.00	1.00-3.00	17	2.00	1.50-2.50

DISCUSSION

We investigated in a secondary analysis of a retrospective and a prospective cohort of TRALI patients^{19,20} whether donor age, donor sex or donor blood type influenced the incidence of TRALI. We hypothesized that products from male donors, products from older donors and products from donors with a compatible blood type, but not a matching blood type would increase TRALI risk. However, our data did not support our hypotheses. We did not detect any relation between these donor characteristics and TRALI incidence.

The hypothesis that donor sex is related to complications and quality of RBC transfusions is a complex one. In several studies blood products from female donors have been related to increased mortality. In a previous study on single-transfused recipients, it was found that male recipients of female products had a higher hazard rate of mortality (hazard ratio 1.8, 95% confidence interval 1.2-2.7).²⁵ In a second study in a cohort of cardiac surgery patients, researchers found a hazard ratio of 2.28 (95% Cl 1.67-3.12) for mortality after sex mismatch transfusion. However, this outcome was most likely confounded by disease severity as patients with more severe disease received more transfusion products and had a higher chance to have sex mismatch. The sex effect indeed disappeared after correction for these factors.²⁶ However, products from males have lower in vitro quality and have been related to decreased RBC recovery in vivo.¹³ To complex matters even more, a clear association has been established between TRALI and plasma from female donors. HLA and HNA-antibodies develop when females are exposed during pregnancy to the antigens of their foetus which has inherited the alloantigen from the father. The prevalence of these antibodies increases rapidly with each pregnancy²⁷ and exclusion of female donors for plasma transfusion has resulted in a significant reduction in TRALI cases.²⁸ It is possible that we did not detect a donor sex effect due to heterogeneity of the transfusion products that have been administered in our study: the effect of male products may have been compensated by transfusion of female products. Moreover, the retrospective study was performed before and after implementation of the male-only plasma donor policy in 2007. This may have masked effects of male transfusions on TRALI incidence. However, no effect of sex was detected in the prospective cohort which only included patients after 2007. The size of the retrospective cohort also made it possible to isolate cases in which patients only received transfusions from one category, but this was not possible for all analyses. On the other hand it is also possible that donor sex does influence overall mortality, but has no influence on TRALL incidence.

We found no influence of blood type and donor age on the risk of TRALI. This result differs from *in vitro* studies.^{29,30} *In vitro* research has revealed that there is large variation in the donor storage lesion. It is hypothesized that some of these donors are "bad storers" and

that genetic factors may account for these variations.^{31,32} In a study that investigated the procoagulant effects of supernatant of stored RBCs, only a subset of these products induced coagulation. One could hypothesize that this effect is due to donor variation.³³ An explanation for disparate results is that *in vitro* studies can investigate these factors in a standardized fashion but do not take account for the fact that induction of complications and TRALI by transfusion products is mostly multi-factorial. Whether or not patients develop TRALI is influenced by both patient factors,³⁴ transfusion products factors^{4,5} and possibly also donor factors. Heterogeneity in cohorts may mask any influence of donor characteristics, but also may reflect that additional predisposing factors are required to develop TRALI, even if the transfusion product is from a "bad storer".

The studies that have been published to this date have focused on the patient aspect. These studies used a cohort of patients to examine whether a donor characteristic had an effect on post-transfusion morbidity or mortality. It may be worthwhile to start on the side of the donor or transfusion product, in line with the lookback studies in antibody mediated TRALI:^{35,36} it could be investigated whether products from these hypothetically "bad storers" are more often related to patient morbidity and mortality than products from "good storers".

Even though we used one of the largest cohorts of TRALI patients, our study still is limited by low numbers of inclusions. We performed a pre-study sample size calculation to estimate whether we would be able to detect any differences in exposure to a certain donor characteristic between TRALI and transfused controls. We based this on studies on prevalence on human leukocyte antibodies. These antibodies are present in 14.3-26.7% of TRALI cases⁵ compared to 7.1% in the male donor population.²³ To detect a similar difference in exposure to donor age, sex or blood type, we needed at least 107 TRALI cases. However, more subtle influences from donor characteristics cannot be detected in our study.

Another limitation is that we made use of observational data. TRALI incidence is low which hampers design of a randomized controlled trial to investigate the influence of donor factors. Observational data from relatively large TRALI cohorts is the best evidence we can obtain from clinical trials at this moment. Still, this design has a high risk of bias. A third limitation is that the data from the donor screening was not always complete. This limits the conclusions which can be drawn on the effect of donor characteristics on TRALI incidence.

CONCLUSION

We performed a secondary analysis of a retrospective and a prospective cohort of TRALI patients whether donor age, donor sex or donor blood type influenced the incidence of TRALI. Our data did not support our hypotheses that these donor characteristics are related to TRALI incidence.

SUPPLEMENTARY RESULTS RETROSPECTIVE COHORT

	TRALI (n = 109)	No-TRALI (n = 109)	
Male sex, n (%)	70 (64)	66 (61)	
Age in years, median (IQR)	62 (47-71)	57 (49-72)	
APACHE II, mean (SD)	22 (8)	19 (8)	
ICU admission category, n (%)			
Medicine	36 (32)	30 (28)	
Respiratory	5 (5)	7 (6)	
Cardiovascular	5 (5)	5 (5)	
Neurology	3 (3)	3 (3)	
Surgery	32 (29)	32 (29)	
Cardiac surgery	27 (25)	31 (28)	
Neurosurgery	1(1)	1 (1)	
Massive transfusion, n (%)	37 (33)	16 (15)	
RBCs transfused, median (IQR)	1 (0-2)	1 (0-2)	
RBCs only, n (%)	45 (41)	51 (47)	
PLTs transfused, median (IQR)	0 (0-6)	0 (0-0)	
PLTs only, n (%)	15 (14)	2 (2)	
plasma transfused, median (IQR)	0 (0-2)	0 (0-2)	
plasma only, n (%)	12 (11)	9 (8%)	

TABLE 1. Baseline characteristics of the retrospective nested case-control study.

TABLE 2. Retrospective study: number of transfused products per donor characteristic, split on product type. The number between brackets is the percentage of total transfused products per product type.²⁰ *TRALI patients received more transfusions than control patients (p < 0.0001). †Both TRALI and control patients receive mainly plasma products from older donors (p<0.05) but age does not influence TRALI incidence. ‡Both TRALI and control patients received mainly blood products from blood type 0 and A (p<0.0001) but the distribution of donor blood type is not different between controls and TRALI patients. Not all totals sum to 100 due to rounding of decimals.

		TRALI*	TRALI*			Control		
		RBCs	PLTs	Plasma	RBCs	PLTs	Plasma	
Donor Sex	Male	90 (62)	121 (58)	56 (63)	103 (57)	72 (55)	54 (57)	
	Female	55 (38)	89 (42)	33 (47)	79 (33)	60 (45)	40 (43)	
Donor Age	18-30	17 (9)	21 (16)	6 (6)	20 (13)	35 (17)	2 (2)	
(year)†	31-40	35 (19)	20 (15)	17 (18)	26 (17)	35 (17)	15 (17)	
	41-50	55 (30)	39 (30)	18 (19)	51 (33)	56 (27)	28 (31)	
	51-60	51 (28)	34 (26)	37 (39)	28 (20)	60 (29)	29 (33)	
	61-70	24 (13)	18 (14)	16 (17)	20 (13)	23 (11)	15 (17)	
Donor BMI (kg/	<18	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	
m²)	18-25	11 (69)	15 (65)	9 (69)	9 (50)	5 (29)	5 (50)	
	26-30	2 (13)	7 (30)	4 (31)	6 (33)	8 (47)	5 (50)	
	30-35	2 (13)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (6)	1 (6)	0 (0)	
	>35	1 (6)	1 (4)	0 (0)	2 (11)	3 (18)	0 (0)	
Donor Blood	0	68 (47)	108 (51)	24 (27)	98 (54)	72 (55)	23 (24)	
Type‡	А	53 (37)	66 (31)	22 (25)	57 (31)	54 (41)	31 (33)	
	В	17 (11)	36 (17)	29 (33)	21 (12)	6 (5)	30 (32)	
	AB	7 (5)	0 (0)	14 (16)	6 (3)	0 (0)	10 (11)	

TABLE 3A. Number of transfused products from male and female donors in patients who only received RBCs. Kruskal-Wallis with post-hoc Nemenyi testing did not reveal any significant differences in the number of transfused products per sex.

	Diagnosis		Donor			
Recipient	No	Diagnosis	Male Median	IQR	Female Median	IQR
Male	27	TRALI	1.00	1.00-2.00	1.00	1.00-1.00
Female	18	TRALI	1.00	1.00-2.00	1.00	1.00-1.00
Male	26	Control	1.00	1.00-2.00	1.00	1.00-2.00
Female	25	Control	1.00	1.00-1.00	1.00	1.00-1.00

	Diagnosis		Donor					
Recipient	No	Diagnosis	Male Median	IQR	Female Median	IQR		
Male	30	TRALI	2.00	1.25-2.00	1.00	1.00-1.00		
Female	15	TRALI	1.50	1.25-1.75	1.50	1.25-1.75		
Male	30	Control	1.00	1.00-1.00	1.00	1.00-1.00		
Female	11	Control	3.00	2.50-3.50	2.00	2.00-2.00		

TABLE 3B. Number of transfused products from male and female donors in patients who only received plasma. Kruskal-Wallis with post-hoc Nemenyi testing did not reveal any significant differences in the number of transfused products per sex.

TABLE 4. Number of transfused products from each donor blood type for patients who only received RBCs. Patients are categorized as "matched" if they only received products from a donor with the same AB0 blood type. All patients who also received compatible products from another blood type are categorized as "blood type compatible". Kruskall-wallis did not reveal any statistical differences.

	TRALI			Contro	Control		
	No	Median	IQR	No	Median	IQR	
A matched	13	1.00	1.00-1.00	16	1.00	1.00-1.25	
AB matched	1	1.00	1.00-1.00	4	1.50	1.00-2.00	
B matched	2	1.00	1.00-1.00	4	1.50	1.00-2.00	
O matched	21	2.00	1.00-2.00	25	1.00	1.00-2.00	
Blood Type Compatible	8	2.00	1.50-2.50	2	2.00	1.00-3.00	

RESULTS PROSPECTIVE COHORT

In the prospective case control study of cardiac surgery patients, 16 patients developed TRALI. From the cohort of transfused patients cardiac surgery patients who did not develop TRALI, 32 patients were randomly selected to serve as transfused control ¹⁹. The baseline characteristics of these patients are displayed in Supplementary Table 5. Supplementary Table 6 describes the number of transfused products per donor characteristic.

Donor sex

The results from the prospective cohort were comparable to the retrospective cohort with the exception that TRALI patients did not receive more transfusions than control patients.

Moreover, both TRALI and control received mainly products from males (chi square test p < 0.0001; Supplementary Table 5) but donor sex did not influence TRALI incidence (Supplementary Table 6 and 7).

Donor age

Both TRALI and control were mostly transfused with products from donors older than 41 years of age (chi square test p < 0.05; Supplementary Table 6). Donor age did not influence TRALI incidence (Supplementary Table 5; Supplementary Table 8).

Donor blood type

Approximately half of the patients in the prospective cohort received blood typecompatible transfusions. We did not detect any influence of the median blood typecompatible and blood-type matched transfusions on TRALI incidence. There also was no difference between TRALI and control patients (Supplementary Table 6; Supplementary Table 9).

	TRALI (n = 16)	No-TRALI (n = 32)
Male sex, n (%)	12 (75)	20 (63)
Age in years, median (IQR)	74 (71-79)	69 (62-75)
ASA-score* (SD)	3.3 (0.5)	3.1 (0.5)
ICU admission category, n (%)		
Cardiovascular	16 (100)	32 (100)
RBCs transfused, median (IQR)	3 (2-5)	2 (1-2)
RBCs only, n (%)	5 (31)	19 (59)
PLTs transfused, median (IQR)	1.5 (0-7.5)	0 (0-3)
PLTs only, n (%)	0 (0)	0 (0)
FFP transfused, median (IQR)	2 (0-4)	0 (0-2)
FFP only, n (%)	0 (0)	1 (3)

TABLE 5. Baseline characteristics of the prospective case-control study in cardiac surgery patients.

* American Society of Anesthesiologists Physical Status classification

TABLE 6. Number of transfused products per donor characteristic, split on product type. Both TRALI and control patients receive less products from females.¹⁹ *Both TRALI and control patients receive more plasma products from older donors (p<0.05) but age does not influence TRALI incidence. †Both TRALI and control patients received more blood products from blood type 0 and A (p<0.0001) but the distribution of donor blood type is not different between controls and TRALI patients. Not all totals sum to 100 due to rounding of decimals.

		TRALI			Control		
		RBCs	PLTs	Plasma	RBCs	PLTs	Plasma
Donor Sex	Male	31 (57)	41 (62)	42 (93)	34 (59)	23 (48)	26 (93)
	Female	23 (43)	25 (38)	3 (7)	24 (41)	25 (52)	2 (7)
Donor Age	18-30	4 (7)	10 (15)	1 (2)	10 (17)	8 (17)	1 (4)
(year)*	31-40	16 (30)	7 (11)	5 (11)	7 (12)	11 (23)	11 (39)
	41-50	12 (22)	23 (35)	19 (42)	17 (29)	19 (40)	5 (18)
	51-60	17 (31)	19 (29)	12 (27)	19 (33)	6 (13)	8 (29)
	61-70	5 (9)	7 (11)	8 (18)	5 (9)	4 (8)	3 (11)
Donor Blood Type†	0	20 (43)	24 (50)	20 (44)	28 (52)	42 (65)	8 (29)
	А	18 (39)	24 (50)	8 (18)	18 (33)	24 (36)	15 (54)
	В	8 (17)	0 (0)	8 (19)	8 (15)	0 (0)	1 (4)
	AB	0 (0)	0 (0)	9 (20)	0 (0)	0 (0)	4 (14)

TABLE 7A. Total patients who received RBCs, PLTs and plasma from either only males or only females. We used a chi-square test to investigate whether TRALI was related to donor sex. Donor sex did not influence the incidence of TRALI. The majority of these patients only received RBCs. As these numbers are too small to perform meaningful statistical tests, we only provide descriptive data.

	Donor						
	Male			Female			
Recipient	Total	Control	TRALI	Total	Control	TRALI	
Male	9*	6	3	1***	1	0	
Female	5**	5	0	3***	1	2	

*1 patient received both plasma, RBCs and PLTs, 1 patient received only plasma, 1 patient received both plasma and RBCs, the rest (6) received only RBCs

**all patients only received RBCs

***these patients only received RBCs

	Diagnosis		Donor			
Recipient	No	Diagnosis	Male Median	IQR	Female Median	IQR
Male	12	TRALI	2.00	1.00-2.00	1.00	1.00-2.00
Female	4	TRALI	2.00	1.00-4.00	1.50	1.00-2.75
Male	12	Control	1.00	1.00-1.00	1.00	1.00-1.00
Female	19	Control	1.00	1.00-1.00	1.00	1.00-1.00

TABLE 7B. Number of transfused products from male and female donors irrespective of **product type.** Kruskal-wallis testing did not reveal any differences between groups.

TABLE 7C. Number of transfused products from male and female donors in patients who only received RBCs. Kruskal-wallis testing did not reveal any differences between groups.

	Diagnosis		Donor			
Recipient	No	Diagnosis	Male Median	IQR	Female Median	IQR
Male	3	TRALI	2.00	2.00-2.00	2.00	1.50-3.00
Female	2	TRALI	1.00	1.00-1.00	1.00	1.00-1.00
Male	9	Control	1.00	1.00-1.25	1.00	1.00-1.00
Female	10	Control	1.00	1.00-1.00	1.00	1.00-1.00

TABLE 8A. Total patients who received RBCs, PLTs and plasma from a certain age category.

We used a chi-square test to investigate whether TRALI was related to donor age. Donor age did not influence the incidence of TRALI.

Age (years)	Total	Control	TRALI	р
18-30	3	1	2	
31-40	7	5	2	
41-50	26	14	12	
51-60	22	10	12	
61-70	13	4	9	0.48

TABLE 8B. Number of transfused products from each age category. Kruskal-Wallis with post-hoc Nemenyi testing did not reveal any significant differences in the number of transfused products per age group.

	TRALI			Control		
Age (years)	No	Median	IQR	No	Median	IQR
18-30	1	1.00	1.00-1.00	2	1.00	1.00-1.00
31-40	5	1.00	1.00-1.00	2	1.50	1.25-1.75
41-50	14	1.00	1.00-2.00	12	1.00	1.00-1.00
51-60	10	1.00	1.00-1.00	12	1.00	1.00-2.00
61-70	4	1.00	1.00-1.00	9	1.00	1.00-1.00

TABLE 9A. Total patients who received RBCs, PLTs and plasma from blood type matched or blood type compatible donors. We used a fisher-exact test to investigate whether TRALI was related to matched or compatible transfusion but did not detect a relation between blood type and TRALI incidence.

Age (years)	Control	TRALI	Total
A matched	15	6	21
AB matched	2	0	2
B matched	2	2	4
O matched	4	10	14
Blood Type Compatible	4	2	6

TABLE 9B. Number of transfused products from each donor blood type. Patients are not split on which type of blood product they received. Kruskall-wallis with nemenyi post-hoc testing did not reveal any statistical differences.

	TRALI			Control		
Blood type	No	Median	IQR	No	Median	IQR
A matched	27	2.00	1.00-6.00	33	2.00	1.00-6.00
AB matched	2	1.50	1.25-1.75	4	1.50	1.00-2.00
B matched	13	5.00	2.00-10.00	9	2.00	2.00-6.00
O matched	37	2.00	1.00-6.00	32	2.00	
Blood Type Compatible	28	3.00	2.00-9.75	17	6.00	3.00-10.00

	TRALI			Control		
Age (years)	No	Median	IQR	No	Median	IQR
A matched	2	1.50	1.25-1.75	8	1.50	1.00-2.00
AB matched	0	-	-	2	2.00	2.00-2.00
B matched	1	2.00	2.00-2.00	2	2.00	2.00-2.00
O matched	1	4.00	4.00-4.00	7	1.00	1.00-2.00
Blood Type Compatible	1	2.00	2.00-2.00	0	-	-

TABLE 9C. Number of transfused products from each donor blood type for patients who only received RBCs.

REFERENCES

- 1. Vlaar AP, Juffermans NP. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: a clinical review. *The Lancet*. 2013;382(9896):984-994.
- Goldman M, Webert KE, Arnold DM, Freedman J, Hannon J, Blajchman MA. Proceedings of a Consensus Conference: Towards an Understanding of TRALI. *Transfusion Medicine Reviews*. 2005;19(1):2-31.
- 3. Kleinman S. A perspective on transfusion-related acute lung injury two years after the Canadian Consensus Conference. *Transfusion*. 2006;46(9):1465-1468.
- 4. Peters AL, van Hezel ME, Juffermans NP, Vlaar AP. Pathogenesis of non-antibody mediated transfusion-related acute lung injury from bench to bedside. *Blood reviews*. 2015;29(1):51-61.
- 5. Peters AL, Van Stein D, Vlaar AP. Antibody-mediated transfusion-related acute lung injury; from discovery to prevention. *Br J Haematol.* 2015;170(5):597-614.
- 6. D'Alessandro A, Kriebardis AG, Rinalducci S, et al. An update on red blood cell storage lesions, as gleaned through biochemistry and omics technologies. *Transfusion*. 2015;55(1):205-219.
- 7. Lacroix J, Hebert PC, Fergusson DA, et al. Age of transfused blood in critically ill adults. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2015;372(15):1410-1418.
- 8. Steiner ME, Ness PM, Assmann SF, et al. Effects of red-cell storage duration on patients undergoing cardiac surgery. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2015;372(15):1419-1429.
- 9. Heddle NM, Cook RJ, Arnold DM, et al. Effect of short-term vs. long-term blood storage on mortality after transfusion. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2016.
- 10. Peters AL, van Hezel ME, Cortjens B, et al. Transfusion of 35-day stored RBCs in the presence of endotoxemia does not result in lung injury in humans. *Crit Care Med.* 2016;44(6):e412-419.
- Weiskopf RB, Feiner J, Toy P, et al. Fresh and stored red blood cell transfusion equivalently induce subclinical pulmonary gas exchange deficit in normal humans. *Anesth Analg.* 2012;114(3):511-519.
- 12. Berra L, Pinciroli R, Stowell CP, et al. Autologous transfusion of stored red blood cells increases pulmonary artery pressure. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*. 2014;190(7):800-807.
- 13. Kanias T, Sinchar D, Osei-Hwedieh D, et al. Testosterone-dependent sex differences in red blood cell hemolysis in storage, stress, and disease. *Transfusion*. 2016;56(10):2571-2583.
- 14. Sparrow RL, Payne KA. Donor factors, rather than physical variables of red blood cell components, determine the level of hemolysis at 42 days of storage. AABB Annual Meeting; 2015; Anaheim.
- 15. Jordan A, Chen D, Yi QL, Kanias T, Gladwin MT, Acker JP. Assessing the influence of component processing and donor characteristics on quality of red cell concentrates using quality control data. *Vox Sang.* 2016;111(1):8-15.
- 16. van 't Erve TJ, Wagner BA, Ryckman KK, Raife TJ, Buettner GR. The concentration of glutathione in human erythrocytes is a heritable trait. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 2013;65:742-749.
- 17. Jordan A, Yi QL, Acker JP. Age matters: how donor characteristics influence red cell product quality. AABB Annual Meeting; 2015.

- Aberg AM, Sojka BN, Winso O, Abrahamsson P, Johansson G, Larsson JE. Carbon monoxide concentration in donated blood: relation to cigarette smoking and other sources. *Transfusion*. 2009;49(2):347-353.
- 19. Vlaar AP, Hofstra JJ, Determann RM, et al. The incidence, risk factors, and outcome of transfusionrelated acute lung injury in a cohort of cardiac surgery patients: a prospective nested casecontrol study. *Blood.* 2011;117(16):4218-4225.
- 20. Vlaar AP, Binnekade JM, Prins D, et al. Risk factors and outcome of transfusion-related acute lung injury in the critically ill: a nested case-control study. *Crit Care Med.* 2010;38(3):771-778.
- 21. Kleinman S, Caulfield T, Chan P, et al. Toward an understanding of transfusion-related acute lung injury: statement of a consensus panel. *Transfusion*. 2004;44(12):1774-1789.
- 22. Toy P, Popovsky MA, Abraham E, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: definition and review. *Critical care medicine*. 2005;33(4):721-726.
- 23. Middelburg RA, Porcelijn L, Lardy N, Briet E, Vrielink H. Prevalence of leucocyte antibodies in the Dutch donor population. *Vox Sanguinis*. 2011;100(3):327-335.
- 24. Franchini M, Liumbruno GM. ABO blood group: old dogma, new perspectives. *Clin Chem Lab Med*. 2013;51(8):1545-1553.
- 25. Middelburg RA, Briet E, van der Bom JG. Mortality after transfusions, relation to donor sex. *Vox Sang.* 2011;101(3):221-229.
- 26. Desmarets M, Bardiaux L, Benzenine E, et al. Effect of storage time and donor sex of transfused red blood cells on 1-year survival in patients undergoing cardiac surgery: an observational study. *Transfusion*. 2016;56(5):1213-1222.
- 27. Makar RS, Powers A, Stowell CP. Reducing transfusion-related acute lung injury risk: evidence for and approaches to transfusion-related acute lung injury mitigation. *Transfus Med Rev.* 2012;26(4):305-320.
- 28. Schmickl CN, Mastrobuoni S, Filippidis FT, et al. Male-predominant plasma transfusion strategy for preventing transfusion-related acute lung injury: a systematic review. *Crit Care Med.* 2015;43(1):205-225.
- 29. Chasse M, McIntyre L, English SW, et al. Effect of blood donor characteristics on transfusion outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Transfus Med Rev.* 2016;30(2):69-80.
- 30. Tzounakas VL, Kriebardis AG, Papassideri IS, Antonelou MH. Donor-variation effect on red blood cell storage lesion: A close relationship emerges. *Proteomics Clin Appl.* 2016.
- 31. de Wolski K, Fu X, Dumont LJ, et al. Metabolic pathways that correlate with post-transfusion circulation of stored murine red blood cells. *Haematologica*. 2016;101(5):578-586.
- 32. Tzounakas VL, Georgatzakou HT, Kriebardis AG, et al. Donor variation effect on red blood cell storage lesion: a multivariable, yet consistent, story. *Transfusion*. 2016;56(6):1274-1286.
- Sweeney J, Kouttab N, Kurtis J. Stored red blood cell supernatant facilitates thrombin generation. Transfusion. 2009;49(8):1569-1579.
- 34. Bux J, Sachs UJ. The pathogenesis of transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI). *British journal of haematology*. 2007;136(6):788-799.

- 35. Nicolle AL, Chapman CE, Carter V, Wallis JP. Transfusion-related acute lung injury caused by two donors with anti-human leucocyte antigen class II antibodies: a look-back investigation. *Transfus Med.* 2004;14(3):225-230.
- 36. Toy P, Hollis-Perry KM, Jun J, Nakagawa M. Recipients of blood from a donor with multiple HLA antibodies: a lookback study of transfusion-related acute lung injury. *Transfusion*. 2004;44(12):1683-1688.



DIAGNOSTIC ACCURACY AND FEASIBILITY OF ULTRASOUND COMPARED TO CHEST X-RAY FOR CATHETER TIP CONFIRMATION AND DETECTION OF COMPLICATIONS AFTER CENTRAL VENOUS CATHETER PLACEMENT

Emma K. van de Weerdt, Luigi Pisani, Bart J. Biemond, Krijn. P. van Lienden[,] Patricia S.I. van Tongeren, Alexander P.J. Vlaar

SUBMITTED

SUMMARY

Background. We aimed to systematically examine the utility of ultrasound for catheter tip confirmation and detection of complications after central venous catheter placement.

Methods. A systematic search of PubMed, Medline and the Cochrane Database, was performed by using predefined search terms. The protocol was registered in advance with number CRD42016041686. Studies comparing ultrasound to chest radiography after central venous catheter placement were eligible for this meta-analysis. Pre-specified data were extracted, to construct 2 x 2 contingency tables. Sensitivity, specificity, feasibility were calculated for correct catheter tip confirmation and pneumothorax. Time to test result was also extracted from the articles. Risk of bias was assessed by using the Quality Assessment of Diagnostic Accuracy Studies 2 tool.

Results. Thirteen studies with a total of 1205 central venous catheter placements met the inclusion criteria. Twelve studies were prospective. The meta-analysis showed a pooled sensitivity of 0.99 (95% confidence interval 0.98-0.99), and a pooled specificity of 0.82 (0.73-0.89) for the confirmation of correct catheter tip position after CVC placement. US showed a pooled sensitivity of 1.00 (0.69-1.00) and specificity of 1.00 (0.98-1.00) for the detection of post-procedural pneumothoraxes. Ultrasonic confirmation of the catheter tip was available 79 minutes before chest radiography result (range 10-288 min).

Conclusions. Ultrasonography is a reliable tool to confirm correct catheter tip position after CVC placement. US is highly accurate to detect iatrogenic post-procedural pneumothoraxes. Bedside ultrasonography reduces time to treatment. US is not feasible in a proportion of patients, in those patients US cannot replace chest radiography.

INTRODUCTION

Central venous catheter (CVC) placement is a frequently performed procedure for various indications. ¹ The catheter provides vascular access that facilitates hemodynamic monitoring, blood sampling, hemodialysis and the administration of drugs, fluids and parenteral nutrition. ^{2,3} However, insertion of a CVC can induce mechanical complications including hemothorax, pneumothorax and malposition. ^{4,5} Correct position of the catheter tip is pivotal for functioning. Still, malpositioning occurs in approximately in 1-9% of the inserted catheters. ⁵ Malposition is associated with vessel perforation, cardiac tamponade, arterial cannulation and systemic embolism. ⁶

Real-time ultrasonic guidance during CVC placement has been shown to improve success rates and decrease complications, compared to guidance based on traditional landmarks. ⁷ With ultrasound present, the operator can directly confirm catheter tip position and detect a potential pneumothorax. ⁸⁻¹⁰ Lung ultrasound has been suggested to be superior over chest radiography for the detection of pneumothorax in supine patients. ¹¹ ¹² Lung ultrasonography can easily be taught to physicians. ¹³ Since the vena cava-atrial junction is difficult to visualize by ultrasound, the physician can exclude the catheter tip is located in the internal jugular veins, the inferior cava vein and axillary veins. Catheter tip position can be performed by a "bubble test". The catheter tip can be detected via subcostal or epigastric view as a hyperechogenic line in the right atrium or in the vena cava. In the bubble test, saline is agitated with a mixture of air in a syringe to form microbubbles. These are administered in the CVC and allow indirect confirmation of the CVC by rapid entry of turbulent flow in the right atrium or vascular structures.

Various other methods have been suggested to confirm the correct position of the catheter tip and to rule out complications, such as electrocardiography, transoesophageal echocardiography or the manual palpation of a "fluid thrill". ¹⁴⁻¹⁷ However, chest radiography is considered the golden standard and is recommended after CVC placement. ^{18,19} Unfortunately, chest radiography has serious limitations. The accuracy in locating the catheter tip position is over-estimated and the patient is exposed to limited but harmful ionizing radiation. ²⁰ Moreover the confirmation of catheter tip position by chest radiography is obtained after the insertion procedure, hence the manufacturing and interpretation of the chest radiography may cause delay in patient treatment. Detection of catheter misplacement on the chest radiography may lead to repeated manipulation of the catheter site, with an increased risk of catheter related bloodstream infection. ²¹

We hypothesize US is a useful tool in confirming catheter tip position and detection of postprocedural complications. Therefore, we aim to systematically assess the diagnostic accuracy of US after CVC placement compared to chest radiography.

MATERIALS & METHODS

We adhered to the recommendations from the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analysis (PRISMA) statement and the Meta-Analysis of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (MOOSE) group.^{22,23} A predetermined protocol was registered with PROSPERO, registration number CRD42016041686. We proposed the following PICO(S) question: **P**atients scheduled for central venous catheter placement in which the **I**ndex test of Chest radiography was **C**ompared to lung ultrasound for the **Q**utcome of confirmation of correct catheter tip position and the exclusion of pneumothorax. Any **S**tudy design except case reports were eligible for inclusion.

Search Strategy

We identified all relevant trials that compared ultrasonography with chest radiography after central venous catheter placement. We searched MEDLINE, EMBASE, the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled trials and the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, for relevant articles in any language up to September 2017. Search terms were "central venous catheter" and "Chest radiography". The search strategy is described in detail in Appendix 1. We reviewed bibliographies of review articles and the included studies identify additional articles. Clinicaltrials.gov was searched to identify ongoing and / or unpublished trials.

Study selection

Two authors (EW, AV) independently selected studies for inclusion. To be eligible for inclusion, both ultrasonography and chest radiography results had to be reported in the article. Articles had to report on an adult, human population. Peripherally Inserted Central Catheters were excluded. Catheters could be inserted under ultrasound guidance or via anatomical landmarks. Both conventional ultrasonography and contrast enhanced ultrasonography (CEUS) were eligible. Studies had to report on confirmation of correct catheter tip position or post-procedural complications. We required articles to supply sufficient data to construct 2 x 2 contingency tables. In case of duplicate data publication, we included only the most recent study. The systematic review process for study selection is shown in Figure 1.



FIGURE 1. Meta-analysis flowchart.

Data extraction

Two authors independently abstracted data from the included studies by using a predefined form. We abstracted the number of patients and catheters, patient characteristics and information about the index test and the reference test. We noted the definitions for correct catheter tip position as mentioned in the articles. The number of malpositions detected by chest radiography and the number of malpositions detected by US were used for further analysis. Likewise, we counted the presence of pneumothorax as assessed by ultrasound compared to chest radiography.

Study Quality

Two authors assessed the studies for risk of bias and applicability using the Quality Assessment of Diagnostic Accuracy Studies 2, or QUADAS-2 tool. ²⁴ A quality assessment was based on the following factors: patient selection, index test, reference standard and flow and timing. The risk of bias assessment consisted of two parts. First risk of bias was scored for patient selection, index test, reference test and flow and timing. Second concerns for applicability were assessed for patient selection, index test and reference test.





Data Synthesis and Analysis

Meta-analyses were performed using Review Manager 5.1 software for diagnostic accuracy studies. (Cochrane Collaboration, Oxford, UK). Chest radiography and ultrasonography test results for catheter misplacement and pneumothorax were extracted and entered in a 2 x 2 table. Ultrasound was the index test, chest radiography the reference test. True-positive (TP) results were defined as positive test results for both modalities. False-negative (FN) results were defined as negative results on both modalities. False-positive (FP) results were defined as negative results on both modalities. False-positive (FP) results were defined as negative results on both modalities. False-positive (FP) results were defined as negative index test, while the reference test was positive. 2 x 2 tables were used to calculate sensitivities and specificities. We considered a diagnostic accuracy of 0.70 to be accurate. The Cochran Q test was used to calculate the I² statistics, a measure to quantify the amount of heterogeneity between studies. ²⁵ Meta-analysis software was used to construct forest plots and to calculate I² statistics (Meta-DiSC, version 1.4; Unidad de Bioestadística Clínica del Hospital Ramón y Cajal de Madrid, Madrid, Spain). ²⁶

RESULTS

The electronic database searches identified 682 unique citations (Figure 1). Titles and abstracts were assessed for eligibility, after which 43 studies were reviewed in detail. Subsequently, 13 studies were included for the final analysis (Table 1). All studies were performed in industrialized countries. Twelve studies were prospective, one study was retrospective. In total, 1205 catheters insertions were analysed. Study characteristics are shown in Table 1. The studies were of moderate to high-quality, fulfilling 4 – 7 items of the 7 domain QUADAS checklist. (Figure 2.) We identified five registered trials at Clinicaltrials. gov, of which three are currently active. No unpublished studies with unknown status were registered.

Catheter tip malposition, diagnosed by chest radiography, ranged from 0% to 13.3% in the included studies. US had a pooled sensitivity for the detection of correct catheter tip position of 0.99 (95% confidence interval 0.98-0.99), with a pooled specificity of 0.82 (0.73-0.89). The 2 x 2 count data and the sensitivities and specificities are shown in Figure 3. The between-study heterogeneity was very high. Transthoracic echocardiography was not feasible in 0-14% of patients in the included studies. Abdominal surgery, severe obesity and chest tubes were reasons for inadequate views.

Author	Inclusion time	Study design	CVC (n)	Index test	Setting
Baviskar ³¹	2013 - 2015	Prospective	25	CEUS	Surgical ICU
Bedel 27	2010	Prospective observational	101	US	ICU
Blans ³²	2015	Prospective observational	53	CEUS	General ward patients
Cortellaro ³³	NS	Prospective observational	71	CEUS	ED
Duran-Gehring, 40	2012 - 2013	Prospective observational	54	CEUS	ED
Matsushima ²⁹	2009	Prospective observational	42	US	Surgical ICU
Maury ³⁸	1999	Prospective observational	84	US	ICU or ward
Meggiolaro ³⁴	2013	Prospective observational	105	CEUS	Preoperative CVC placement
Vezzani ³⁹	2008	Prospective observational	11	CEUS	Adult ICU
Weekes 28	2013	Prospective convenience sample	152	NASF	ICU and ED
Wen ³⁶	2011 - 2012	Retrospective comparative	219	CEUS	Dialysis center
Wilson ³⁵	2012 2015	Prospective interventional	78	NASF	ICU and ED
Zanobetti ³⁰	2009 - 2011	Prospective observational	210	US	ED
Abbreviations: ICU = Intens	sive Care Unit, ED = Emergency	Department; US = Ultrasound; CEUS: Contrast Enha	inced Ultrasonograp	hy; NASF: Non-agitate	ed Saline Flush.

TABLE 1. Characteristics of included studies



Sensitivity (95% CI)

FIGURE 3. Forest plots with primary 2x2 data for sensitivity (top) and specificity (bottom) to confirm correct catheter tip position

Eight studies compared ultrasound with chest radiography for the detection of postprocedural pneumothorax. A total of eight iatrogenic pneumothoraxes (0.8%) detected by chest radiography, all were confirmed by US. US showed a pooled sensitivity of 1.00 (0.69-1.00) and specificity of 1.00 (0.98-1.00) for the detection of post-procedural

pneumothoraxes. The between-study heterogeneity was low for pneumothorax. We did not report sensitivity of pneumothorax detection in 4 studies as there were no events detected by the reference method (CXR).

Studies varied in the use of US for vein localisation and catheter guidance during insertion. Both US and landmark technique were used in four studies. ²⁷⁻³¹ US was always used in four studies. ³²⁻³⁶ Three studies inserted catheters based on anatomical landmarks. ^{37 38,39} The use of US for insertion was not specified in one article. ⁴⁰



FIGURE 4. Sensitivity and specificity for CEUS to confirm correct catheter position.

DISCUSSION

The main finding of this systematic review and meta-analysis is that postprocedural ultrasonography has adequate sensitivity and specificity to detect correct catheter tip position and exclude a pneumothorax. Ultrasonography after CVC-placement is feasible in the majority of patients and saves time and minimizes radiation exposure.

Ultrasonography may also spare costs and resources compared to chest radiography, as portable chest radiography contribute up to 7.2% of total ICU costs. ⁴¹ Hirshberg calculated

that replacement of chest radiography with ultrasound after CVC placement could reduce over \$50000 dollar on a yearly basis, based on approximately 2000 CVC placements in an ICU setting. ⁴² This may have direct consequences in high-resource settings in terms of cost-saving, but also a clear advantage for low-resource settings where systematic chest radiography is seldom available.

Two studies showed a low specificity for the detection of catheter malplacement. The absence of a catheter malposition led to a broad confidence interval and low specificity in one study. 43

CEUS is an attractive method to diagnose correct position of the catheter tip. Five studies used a "bubble test" to confirm correct catheter tip position. Syringe size varied from 5 to 20 mL. The majority of studies used the method as described by Vezzani (Table 2) ³⁹. Only one study concluded CEUS could not substitute chest radiography. However, this negative study defined incorrect placement by CEUS as the absence or the appearance of only few bubbles or late (>2 seconds) echo-contrast entering the right atrium. This cut-off value of 2 seconds might be too high, since a cut off value of 500 ms has satisfactory sensitivity, specificity and inter-observer agreement for catheter misplacement. ³⁴ Unfortunately, no standard protocol is available for catheter tip confirmation by US. The method of catheter tip confirmation by US varied amongst studies. A standard protocol that incorporates both direct subcostal view and a bubble test needs to be developed and validated, and learning curve defined. As suggested previously by Bolliger (2015) the "push-to-bubble" method can be used for identification of malposition of the CVC tip, whereas the ultrasound-guided localization of the CVC tip can be used to confirm correct catheter placement. ⁴⁴

Although this meta-analysis shows that ultrasonography has similar accuracy compared to chest radiography, ultrasonography has some well-defined practical limitations. Indeed, transthoracic echocardiography was not feasible in 0-14% of patients in the included studies. Therefore in a variable proportion of patients in which it is not possible to obtain adequate US images, chest radiography should be used as imaging method. Patients in which CXR should be used are patients with obesity, COPD, subcutaneous emphysema or (surgical) wounds. A hypovolemic or severely dehydrated status can impair real-time ultrasound visualisation of central veins. Additionally, the majority of the included studies were performed in non-ventilated patients outside the ICU. It is possible that ventilated patients yield less clear vascular US images.

Notwithstanding the potential advantages of a technique considered risk-free, it is important to acknowledge the greatest risk of ultrasound, which is the chance of false diagnosis. ⁴⁵ People may underappreciate this as the risk of diagnostic error is conceptually separated

from the physical act of US examination. In addition, the vividness of visual images may activate the availability heuristic, leading to cognitive errors. ⁴⁶ An important limitation of CEUS with air bubbles, is the occurrence of air embolism in case of an inadvertent arterial cannulation.

Characteristics	Interpretation
No bubbles	Negative test; an aberrant or extravascular, extracardiac placement should be considered
Few bubbles or appearance time > 2 seconds	Repeat test. If consistent: possible misplacement (in SV or JJV) or position too far from RA $$
Numerous indistinguishable bubbles; turbulent flow within the right atrium <2 seconds; direct visualization of catheter tip in right atrium	Negative test: intra-atrial misplacement
Numerous indistinguishable bubbles; linear flow from the SVC <2 seconds	Positive test; CVC correctly placed in the SVC

TABLE 2. Interpretation	of Microbubble test	t according to Vezzani ³⁹
-------------------------	---------------------	--------------------------------------

CVC = central venous catheter, IJV = internal jugular vein RA = right atrium; SVC = subclavian vein

In the current study, we defined chest radiography as reference method, since historically it has been considered the reference standard for confirming subclavian and internal jugular central venous catheter placement and evaluating for complications. ⁴⁷ However, the accuracy of the reference method was limited: the sensitivity of chest radiography to detect a pneumothorax is inferior to US in the supine patient. ^{11,12,48} Similarly, US might be more accurate in the detection of catheter malposition compared to the thoracic radiograph. Vezzani reported two cases in which chest radiography considered the catheter tip to be positioned incorrect, which were missed by US. However, in at least one patient the chest radiography was of low quality, due to patient-related factors. These cases were considered to be false negative, while authors hypothesized this may have not been the case, since CEUS views were clear.

For the current study we used authors' definitions of correct catheter tip position. However, a recently published expert consensus statement concluded the preferred position for the catheter tip is the upper right atrium/caval-atrial junction. ⁴⁹ The varying definitions of correct catheter tip position could have contributed to the wide range in occurrence of catheter malplacement between studies. An overview of definitions is provided in Appendix 3.

Chest radiography has been shown to be an inaccurate diagnostic tool to identify the junction between the SV. ²⁰ Since the previously considered golden standard is imperfect, the results of the current study might underestimate the diagnostic accuracy of US.

From a practical point of view, it is a continuous debate if a post-procedural check should be omitted in uneventful procedures, where neither chest radiography, nor US may be necessary. Bailey et al. (2010) suggested that a post-procedural check could be omitted if the CVC placement is performed by an experience physician, with a maximum of two needle passes. ⁵⁰ Patients in which catheter malposition or iatrogenic pneumothorax occur usually show signs and symptoms. On the contrary, others retain post-procedural imaging necessary as clinical factors alone could not reliably identify CVC tip misplacements. ⁵¹

In our analysis, we excluded randomized controlled trials, because there was no comparison for ultrasound and chest radiography available in individual patients, which made it impossible to construct 2x2 tables. However, we identified one RCT, in which total of 60 patients were randomized to receive either a postprocedural chest radiography or ultrasound. ⁵² Indeed, ultrasound guided CVC placement and positioning reduced the use of bedside chest radiography and reduced the time to use of the CVC, with no pneumothoraces occurring during the study. Further prospective efforts are needed in alternative settings to compare the use of ultrasound versus radiography for the assessment of adverse events and catheter-tip position. Ideally, a randomized controlled trial would be conducted, to compare chest radiography, US and CT-images. However, such trial is ethically not feasible, due to the increase in radiation exposure.

This review has several limitations. First, the important heterogeneity observed for catheter tip position and time to catheter placement might be explained by the lack of methodological standardization and the high risk of bias for several studies. Statistical heterogeneity limits generalizations on diagnostic accuracy and did not seem to be explained by clinical factors such as operator experience and ultrasound techniques on a previous meta-analysis on the same topic. ⁵³ For this reason no further subgroup analysis were performed in this paper in order to explain the statistical heterogeneity. Additionally, in ICU patients, the postprocedural CXR frequently performed is in antero-posterior view only, which makes differentiation of the vena cava from the right atrium particularly difficult. ⁵⁴ Another possible explanation for the variation in malposition rate is the different insertion techniques applied during CVC insertion (e.g. anatomical landmarks versus ultrasound guidance). The level of training for both catheter placement and ultrasonography varied widely.

Imaging modality after Central Venous Catheter Placement for detection of iatrogenic pneumothoraces

Adequate ultrasound window obtainable. Eg. the absence of severe obesity, large abdominal and thoracic wounds, chest tubes, subcuteneaous emphysema or pneumopericardium.



FIGURE 6. Imaging modality for the exclusion of pneumothoraxes

Ultrasound has consolidated utility for CVC placement procedure safety and success. ⁵⁵ However, it's systematic post-procedural use for detecting correct position and exclude complications is still limited. This review shows implementation of systemic post-procedural ultrasonography for the confirmation of catheter tip position and the exclusion of pneumothorax is warranted.

In conclusion, a systematic review and meta-analysis of the published literature shows that US after CVC placement reduces time and costs, as compared to chest radiography. US has moderate diagnostic accuracy in confirmation of correct catheter tip position in the detection of iatrogenic pneumothorax. Chest radiography remains necessary in two specific patient groups: patients in which no clear ultrasonographic view can be obtained and patients with a high post-procedural risk of malposition. Further research should focus on developing and validating an uniform protocol for catheter tip detection.

REFERENCES

- 1. Gershengorn HB, Garland A, Kramer A, Scales DC, Rubenfeld G, Wunsch H. Variation of arterial and central venous catheter use in United States intensive care units. *Anesthesiology: The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists.* 2014;120(3):650-664.
- 2. Taylor RW, Palagiri AV. Central venous catheterization. *Critical care medicine*. 2007;35(5):1390-1396.
- 3. Graham AS, Ozment C, Tegtmeyer K, Lai S, Braner DA. Central venous catheterization. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2007;356(21):e21.
- 4. Ruesch S, Walder B, Tramer MR. Complications of central venous catheters: internal jugular versus subclavian access--a systematic review. *Critical care medicine*. 2002;30(2):454-460.
- 5. Pikwer A, Baath L, Davidson B, Perstoft I, Akeson J. The incidence and risk of central venous catheter malpositioning: a prospective cohort study in 1619 patients. *Anaesthesia and intensive care.* 2008;36(1):30-37.
- 6. McGee DC, Gould MK. Preventing complications of central venous catheterization. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2003;348(12):1123-1133.
- 7. Hind D, Calvert N, McWilliams R, et al. Ultrasonic locating devices for central venous cannulation: meta-analysis. *BMJ (Clinical research ed)*. 2003;327(7411):361.
- 8. Lichtenstein D, Meziere G, Biderman P, Gepner A. The comet-tail artifact: an ultrasound sign ruling out pneumothorax. *Intensive care medicine*. 1999;25(4):383-388.
- 9. Lichtenstein DA, Menu Y. A bedside ultrasound sign ruling out pneumothorax in the critically III: lung sliding. *Chest.* 1995;108(5):1345-1348.
- 10. Barbara DW. Images in Anesthesiology: Bedside Lung UltrasonographyA Tool for Rapid Assessment of Pneumothorax. *The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists*. 2015;122(4):921-921.
- 11. Dulchavsky SA, Schwarz KL, Kirkpatrick AW, et al. Prospective evaluation of thoracic ultrasound in the detection of pneumothorax. *Journal of Trauma and Acute Care Surgery*. 2001;50(2):201-205.
- 12. Gentry Wilkerson R, Stone MB. Sensitivity of bedside ultrasound and supine anteroposterior chest radiographs for the identification of pneumothorax after blunt trauma. *Academic Emergency Medicine*. 2010;17(1):11-17.
- 13. Ramsingh D, Rinehart J, Kain Z, et al. Impact assessment of perioperative point-of-care ultrasound training on anesthesiology residents. *Anesthesiology: The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists.* 2015;123(3):670-682.
- 14. Walker G, Chan RJ, Alexandrou E, Webster J, Rickard C. Effectiveness of electrocardiographic guidance in CVAD tip placement. *British journal of nursing (Mark Allen Publishing)*. 2015;24(14):S4, s6, s8-12.
- 15. Rutherford JS, Merry AF, Occleshaw CJ. Depth of central venous catheterization: an audit of practice in a cardiac surgical unit. *Anaesthesia and intensive care*. 1994;22(3):267-271.
- 16. Rath GP, Bithal PK, Toshniwal GR, Prabhakar H, Dash HH. Saline flush test for bedside detection of misplaced subclavian vein catheter into ipsilateral internal jugular vein. *British journal of anaesthesia*. 2009;102(4):499-502.

- Jeon Y, Ryu H-G, Yoon S-Z, Kim J-H, Bahk J-H. Transesophageal echocardiographic evaluation of ECG-guided central venous catheter placement. *Canadian Journal of Anesthesia*. 2006;53(10):978-983.
- 18. Radiology ACo. ACR Appropriatness Criteria 2014.
- Rupp SM, Apfelbaum JL, Blitt C, et al. Practice guidelines for central venous access: a report by the American Society of Anesthesiologists Task Force on Central Venous Access. *Anesthesiology*. 2012;116(3):539.
- 20. Wirsing M, Schummer C, Neumann R, Steenbeck J, Schmidt P, Schummer W. Is traditional reading of the bedside chest radiograph appropriate to detect intraatrial central venous catheter position? *Chest.* 2008;134(3):527-533.
- 21. Liñares J, Sitges-Serra A, Garau J, Perez J, Martin R. Pathogenesis of catheter sepsis: a prospective study with quantitative and semiquantitative cultures of catheter hub and segments. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*. 1985;21(3):357-360.
- 22. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2009;151(4):264-269.
- 23. Stroup DF, Berlin JA, Morton SC, et al. Meta-analysis of observational studies in epidemiology: a proposal for reporting. *Jama*. 2000;283(15):2008-2012.
- 24. Whiting PF, Rutjes AW, Westwood ME, et al. QUADAS-2: a revised tool for the quality assessment of diagnostic accuracy studies. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2011;155(8):529-536.
- 25. Higgins JP, Thompson SG, Deeks JJ, Altman DG. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ* (*Clinical research ed*). 2003;327(7414):557-560.
- 26. Zamora J, Abraira V, Muriel A, Khan K, Coomarasamy A. Meta-DiSc: a software for meta-analysis of test accuracy data. *BMC medical research methodology*. 2006;6(1):1.
- 27. Bedel J, Vallee F, Mari A, et al. Guidewire localization by transthoracic echocardiography during central venous catheter insertion: a periprocedural method to evaluate catheter placement. *Intensive Care Med.* 2013;39(11):1932-1937.
- 28. Weekes AJ, Johnson DA, Keller SM, et al. Central vascular catheter placement evaluation using saline flush and bedside echocardiography. *Academic emergency medicine : official journal of the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine*. 2014;21(1):65-72.
- 29. Matsushima K, Frankel HL. Bedside ultrasound can safely eliminate the need for chest radiographs after central venous catheter placement: CVC sono in the surgical ICU (SICU). *The Journal of surgical research*. 2010;163(1):155-161.
- 30. Zanobetti M, Coppa A, Bulletti F, et al. Verification of correct central venous catheter placement in the emergency department: comparison between ultrasonography and chest radiography. *Internal and emergency medicine*. 2013;8(2):173-180.
- 31. Baviskar AS, Khatib KI, Bhoi S, Galwankar SC, Dongare HC. Confirmation of endovenous placement of central catheter using the ultrasonographic "bubble test". *Indian journal of critical care medicine: peer-reviewed, official publication of Indian Society of Critical Care Medicine.* 2015;19(1):38.

- 32. Blans MJ, Endeman H, Bosch FH. The use of ultrasound during and after central venous catheter insertion versus conventional chest X-ray after insertion of a central venous catheter. *The Netherlands journal of medicine*. 2016;74(8):353-357.
- 33. Cortellaro F, Mellace L, Paglia S, Costantino G, Sher S, Coen D. Contrast enhanced ultrasound vs chest x-ray to determine correct central venous catheter position. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 2014;32(1):78-81.
- 34. Meggiolaro M, Scatto A, Zorzi A, et al. Confirmation of correct central venous catheter position in the preoperative setting by echocardiographic "bubble-test". *Minerva anestesiologica*. 2015;81(9):989-1000.
- 35. Wilson SP, Assaf S, Lahham S, et al. Simplified point-of-care ultrasound protocol to confirm central venous catheter placement: A prospective study. *World journal of emergency medicine*. 2017;8(1):25-28.
- 36. Wen M, Stock K, Heemann U, Aussieker M, Kuchle C. Agitated saline bubble-enhanced transthoracic echocardiography: a novel method to visualize the position of central venous catheter. *Critical care medicine*. 2014;42(3):e231-233.
- 37. Kamalipour H, Ahmadi S, Kamali K, Moaref A, Shafa M, Kamalipour P. Ultrasound for Localization of Central Venous Catheter: A Good Alternative to Chest X-Ray? *Anesth Pain Med.* 2016;6(5):e38834.
- Maury E, Guglielminotti J, Alzieu M, Guidet B, Offenstadt G. Ultrasonic examination: an alternative to chest radiography after central venous catheter insertion? *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*. 2001;164(3):403-405.
- 39. Vezzani A, Brusasco C, Palermo S, Launo C, Mergoni M, Corradi F. Ultrasound localization of central vein catheter and detection of postprocedural pneumothorax: an alternative to chest radiography. *Critical care medicine*. 2010;38(2):533-538.
- 40. Duran-Gehring PE, Guirgis FW, McKee KC, et al. The bubble study: ultrasound confirmation of central venous catheter placement. *The American journal of emergency medicine*. 2015;33(3):315-319.
- 41. McLaughlin AM, Hardt J, Canavan JB, Donnelly MB. Determining the economic cost of ICU treatment: a prospective "micro-costing" study. *Intensive care medicine*. 2009;35(12):2135-2140.
- 42. Hirshberg EL, Kuttler K, Lanspa MJ, Brown SM, Grissom CK. Ultrasound Confirmation Of Central Venous Catheter Placement Could Reduce Hospital Costs. In: *Quility improvement: admission to discharge.* Am Thoracic Soc; 2014:A5450-A5450.
- 43. Blans MJ, Endeman H, Bosch FH. The use of ultrasound during and after central venous catheter insertion versus conventional chest X-ray after insertion of a central venous catheter. *Netherlands Journal of Medicine*. 2016;74(8):353-357.
- 44. Bolliger D, Seeberger MD. Localization of central venous catheter by vascular ultrasound and transthoracic echocardiography: easy and accurate? *Minerva anestesiologica*. 2015;81(9):943-945.
- 45. Brown SM, Kasal J. Bedside ultrasound in the intensive care unit: where is the evidence? Paper presented at: Seminars in respiratory and critical care medicine2015.
- 46. Redelmeier DA. The cognitive psychology of missed diagnoses. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2005;142(2):115-120.
- 47. Nayeemuddin M, Pherwani A, Asquith J. Imaging and management of complications of central venous catheters. *Clinical radiology*. 2013;68(5):529-544.
- 48. Omar HR, Abdelmalak H, Mangar D, Rashad R, Helal E, Camporesi EM. Occult pneumothorax, revisited. *Journal of trauma management & outcomes*. 2010;4(1):12.
- 49. Chopra V, Flanders SA, Saint S, et al. The Michigan Appropriateness Guide for Intravenous Catheters (MAGIC): results from a multispecialty panel using the RAND/UCLA appropriateness method. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2015;163(6_Supplement):S1-S40.
- 50. Bailey SH, Shapiro SB, Mone MC, Saffle JR, Morris SE, Barton RG. Is immediate chest radiograph necessary after central venous catheter placement in a surgical intensive care unit? *American journal of surgery*. 2000;180(6):517-522.
- 51. Gladwin MT, Slonim A, Landucci DL, Gutierrez DC, Cunnion RE. Cannulation of the internal jugular vein: is postprocedural chest radiography always necessary? *Critical care medicine*. 1999;27(9):1819-1823.
- 52. Raman D, Sharma M, Wang X, Moghekar A, Hatipoglu U. Thoracic ultrasound for confirmation of central venous catheter position and reduction of chest radiography. *Chest Conference: CHEST*. 2014;146(4 MEETING ABSTRACT).
- 53. Ablordeppey EA, Drewry AM, Beyer AB, et al. Diagnostic Accuracy of Central Venous Catheter Confirmation by Bedside Ultrasound Versus Chest Radiography in Critically III Patients: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Critical care medicine*. 2017;45(4):715-724.
- 54. Tan PL, Gibson M. Central venous catheters: the role of radiology. *Clinical radiology*. 2006;61(1):13-22.
- 55. McGee DC, Gould MK. Preventing complications of central venous catheterization. *The New England journal of medicine*. 2003;348(12):1123-1133.



GENERAL SUMMARY

Emma K. van de Weerdt, Bart J. Biemond and Alexander P.J. Vlaar

SUMMARY OF THIS THESIS

This thesis focused on the risk benefit balance of platelet transfusion prior to invasive procedures in critically ill and hematologic patients. In the first part of this thesis, we focused on coagulopathy and minor invasive procedures. Hemostatic disorders are frequently corrected if a patient needs to undergo a minor invasive procedure, such as lumbar punctures, tracheostomy or CVC placement. The correction of hemostatic defects before CVC placement remains a matter of debate. Current national and international guidelines are conflicting and the recommended platelet count thresholds for inserting a central venous catheter vary from 20 to 50×10^9 per liter.

At the beginning point of this thesis, we wanted to review the incidence of bleeding after CVC placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. We were also interested in clinical practice concerning prophylactic platelet transfusion and CVC placement.

Therefore, in **Chapter 2**, we conducted a nationwide mixed vignette and guestionnaire survey to investigate current transfusion practice around CVC placement and to designate factors that influence the decision to transfuse platelets prophylactically. The most important finding of the study was that the current transfusion practice is highly variable. Maximal values of coagulation tests that were accepted without prophylactic correction varied between 1 and 10 for INR, and between 25 and 150 seconds for aPTT. The minimum platelet count that was accepted without preprocedural correction of thrombocytopenia varied from 10×10^9 to 80×10^9 per liter. Intensive care physicians accepted lower platelet counts as compared to the surveyed hematologists, radiologists and anesthesiologists. As expected, the chances of administering platelet transfusion increased with a lower platelet count. Physicians were less inclined to administer platelet concentrates to thrombocytopenic patients if the catheter needed to be placed in an emergency setting, as compared to elective catheter placement. On the other hand, physicians were more inclined to administer platelets if the catheter was placed in the subclavian vein, as compared to the internal jugular vein or femoral vein. A substantial proportion of physicians did not routinely use ultrasonography to guide central venous catheter placement. Whether ultrasound was used did not influence respondents' decision to administer platelets.

In **Chapter 3** the available literature on the insertion of central venous catheters in patients with severe coagulopathy was systematically reviewed. Severe coagulopathy was defined as any or a combination of the following laboratory results: a platelet count of 50×10^9 per liter or less, an INR above 1.5 or a partial thromboplastin time above 45 seconds. Serious or life-threatening bleeding after CVC placement appeared to be rare, even in coagulopathic patients. The reported total bleeding incidence varied from 0 to 32%. Definitions of minor

and major bleeding events varied widely across studies. Retrospective observational studies suggested no preprocedural correction of coagulopathy is required until a platelet count of 20x10⁹ per liter and an international normalized ratio of 3.0 as long as the intervention is performed by an experienced physician who applies ultrasound to guide this procedure. Our systematic review did not find evidence to support the correction of hemostatic defects prior to CVC insertion. However, quality of the studies was low. Most studies were observational studies performed in a selected patient population with a high risk of bias. Clearly there is a strong need for well-powered prospective randomized controlled trials to determine a save minimal platelet count in which CVC placement can be performed without prophylactic platelet transfusion.

In **Chapter 4**, the design of the PACER trial is described. This currently ongoing multicenter trial is the first randomized controlled trial investigating the necessity of prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to CVC placement in thrombocytopenic patients. We hypothesize that omitting platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement is non-inferior to the prophylactic transfusion of one unit of platelet concentrate to prevent relevant bleeding complications. In this study, consecutive hematologic and critically ill patients, with a platelet count between 10-50x10⁹ per liter and an indication for a CVC, are eligible for participation. The physician performing the procedure should be experienced and compulsory to use ultrasound. Furthermore, the physician performing the procedure. Secondary endpoints include any bleeding complication, transfusion complications, transfusion requirements and costs. At the time this thesis was printed, the study is half way and is still recruiting patients according to schedule. The inclusion of participants is expected to be finished 2020.

In **Chapter 5**, we systematically reviewed the different scores and methods used to assess bleeding in clinical trials in thrombocytopenic patients undergoing a selected group of invasive procedures. We discussed the limitations and describe the important gaps in methodological reporting and identified confounders.

To decide on the optimal platelet count prior invasive procedures in thrombocytopenic patients, it is needed to understand the balance between improving hemostasis on one hand and the downside of platelet transfusion on the other hand. In Part II, we describe several studies that provide insight in this balance.

In **Chapter 6**, we developed and validated a novel method of *in vivo* labeling of transfused platelets by the use of biotin (vitamin 8), as an alternative to radioactive labeling. We

showed that biotin can be used to label platelets and validated the novel method. Biotin labeling did not result in platelet activation as compared to the "sham-sample", in which all procedural steps were identical, except for the incubation with biotin. The product met the predefined quality standards as set by the National Blood Bank Sanquin. We believe that this non-toxic assay can be very helpful in future research to investigate the clearance and half-life of transfused platelets in different clinical conditions.

In **Chapter 7**, we investigated whether donor characteristics influence the incidence of Transfusion Related Acute Lung Injury. In pre-clinical and several clinical studies, TRALI has been related to loss of product quality during red blood cell and platelet storage, called the "storage lesion". Donor characteristics, as for example age, genetics and sex, are known to influence this "storage lesion". Therefore, we hypothesized that donor sex, age and blood type could be related to TRALI incidence. To study this, a secondary analysis of two cohorts of TRALI patients was performed. The first cohort consisted of a retrospective nested case control study in ICU patients while the second cohort consisted of a prospective case control study in cardiac surgery patients. In both cohorts donor characteristics, including donor blood type, donor age, donor sex and the transfusion of blood type-compatible and blood type-matched products appeared not to be associated with an increased risk for TRALI.

In **Chapter 8**, we systematically reviewed the utility of post-procedural ultrasound instead of chest radiography to detect complications after central venous catheter placement. We found ultrasonography to be a reliable tool to confirm correct catheter tip position and rule out iatrogenic post-procedural pneumothoraxes after CVC placement. The implementation of this finding would strongly reduce the number of X-rays performed following CVC placement.



GENERAL DISCUSSION

Emma K. van de Weerdt, Bart J. Biemond and Alexander P.J. Vlaar

GENERAL DISCUSSION

This thesis focused on platelet transfusion thresholds and bleeding complications following (minor) invasive procedures. Many clinicians consider transfusion of blood products to be a harmless intervention. However, every transfusion product poses potential harm to the recipient, including transfusion-related acute lung injury (TRALI), transfusion associated cardiac overload (TACO), allergic reactions, allo-immunisation and transfusion related infections.

Recent evidence suggests that platelet transfusion increases the risk of adverse events and even death. Patients on antiplatelet therapy that suffered from a cerebral bleeding had a higher risk of death or worse neurological outcome after receiving even a single unit of platelet concentrate compared to placebo in a randomized multicenter trial.¹ This was an unexpected finding, and a sound explanation for the worse outcome after platelet transfusion was not found. Transfused platelets may contribute to pathologic thrombogenesis, since both thromboembolic and intracerebral bleeding complications occurred more frequently in the platelet transfusion group. Interestingly, thrombocytopenia itself is also strongly associated with mortality in critically ill patients,² suggesting that the rapid consumption of platelets in these patients, may trigger unidentified processes that lead to increased mortality. Therefore, correction of thrombocytopenia by transfusion might even worsen outcome. This is in line with a large observational trial in which increased mortality, and a higher occurrence of myocardial infarction was observed after platelet transfusion in patients with prothrombotic conditions, such as thrombocytopenic purpura and heparininduced thrombocytopenia.³ In preterm infants with severe thrombocytopenia, a lower threshold to transfuse platelets (I,e, more transfusions were given) compared to a higher threshold resulted in a higher rate of death and major bleeding.⁴ Not only were platelets transfusions unable to prevent bleeding episodes, they were even harmful. Therefore, platelet transfusion should ideally only be administered to prevent bleeding and should be avoided if unnecessary.

In clinical practice, a pre-defined number of circulating platelets is traditionally used as a threshold to administer prophylactic platelet transfusions. Guidelines advise different cutoffs for various procedures and indications, institutional transfusion practice varies widely. This is because platelet transfusion threshold recommendations are based on very lowquality evidence, essentially reducing the value of transfusion guidelines to expert opinion. At the starting point of this thesis, more evidence was needed about both the beneficial and detrimental effects of platelet transfusion, to guide clinical decision-making.

Platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement

In a systematic review of the literature, we found severe bleeding after central venous catheter placement to be rare, even in severely thrombocytopenic patients. However, most studies were retrospective and contained a high risk of bias. Reported bleeding incidence in comparable patient populations varied widely.

Multiple guidelines have implemented a platelet transfusion trigger of 20 x 10⁹ per liter prior to CVC placement, based on only one observational study, of very low quality.⁵ This was a retrospective observational study, in non-bleeding hematologic malignancy patients. In this study, all CVCs were placed under real-time ultrasonographic guidance, by experienced physicians. Conclusive evidence shows both the use of ultrasonography and the experience of the physician reduce the incidence of complications after CVC placement. Because of the higher risk of bleeding in thrombocytopenic patients, the use of ultrasound and the experience of the physician are even more important factors to take into account. Despite this evidence supporting ultrasonography for every central venous cannulation, various authors showed limited implementation of real-time ultrasonography.⁶⁻⁹ In our questionnaire study, we found a substantial proportion of physicians do not routinely use ultrasonography to guide central venous catheter placement. Therefore, the conditions under which a platelet transfusion trigger of 20 x 10⁹ per liter was found to be safe, are not met in the majority of centers in the Netherlands. Of note whether ultrasound was used did not influence respondents' decision to administer platelets.

In literature, all data on platelet transfusion triggers derive from retrospective studies in non-febrile patients, with isolated thrombocytopenia and no systematic comparative studies of the potency of platelet transfusion to prevent bleeding have been performed. Even though thrombocytopenia is irrefutably related to bleeding occurrence, the potency of prophylactic platelet transfusion to prevent this bleeding has never been proven. To overcome these knowledge gaps, we initiated the first randomized controlled clinical trial on the efficacy of prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement: the PACER trial. The PACER study is the first prospective randomized controlled trial to assess the efficacy of prophylactic platelet transfusion in a relevant clinical setting with both thrombocytopenia and an indication for a CVC: intensive care and hematologic malignancy patients. To date, no data on the minimal platelet transfusion threshold prior to CVC placement is available on thrombocytopenic critically ill patients or patients with a hematological malignancy is available.

In a questionnaire study we showed different disciplines accept different platelet transfusion thresholds for CVC placement. This could represent a cultural difference between specialties: for example, patients are monitored more closely at the intensive care unit, allowing a

rapid intervention if post-procedural bleeding occurs. However, it can also represent an actual difference in bleeding risk for various patient populations. The pathogenesis of thrombocytopenia in hematological malignancy patient categories differs from the pathophysiology of thrombocytopenia in critically ill patients. In hematological malignancy patients, thrombocytopenia is caused by bone marrow depression, both by hematologic malignancies and as result of chemotherapy. This results mainly in a reduced number of platelets which are functionally unaffected. In critically ill patients on the other hand, coagulopathy is more often multifactorial, leading to a combination of thrombocytopenia and thrombopathy which may be accompanied by coagulopathy. Also the response to platelet transfusion may differ between patient categories. In a paired prospective study, stored platelets resulted in a lower platelet recovery as compared to fresh platelets, this was only observed in critically ill patients and did not occur in hematologic malignancy patients.¹⁰

Critical illness is a well identified prognostic factor for complications of transfusion, including TRALI and TACO.¹¹⁻¹⁴ Critically ill patients might therefore respond differently to transfusion.

Future directives

The PACER trial will provide insight in the minimal safe platelet count prior to central venous catheter placement in a clinical relevant patient population. Following the results of the PACER study, future research should focus on differences between patient categories, to identify patients that benefit from transfusion. Also, well-powered clinical trials and threshold-recommendations for other interventions, such as tracheostomy, biopsies and lumbar punctures are highly warranted. Another area of interest is neurosurgery, as the PATCH trial showed harm for platelet transfusion in cerebral bleeding patients on antiplatelet drugs. The PACER trial may be the first step in several trials investigating the need for prophylactic platelet transfusion prior interventions. Future trials should explore the utility of point of care platelet function tests or a clinical algorithm to identify patients that would benefit from platelet transfusion. In clinical trials, absolute platelet counts have been researched, however, platelet function is not investigated. Future research should focus on more factors than only the absolute platelet count. Combining laboratory and clinical factors might predict bleeding more accurate than the platelet count. Besides their important role in hemostasis, it has become evident that platelets are contribute to inflammatory and immune responses, angiogenesis, atherosclerosis, and tumor groth.^{15,16} The effect of platelet transfusion on these less known functions of platelets are to be researched

Bleeding scores

To assess the effect of platelet transfusion, a valid outcome measure of the transfusion is warranted. A major problem in the field of platelet transfusion research is defining and scoring bleeding complications. Bleeding is used as a clinical relevant outcome measure. Clinical assessment of bleeding has some major limitations. The assessment of bleeding is prone to subjectivity, making the inter-observer variability an important issue. We showed definitions of bleeding and bleeding incidence in comparable study populations differ widely, suggesting methods to assess bleeding differ significantly among studies, hampering a good comparison of studies and difficulty defining guidelines with respect to prophylactic platelet infusion.

Future directives

Clinical research in the field of platelet transfusion would benefit from clear, reproducible and relevant tailored definitions for various interventions. The current WHO-bleeding scale is not adequate.

TRALI

In recent years, various preventative measures to decrease antibody-mediated TRALI have been implemented in the Netherlands. Initially female plasma was mitigated and subsequently fresh frozen plasma was substituted by pooled plasma, to dilute and bind the circulating antibodies responsible for TRALI.¹⁷ However, these measures do not affect the risk of non-antibody mediated TRALI. Furthermore, other factors seem to play a role in the origin of severe transfusion side-effects. To gain inside in these factors, we performed a secondary analysis of two cohorts of TRALI patients. We showed that donor characteristics, such as blood type, age, sex and the transfusion of blood type-compatible and blood type-matched products were not associated with an increased risk for TRALI. However, we did not look into the difference between nullipara and women that had never given birth. In a recent large cohort trial, male red blood cell recipients of an ever-pregnant donor appeared to have an increased risk of mortality, as compared to male recipients receiving red blood cell transfusions from male donors or a never-pregnant female donors.¹⁸ Interestingly, this effect was not observed in female recipients. The mechanism of this difference is to be scrutinized.

Future directives

Understanding donor and product bound factors that contribute to outcome and matching adequate donors per recipient are likely to improve transfusion outcomes. Platelets are known to deteriorate during storage, the effect and the possible relation to TRALI incidence would be an interesting future directive.

General discussion

Biotin labeling

Currently, platelet count is the only available measure to assess the effect of platelet transfusion *in vivo*. However, platelet count does not discriminate the patient's own circulating platelets from the transfused platelets. In time after platelet transfusion, the ratio between a patients produced platelets and survival of transfused platelets is unknown. By labeling transfused platelets, it is possible to obtain insight in the survival, function and activation of transfused platelets. We demonstrated that biotin can be used to label transfused platelets for research purposes *in vivo*. The major advantage of biotin is that it enables *in vivo* tracing of transfused platelets, without exposing the recipient to radiation. Performing medical research with radiolabeled platelets is forbidden in Europe, because of the exposition to harmful radiation patients. Biotinlabelling of platelets, offers a method to analyze platelet recovery and survival, which can be used to evaluate the dynamics of platelets can be isolated from venous blood samples, thereby permitting direct population analysis for surface markers and metabolomics composition of the platelet subgroups.

It is important to realize that every transfusion product is modified and thereby different from autologous, functioning platelets. Because biotin binds to all proteins, all excess proteins need to be removed from the platelet concentrate prior to biotinylation. We did this by washing the platelets, via centrifugation. Corrected count increment (CCI) has already been shown to be lower for washed platelets, as compared to non-washed platelets.¹⁹ In this study, the lower CCI was hypothesized to be the result of a reduction of absolute platelet number, and not by alteration in the platelet characteristics. Our research supports this finding, during every centrifugation, a marginal loss of platelets occurs.

In our study, platelets were activated by the procedure, as compared to the platelets in the 'control' sample. However, we showed that the procedure, and not the biotin itself induced platelet activation. The process to obtain platelet hyperconcentrate (platelets dissolved in small volume) is very similar to producing biotinylated platelets. Therefore, it is likely to assume that platelets in platelet hyperconcentrate are equally activated. Platelet hyperconcentrates have been administered to patients successfully for several years. Therefore, no problems are expected for administering biotinylated platelets.

Future directives

Biotinylation of platelets offers a novel, non-radioactive method to trace transfused platelets *in vivo*, with many possibilities for future research. Tracing transfused platelets in various patient categories and clinical conditions, can gain insight in the effectiveness of platelet transfusions.

Platelet labeling with biotin enables tracing of multiple populations concurrently. In this way, the influence of platelet product factors, such as storage time, additive solutions or donor factors on platelet performance in vivo can be analyzed. Hereby, platelet products can be improved. Biotinylated platelets will be first administered in an autologous transfusion model in healthy volunteers (registered at trialregister.nl, NTR6493).

Ultrasound instead of Chest X-ray after CVC placement

We found ultrasonography to be a reliable tool to confirm correct catheter tip position and rule out iatrogenic post-procedural pneumothoraxes after CVC placement. Traditionally, a chest X-ray is obtained after CVC placement, to confirm that the catheter tip is in the correct position and to rule out a pneumothorax. Even though radiography is considered golden standard, chest radiography has been shown to be an inaccurate diagnostic tool.²⁰ This makes it difficult to interpret the concordance between these two imaging modalities. The implementation of this finding would strongly reduce the number of X-rays performed following CVC placement.

Future directives

A well-powered trial that compares chest radiography to lung ultrasound is needed. Ideally, such a trial would not only compare diagnostic accuracy, both also at patient outcome, cost-effectiveness and clinical implementation.

Summary

We showed platelet transfusion thresholds in the Netherlands are highly variable between hospitals and specialties. The incidence of severe bleeding after central venous catheter placement in thrombocytopenic patients is rare. However, definitions of bleeding incidence vary between studies and are often incomplete, which makes it hard to interpret results or extrapolate results to guidelines. In addition, the available literature is mainly observational and has a high risk of bias. Therefore, we initiated the PACER-trial, in which the necessity of platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement will be investigated. The results of this ongoing randomized controlled multicenter trial are expected in the near future. We designed and validated the use of biotin as a safe and non-radioactive method to label platelets *in vivo* which can give vital information on the half-life of transfused platelet concentrates. Lastly, we found ultrasonography to be a reliable tool to assess catheter tip position and rule out complications after central venous catheter placement.

REFERENCES

- 1. Baharoglu MI, Cordonnier C, Salman RA-S, et al. Platelet transfusion versus standard care after acute stroke due to spontaneous cerebral haemorrhage associated with antiplatelet therapy (PATCH): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. *The Lancet.* 2016;387(10038):2605-2613.
- 2. Claushuis TA, van Vught LA, Scicluna BP, et al. Thrombocytopenia is associated with a dysregulated host response in critically ill sepsis patients. *Blood*. 2016:blood-2015-2011-680744.
- 3. Goel R, Ness PM, Takemoto CM, Krishnamurti L, King KE, Tobian AA. Platelet transfusions in platelet consumptive disorders are associated with arterial thrombosis and in-hospital mortality. *Blood.* 2015;125(9):1470-1476.
- 4. Curley A, Stanworth SJ, Willoughby K, et al. Randomized trial of platelet-transfusion thresholds in neonates. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2019;380(3):242-251.
- 5. Zeidler K, Arn K, Senn O, Schanz U, Stussi G. Optimal preprocedural platelet transfusion threshold for central venous catheter insertions in patients with thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2269-2276.
- 6. Maizel J, Bastide M-A, Richecoeur J, et al. Practice of ultrasound-guided central venous catheter technique by the French intensivists: a survey from the BoReal study group. *Annals of Intensive Care.* 2016;6(1):76.
- Matava C, Hayes J. A survey of ultrasound use by academic and community anesthesiologists in Ontario. *Can J Anaesth.* 2011;58(10):929-935.
- 8. Bailey PL, Glance LG, Eaton MP, Parshall B, McIntosh S. A survey of the use of ultrasound during central venous catheterization. *Anesth Analg.* 2007;104(3):491-497.
- 9. Soni NJ, Reyes LF, Keyt H, et al. Use of ultrasound guidance for central venous catheterization: a national survey of intensivists and hospitalists. *J Crit Care*. 2016;36:277-283.
- 10. Norol F, Kuentz M, Cordonnier C, et al. Influence of clinical status on the efficiency of stored platelet transfusion. *British journal of haematology*. 1994;86(1):125-129.
- 11. Vlaar AP, Hofstra JJ, Determann RM, et al. The incidence, risk factors, and outcome of transfusionrelated acute lung injury in a cohort of cardiac surgery patients: a prospective nested casecontrol study. *Blood.* 2011;117(16):4218-4225.
- 12. Gajic O, Rana R, Winters JL, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury in the critically ill: prospective nested case-control study. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*. 2007;176(9):886-891.
- 13. Rana R, Fernández-Pérez ER, Khan SA, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury and pulmonary edema in critically ill patients: a retrospective study. *Transfusion*. 2006;46(9):1478-1483.
- 14. Silliman CC, Boshkov LK, Mehdizadehkashi Z, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: epidemiology and a prospective analysis of etiologic factors. *Blood.* 2003;101(2):454-462.
- 15. Semple JW, Italiano JE, Freedman J. Platelets and the immune continuum. *Nature Reviews Immunology*. 2011;11(4):264.
- 16. Smyth S, McEver R, Weyrich A, et al. Platelet functions beyond hemostasis. *Journal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis*. 2009;7(11):1759-1766.

- 17. Sachs UJ, Kauschat D, Bein G. White blood cell–reactive antibodies are undetectable in solvent/ detergent plasma. *Transfusion*. 2005;45(10):1628-1631.
- 18. Caram-Deelder C, Kreuger AL, Evers D, et al. Association of blood transfusion from female donors with and without a history of pregnancy with mortality among male and female transfusion recipients. *Jama*. 2017;318(15):1471-1478.
- 19. Seigeot A, Desmarets M, Rumpler A, et al. Factors related to the outcome of prophylactic platelet transfusions in patients with hematologic malignancies: an observational study. *Transfusion*. 2018;58(6):1377-1387.



NEDERLANDSE SAMENVATTING VOOR NIET-MEDICI

Emma K. van de Weerdt, Bart J. Biemond and Alexander P.J. Vlaar

SAMENVATTING VOOR NIET-INGEWIJDEN

Achtergrond

Dit proefschrift gaat over bloedplaatjestransfusie alvorens het uitvoeren van kleine invasieve ingrepen patiënten met een laag bloedplaatjesgetal (trombocytopenie). Omdat bloedplaatjes een belangrijke rol spelen in de bloedstolling, hebben trombocytopene patiënten een verhoogd risico op bloedingen. Bij ongeveer de helft van de patiënten met hematologische maligniteiten treedt een bloeding op.^{1,2} Trombocytopene patiënten hebben een verhoogd risico op een nabloeding bij het uitvoeren van een kleine invasieve ingreep, zoals het plaatsen van een centraal veneuze catheter of verrichten van een diagnostische of therapeutische punctie Ondanks dat een laag trombocytengetal geassocieerd is met verhoogd bloedingsrisico, is er geen bewijs dat het profylactisch corrigeren met trombocytentransfusie voor een ingreep dit risico op bloeding vermindert.^{3,4} Trombocytentransfusie brengt echter wel risico's met zich mee. Daarom zal de arts bij elke patiënt de afweging moeten maken of het voordeel opweegt tegen de risico's.

Bloedplaatjes

Bloed bestaat voor 55% uit bloedplasma, waarin allerlei eiwitten zijn opgelost die onder andere van belang zijn voor de bloedstolling, voor 45% uit rode bloedcellen die het zuurstoftransport naar de weefsels verzorgen, en voor <1% uit witte bloedcellen, die verantwoordelijk zijn voor de afweer, en bloedplaatjes (trombocyten) die belangrijk zijn voor de bloedstolling. Desondanks zijn bloedplaatjes in absolute aantallen de meest voorkomende cellen in het bloed, met een normaal trombocytengetal van 150-400 x 10⁹ per liter. Trombocyten zijn cellen zonder celkern, die ontstaan bij het uiteenvallen van in het beenmerg geproduceerde megakaryocyten. Een laag trombocytengetal kan ontstaan bij verminderde productie, verhoogd verbruik of ophoping in de milt.⁵⁻⁷ Trombocytopenie komt in het bijzonder frequent voor bij patiënten met hematologische maligniteiten en ernstig zieke patiënten, die op de intensive care worden opgenomen. Bij 8-67% van de patiënten die op de intensive care worden opgenomen treedt trombocytopenie op, meestal door ernstige infectie en inflammatie, waardoor het stollingssysteem wordt geactiveerd en trombocyten worden verbruikt.⁸⁹ Het is bekend dat bij ernstig zieke patiënten, de ernst van de trombocytopenie samenhangt met de kans om te overlijden.⁹

Trombocytentransfusie kan worden gegeven om het trombocytengetal te corrigeren. In Nederland worden jaarlijks 250.000 trombocytentransfusies aan patiënten gegeven. (Sanquin Annual report 2017, www.sanquin.nl). Bloedplaatjes kunnen zowel profylactisch als therapeutisch gegeven worden. In patiënten zonder bloeding, die geen invasieve ingreep hoeven te ondergaan, wordt een afkapwaarde van 10x10⁹ per liter gehanteerd.¹ Dit is onderzocht in een gerandomiseerde klinische studie, waarbij de ene helft van de patiënten transfusie ontving als het bloedplaatjesgetal lager was dan 10x10⁹ per liter en de andere helft van de patiënten geen transfusie ontving. Er trad een bloeding op bij 43% van de patiënten die transfusie had ontvangen en bij 50% van de patiënten die geen transfusie had ontvangen. Ondanks dat transfusie het risico op bloedingen vermindert, is trombocytentransfusie dus vaak niet in staat op bloedingen te voorkómen. Over het optimale afkappunt voor het trombocytengetal alvorens verschillende invasieve procedures veilig uitgevoerd kunnen worden is weinig bekend. De studies over deze afkapwaardes hebben een hoog risico op bias en zijn meestal observationeel van aard. Hierdoor zijn aanbevelingen die worden gedaan in klinische richtlijnen gebaseerd op expert opinion, in plaats van medisch-wetenschappelijk bewijs.^{10,11} Het optimale plaatjesgetal voor verschillende ingrepen, is daarom nog onduidelijk.



FIGURE 1. Bloedplaatjes en stolling In de normale situatie, zijn bloedplaatjes in overvloed aanwezig in de bloedsomloop (links), als het endotheel van een bloedvat wordt beschadigd (midden), raken bloedplaatjes geactiveerd en vormen ze een stabiele klont, samen met rode bloedcellen en fibrinedraden (rechts).

Nadelen van trombocytentransfusie

Transfusie van trombocyten brengt risico's voor de patiënt met zich mee (tabel 1). De reacties die op kunnen treden variëren van mild, zoals het ontstaan van galbulten en koorts na de transfusie, tot ernstige complicaties zoals acute longschade (transfusion related acute lunginjury: TRALI en transfusion related acute overload: TACO). TRALI is levensbedreigend, 91% van de TRALI patiënten moet beademd worden en 17-45% van de patiënten komen te overlijden. ¹²⁻¹⁴ Patiënten die op de afdelingen hematologie en intensive care zijn opgenomen, hebben een grotere kans op nadelige gevolgen van transfusie. ^{15,16}

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Complicatie	Incidentie
Koorts reactie	7%
Allergische reactie	2%
TRALI	0.08-15.1% ^{13,15}
Bacteriële verontreiniging	0.23-0.32% ^{17,18}
Bacteriële sepsis	0.001%

TABEL 1. Risico's van trombocytentransfusie

Centraal veneuze lijnen

Een centraal veneuze lijn (CVL) is een soort infuus, dat ingebracht wordt in een grote ader, ondersleutelbeenader (vena subclavia) dan in de halsader (vena jugularis) of dijader (vena femoralis). Het voordeel hiervan is dat hierover medicatie gegeven kan worden die te beschadigend is voor kleine aders zoals chemotherapie, adrenaline en parenterale voeding. Het plaatsen van een CVL is een procedure die frequent wordt uitgevoerd, 8% van de patiënten in het ziekenhuis krijgt een CVL.¹⁹ Na het plaatsen van een CVL kunnen complicaties optreden, zoals een klaplong (pneumothorax), verkeerde positive van de catheter, infectie of nabloeding.²⁰⁻²³ Een nabloeding na het plaatsen van de lijn treedt op in 2-30% van de patiënten en is afhankelijk van de stollingsneiging van de patiënt, de ervaring van de arts die de lijn plaatst en of er wel of geen echo gebruikt wordt tijdens de lijnplaatsing.²⁴⁻²⁷ ²⁰⁻²³ Door het gebruik van echo bij het plaatsen van een CVL is de procedure veel veiliger geworden.²⁸ De meeste van deze bloedingen zijn echter klein, zoals nadruppelen van de insteekopening op een blauwe plek bij de insteekopening.²⁹

Het is bekend dat de klassieke laboratoriumtests om een inschatting te maken van de stollingsstatus van de patient, slecht in staat zijn te voorspellen bij welke patiënten daadwerkelijk een bloeding op zal treden na centraal veneuze lijnplaatsing.^{3,4,30} Trombocytopene patiënten ontvangen vaak trombocytentransfusie alvorens een centrale lijn geplaats wordt. De huidige richtlijnen zijn tegenstrijdig en adviseren verschillende afkapwaarden.^{10,31-33} Een retrospectieve studie in patiënten die opgenomen waren bij op de afdeling hematologie liet zien dat een trombocytengetal van 20x10⁹ per liter veilig is om een CVL te plaatsen.²⁶ Deze studie was echter retrospectief, observationeel en had een groot risico op bias. Daarom is het erg belangrijk deze vraag prospectief en gerandomiseerd te onderzoeken.

Samenvatting

Het eerste gedeelte van dit proefschrift is gericht op afwijkende bloedstolling voor kleine invasieve ingrepen. We gaven een overzicht van de bestaande medisch-wetenschappelijke

literatuur over het inbrengen van centraal veneuze lijnen bij ernstige stollingsstoornissen. Om een beeld krijgen van de huidige klinische praktijk en de factoren die artsen doen beslissen om een trombocytentransfusie te geven, voor een centraal veneuze lijnplaatsing hebben we een in **Hoofdstuk 2** een vragenlijststudie gedaan. Hiervoor hebben we alle Nederlandse ziekenhuizen die meer dan vijf beademingsbedden benaderd, een vragenlijst en klinische vignetten toegestuurd.

De belangrijkste uitkomst van de studie was dat er een grote variatie is in het trombocytengetal dat artsen accepteren voor het plaatsen van een CVL, dit getal bevond zich tussen 10-80 × 10⁹ per liter. Dit geeft aan dat er veel onduidelijkheid en meningsverschillen zijn over de noodzaak van trombocytentransfusie voor deze indicatie. We vonden dat intensive care artsen een lager trombocytengetal accepteren in vergelijking met de andere ondervraagden. Artsen zijn minder geneigd om transfusie toe te dienen in een spoedsituatie. Artsen geven vaker trombocyten voor lijnplaatsing in de vena subclavia dan in de vena jugularis of vena femoralis. Ook vonden we dat veel artsen niet standaard echo gebruiken bij het plaatsen van een CVL, ondanks dat er uitgebreid bewijs is dat het gebruik ervan het risico op complicaties reduceert.^{27,28,34-36}

Om te onderzoeken hoe vaak bloedingen optreden bij trombocytopene patiënten die een CVL krijgen, onderzochten we in **Hoofdstuk 3** systematisch naar de gepubliceerde medische literatuur over het centraal veneuze lijnen en ernstige stollingsstoornissen. We vonden dat het optreden van ernstige bloedingen zeldzaam is, zelfs bij patiënten met ernstige stollingsstoornissen.

In **Hoofdstuk 4** beschreven we de rationale en studieopzet van de PACER trial. Deze klinische studie zal antwoord geven op de vraag of het toedienen van trombocytenconcentraat voor centraal veneuze lijnplaatsing noodzakelijk is, bij patiënten met een ernstige trombocytopenie. Onze hypothese is dat het weglaten van trombocytentransfusie niet slechter is dan het wel geven van de transfusie. Hiervoor worden patiënten met hematologische maligniteiten en patiënten die opgenomen zijn op de intensive care, met een trombocytengetal 10-50x10⁹/L die een centraal veneuze lijn moeten krijgen gerandomiseerd voor ofwel een zak trombocytenconcentraat, ofwel geen transfusie. De arts die de centraal veneuze lijn plaatst moet veel ervaring hebben met het plaatsen van centraal veneuze lijnen en hij of zij weet niet of de patiënt wel of geen trombocytentransfusie heeft gehad. Alle lijnen worden met behulp van een echo ingebracht. De belangrijkste uitkomstmaat is het optreden van bloedingen uit de insteekopening van de lijn, binnen 24 uur na lijnplaatsing. Daarnaast wordt gekeken naar alle complicaties van lijnplaatsing

en transfusie, de hoeveelheid transfusies die de patiënen nodig hebben en de kosten. De studie includeert momenteel nog patiënten, en zal naar verwachting worden afgerond in 2020.

In **Hoofdstuk 5** onderzochten we op welke wijze de mate van bloeding werd gedefinieerd en beoordeeld bij klinische studies naar trombocytopenie bij patiënten die een kleine invasieve ingreep moesten ondergaan. Het aantal bloedingen dat vóórkomt bij vergelijkbare patiëntengroepen in verschillende studies liep ver uiteen. Dit is waarschijnlijk het gevolg van verschillende definities en onderzoeksmethoden, en niet van en verschil in het daadwerkelijk aantal bloedingen. Dit maakt het erg moeilijk om onderzoeken te interpreteren en vertalen naar de klinische praktijk in richtlijnen. De meest gebruikte methode om bloedingen te scoren is de bloedingsscore van de World Health Organisation (WHO). Deze methode is echter niet ontwikkeld om bloedingen naar interventies te scoren, en daarmee te grofstoffelijk. Veel onderzoekers gebruiken daarom eigen definities, die helaas vaak lastig te reproduceren zijn.

In **Hoofstuk 6** ontwikkelden en valideerden we een nieuwe manier voor het labelen van bloedplaatjes in het lichaam. Om na transfusie van trombocyten de overleving in het lichaam (*in vivo*) te kunnen bepalen, is het nodig om de trombocyten te labelen, om de getransfundeerde trombocyten te kunnen onderscheiden van de in het lichaam aanwezige trombocyten. Momenteel is de gouden standaard hiervoor een radioactief label, maar omdat dit schadelijk is voor de ontvanger is het gebruik hiervan verboden in Europa. Daarnaast is het niet mogelijk om radioactief gelabelde getransfundeerde cellen uit de circulatie te isoleren na transfusie. Labeling met biotine (vitamine 8) is hiervoor een goed alternatief. We ontwikkelden een methode waarmee steriel en reproduceerbaar gelabeld kan worden. Om het effect van bewerkingsstappen te onderscheiden van het effect van het biotine label zelf, zijn ook "sham" samples verzameld. Door de methode werd activatie van de trombocyten veroorzaakt door de bewerkingsstappen, dit kwam echter niet door de biotine label zelf. Deze bewerkingsstappen komen overeen met het productie proces van bijvoorbeeld hyperconcentraten, een product dat al jarenlang veilig getransfundeerd wordt in patiënten.

In **Hoofdstuk 7** onderzochten we of eigenschappen van de donor invloed hadden op de kans op het ontwikkelen van TRALI in de ontvanger. Hiervoor gebruikten we de gegevens van twee eerder verzamelde cohorten van TRALI patiënten. Uit laboratoriumonderzoek blijkt dat de kwaliteit van het bloedproduct tijdens opslag structureel verschilt per donor. Van mannen, oudere donoren en donoren met metabool syndroom leiden is bekend dat de "opslaglaesie" ernstiger is dan van vrouwelijke donoren, jongeren donoren en donoren zonder metabool syndroom. Het is onbekend of deze factoren er ook voor zorgen dat de bloedproducten tot meer complicaties leiden in de ontvanger. Wij wilden onderzoeken We onderzochten de hypothese dat geslacht, leeftijd en bloedgroep van invloed zou zijn op het optreden van TRALI. We vonden echter geen relatie tussen geslacht, leeftijd en bloedgroepcompatibiliteit en het risico op TRALI.

In **Hoofdstuk 8** onderzochten we of de wetenschappelijke inzichten in het ontstaan van TRALI en de geïmplementeerde strategieën om het risico erop te verminderen hebben geleid tot een veranderde herkenning van TRALI. Onze studie laat zien dat artsen geen gebruik maken van het "two-hit model". Bij milde ziekte en heftige reactie, kort na toediening van transfusie wordt TRALI herkend en gerapporteerd. In tegenstelling tot een studie van 10 jaar geleden, vonden artsen nu dat de duur van opslag van de bloedproducten niet van invloed was op het ontstaan van TRALI. Dit is in lijn met de wetenschappelijke kennis over dit ziektebeeld.

Tijdens het plaatsen van een centraal veneuze lijn kunnen verschillende complicaties ontstaan. Het uiteinde van de lijn kan zich op de verkeerde plaats bevinden, of er kan een klaplong (pneumothorax) ontstaan. Deze complicaties zijn niet altijd direct zichtbaar, daarom wordt er vaak een röntgenfoto gemaakt om te kijken of de lijn goed zit en uit te sluiten dat er een pneumothorax is opgetreden. Het maken van een röntgenfoto kost tijd en geld en is niet altijd direct mogelijk. een echoapparaat idealiter al aanwezig is tijdens het plaatsen van een lijn en door de arts direct gemaakt kan worden, wilden we in **Hoofdstuk 9** onderzoeken of echografie een longröntgenfoto kan vervangen bij het plaatsen van een centraal veneuze lijn. Hiervoor zochten we systematisch naar studies, en vonden we dat echo inderdaad bruikbaar is om complicaties na centraal veneuze lijnplaatsing uit te sluiten. Bovendien kunnen zo de kosten en stralingsbelasting van een röntgenfoto bespaard worden.

Conclusie

Het bloedplaatjesgetal waarop patiënten een transfusie krijgen loopt ver uiteen tussen verschillende ziekenhuizen en medische specialismen in Nederland. In de literatuur is het vóórkomen van ernstige bloedingen bij patiënten met een ernstige trombocytopenie zeldzaam. De definities van bloeding na centraal veneuze lijnplaatsing lopen ver uiteen, waardoor het moeilijk is de studies te interpreteren en te vertalen naar de klinische praktijk. De studies zijn laag van kwaliteit, observationeel van aard en hebben een hoog risico op bias. Daarom beschrijven we de opzet van de PACER trial, die de noodzaak van trombocytentransfusie alvorens het plaatsen van een centraal veneuze lijn onderzoekt. Deze gerandomiseerde klinische multicenter studie includeert momenteel patiënten, resultaten van deze studie zullen een antwoord geven op de vraag of het veilig is om trombocytopenie niet te corrigeren alvorens centraal veneuze lijnplaatsing. We

ontwikkelden en valideerden een veilige, en niet-radioactieve methode om trombocyten te labelen, waardoor getransfundeerde trombocyten *in vivo* vervolgd kunnen worden. Ten slotte vonden we dat echografie een goed alternatief is voor een long-röntgenfoto voor het uitsluiten van complicaties na het plaatsen van een centraal veneuze lijn.

REFERENTIES

- 1. Stanworth SJ, Estcourt LJ, Powter G, et al. A no-prophylaxis platelet-transfusion strategy for hematologic cancers. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2013;368(19):1771-1780.
- 2. van der Meer PF, Ypma PF, van Geloven N, et al. Hemostatic efficacy of pathogen-inactivated vs untreated platelets: a randomized controlled trial. *Blood.* 2018;132(2):223-231.
- 3. Kumar A, Mhaskar R, Grossman BJ, et al. Platelet transfusion: a systematic review of the clinical evidence. *Transfusion*. 2015;55(5):1116-1127; quiz 1115.
- 4. Segal JB, Dzik WH, Transfusion Medicine/Hemostasis Clinical Trials N. Paucity of studies to support that abnormal coagulation test results predict bleeding in the setting of invasive procedures: an evidence-based review. *Transfusion*. 2005;45(9):1413-1425.
- 5. Strauss R, Wehler M, Mehler K, Kreutzer D, Koebnick C, Hahn EG. Thrombocytopenia in patients in the medical intensive care unit: Bleeding prevalence, transfusion requirements, and outcome*. *Critical care medicine*. 2002;30(8):1765-1771.
- 6. Vanderschueren S, De Weerdt A, Malbrain M, et al. Thrombocytopenia and prognosis in intensive care. *Critical care medicine*. 2000;28(6):1871-1876.
- 7. Sensebé L, Giraudeau B, Bardiaux L, et al. The efficiency of transfusing high doses of platelets in hematologic patients with thrombocytopenia: results of a prospective, randomized, open, blinded end point (PROBE) study. *Blood.* 2005;105(2):862-864.
- 8. Levi M, Lowenberg EC. Thrombocytopenia in critically ill patients. *Semin Thromb Hemost.* 2008;34(5):417-424.
- 9. Claushuis TA, van Vught LA, Scicluna BP, et al. Thrombocytopenia is associated with a dysregulated host response in critically ill sepsis patients. *Blood*. 2016:blood-2015-2011-680744.
- 10. Kaufman RM, Djulbegovic B, Gernsheimer T, et al. Platelet transfusion: a clinical practice guideline from the AABB. *Annals of internal medicine*. 2015;162(3):205-213.
- 11. Estcourt LJ, Birchall J, Allard S, et al. Guidelines for the use of platelet transfusions. *British journal of haematology*. 2017;176(3):365-394.
- 12. Wallis JP, Lubenko A, Wells AW, Chapman CE. Single hospital experience of TRALI. *Transfusion*. 2003;43(8):1053-1059.
- 13. Gajic O, Rana R, Winters JL, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury in the critically ill: prospective nested case-control study. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*. 2007;176(9):886-891.
- 14. Looney MR, Roubinian N, Gajic O, et al. Prospective study on the clinical course and outcomes in transfusion-related acute lung injury*. *Crit Care Med.* 2014;42(7):1676-1687.
- 15. Vlaar AP, Juffermans NP. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: a clinical review. *Lancet*. 2013;382(9896):984-994.
- 16. Silliman CC, Boshkov LK, Mehdizadehkashi Z, et al. Transfusion-related acute lung injury: epidemiology and a prospective analysis of etiologic factors. *Blood*. 2003;101(2):454-462.
- 17. De Korte D, Curvers J, De Kort WL, et al. Effects of skin disinfection method, deviation bag, and bacterial screening on clinical safety of platelet transfusions in the Netherlands. *Transfusion*. 2006;46(3):476-485.

- Charlton A, Wallis J, Robertson J, Watson D, Iqbal A, Tinegate H. Where did platelets go in 2012? A survey of platelet transfusion practice in the North of England. *Transfusion medicine*. 2014;24(4):213-218.
- 19. Ruesch S, Walder B, Tramer MR. Complications of central venous catheters: internal jugular versus subclavian access--a systematic review. *Crit Care Med*. 2002;30(2):454-460.
- 20. Cortelezzi A, Fracchiolla N, Maisonneuve P, et al. Central venous catheter-related complications in patients with hematological malignancies: a retrospective analysis of risk factors and prophylactic measures. *Leukemia & lymphoma*. 2003;44(9):1495-1501.
- 21. Eisen LA, Narasimhan M, Berger JS, Mayo PH, Rosen MJ, Schneider RF. Mechanical complications of central venous catheters. *J Intensive Care Med*. 2006;21(1):40-46.
- 22. Taylor RW, Palagiri AV. Central venous catheterization. Crit Care Med. 2007;35(5):1390-1396.
- 23. Boersma RS, Jie KS, Verbon A, van Pampus EC, Schouten HC. Thrombotic and infectious complications of central venous catheters in patients with hematological malignancies. *Ann Oncol.* 2008;19(3):433-442.
- 24. Doerfler ME, Kaufman B, Goldenberg AS. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Chest.* 1996;110(1):185-188.
- 25. Mumtaz H, Williams V, Hauer-Jensen M, et al. Central venous catheter placement in patients with disorders of hemostasis. *Am J Surg.* 2000;180(6):503-505; discussion 506.
- 26. Zeidler K, Arn K, Senn O, Schanz U, Stussi G. Optimal preprocedural platelet transfusion threshold for central venous catheter insertions in patients with thrombocytopenia. *Transfusion*. 2011;51(11):2269-2276.
- 27. Fragou M, Gravvanis A, Dimitriou V, et al. Real-time ultrasound-guided subclavian vein cannulation versus the landmark method in critical care patients: a prospective randomized study. *Crit Care Med*. 2011;39(7):1607-1612.
- 28. Hind D, Calvert N, McWilliams R, et al. Ultrasonic locating devices for central venous cannulation: meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2003;327(7411):361.
- 29. Bailey PL, Glance LG, Eaton MP, Parshall B, McIntosh S. A survey of the use of ultrasound during central venous catheterization. *Anesth Analg.* 2007;104(3):491-497.
- 30. Desborough M, Stanworth S. Plasma transfusion for bedside, radiologically guided, and operating room invasive procedures. *Transfusion*. 2012;52 Suppl 1:20S-29S.
- 31. CBO transfusion guideline. 2011.
- 32. UK Blood Transfusion & Tissue Transplantation Services Transfusion Handbook 2013.
- 33. Red Cross Blood Practice Guidelines. 2010.
- 34. Wu S-y, Ling Q, Cao L-h, Wang J, Xu M-x, Zeng W-a. Real-time Two-dimensional Ultrasound Guidance for Central Venous CannulationA Meta-analysis. *The Journal of the American Society of Anesthesiologists*. 2013;118(2):361-375.
- 35. Froehlich CD, Rigby MR, Rosenberg ES, et al. Ultrasound-guided central venous catheter placement decreases complications and decreases placement attempts compared with the landmark technique in patients in a pediatric intensive care unit*. *Critical care medicine*. 2009;37(3):1090-1096.
- 36. Powell JT, Mink JT, Nomura JT, et al. Ultrasound-guidance can reduce adverse events during femoral central venous cannulation. *The Journal of emergency medicine*. 2014;46(4):519-524.



APPENDICES PUBLICATION LIST PHD PORTFOLIO CURRICULUM VITAE DANKWOORD

PUBLICATION LIST

- van de Weerdt, E.K., de Bruin, S., Sijbrands, D., Vlaar, R., Gouwerok, E., Biemond, B.J., Vlaar, A.P.J., van Bruggen, R., de Korte, D. (2019). Biotinylation of platelets for transfusion purposes: a novel method to label platelets in a closed system. Transfusion. 00;1-10
- van de Weerdt, E. K., Peters, A. L.Prinsze, F., de Korte, D., Juffermans, N. P., & Vlaar, A. P. J. (2019). Donor characteristics do not influence transfusion-related acute lung injury incidence in a secondary analysis of two case-control studies. *Transfusion Clinique et Biologique*, *26*(1), 10-17.
- van de Weerdt, E. K., Biemond, B. J., Zeerleder, S. S., van Lienden, K. P., Binnekade, J. M., & Vlaar, A. P. (2018). Prophylactic platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheter placement in patients with thrombocytopenia: study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. *Trials*, *19*(1), 127.
- Peters, A. L., van de Weerdt, E. K., Goudswaard, E. J., Binnekade, J. M., Zwaginga, J. J., Beckers, E. A., Zeerleder, S.S., van Kraaij, M.G.J., Juffermans N.P. & Vlaar, A. P. (2018). Reporting transfusion-related acute lung injury by clinical and preclinical disciplines. *Blood Transfusion*, 16(3), 227.
- Bosboom, J. J., Klanderman, R. B., Peters, A. L., van de Weerdt, E. K., Goudswaard, E. J., Binnekade, J. M., Zwaginga J.J., Beckers, E.A.M., Geerts, B.F. & Zeerleder, S. S. (2018). The practice of diagnosing and reporting transfusion-associated circulatory overload: a national survey among physicians and haemovigilance officers. *Transfusion Medicine*, *28*(5), 363-370.
- van de Weerdt, E. K., Biemond, B. J., Baake, B., Vermin, B., Binnekade, J. M., van Lienden, K. P., & Vlaar, A. P. (2017). Central venous catheter placement in coagulopathic patients: risk factors and incidence of bleeding complications. *Transfusion*, *57*(10), 2512-2525.
- Weerdt, E. K., Peters, A. L., Goudswaard, E. J., Binnekade, J. M., Lienden, K. P., Biemond, B. J., & Vlaar, A. P. J. (2017). The practice of platelet transfusion prior to central venous catheterization in presence of coagulopathy: a national survey among clinicians. *Vox sanguinis*, *112*(4), 343-351.
- van de Weerdt, E. K., Determann, R. M., Biemond, B. J., van Lienden, K. P., & Vlaar, A. P. J. (2017). The inability to flush a central venous catheter. *Netherlands Journal of Critical Care*, 103.
- Meesters, M. I., Vonk, A., **van de Weerdt, E. K.,** Kamminga, S., & Boer, C. (2014). Level of agreement between laboratory and point-of-care prothrombin time before and after cardiopulmonary bypass in cardiac surgery. *Thrombosis research*, *133*(6), 1141-1144.
PHD PORTFOLIO

E.K. van de Weerdt

	Year	ECTS
Courses		
Basic Couse Legislation and Organisation for Clinical Researchers (BROK)	2015	0.7
Endnote	2015	0.1
Searching for a Systematic Review	2015	0.1
Practical biostatistics	2015	1.1
Clinical Epidemiology: Systematic Reviews	2016	3
Citation analysis and impact factors	2016	0.1
Project management	2016	0.6
The Next Big Thing	2017	6
Crash course: basic chemistry, biochemistry and molecular biology for MDs starting scientific research	2018	0.4
Scientific writing in English for publication	2018	1.5
Seminars, workshops and master classes		
Medical business masterclass	2016	1
Presentations		
Posterpresentation: "Donor characteristics do not influence transfusion-related acute lung injury incidence in a secondary analysis of two case-control studies"	2018	0.5
AABB annual conference 2018, Boston, USA Presentation: "Trombocytopenie", Congres update in transfusiegeneeskunde 2018, Zwolle	2018	0.5
Conferences		
AMSTOL symposium, AMC, Amsterdam	2016	0.25
Lage Landen Congres, Intensive Care Geneeskunde, Haarlem	2017	0.25
Attendence annual congress of the Dutch Society for Blood Transfusion, NVB, Ede, The Netherlands	2018	0.25
AABB annual conference 2018, Boston, USA	2018	0.75
Other		
Intensive Care Research Meeting (weekly)	2015-2018	12
Intensive Care Journal Club (monthly)	2015-2018	4
Laboratory of Experimental Intensive Care and Anesthesiology (LEICA) research meeting (weekly)	2015-2018	12
Supervising		
Bachelor Thesis	2018	1.0
Master Thesis	2018	1.0

CURRICULUM VITAE

Emma van de Weerdt was born on the 11th of September 1989 in Rhenen. After finishing her Gymnasium high school education in Veenendaal, she moved to Amsterdam were she obtained degrees in Beta-Gamma and Medicine. As a student she participated in various committees and boards (Opleidingscommissie VUmc, Studentenraad VUmc, Bestuur Medische Faculteitsvereniging aan het VUmc and Intreeweek CommissieUvA).

During her medical training she did internships in Mexico and Aruba. She participated in a research project at the department of anesthesiology, where her interest in blood platelets was evoked.

In 2015 she started a PhD project on platelets and invasive procedures, supervised by Prof. dr. Bart J. Biemond and dr. Alexander P.J. Vlaar, which resulted in this thesis.

During her PhD period, Emma ran four marathons: Amsterdam 2016, Berlin 2017 (PR: 3.57.50), Rotterdam 2018 and Loch Ness 2018. Recently, she started working as a doctor at the department of Oncology, in the Utrecht University Medical Centre.



DANKWOORD

"Promoveren is de tijd van je leven." Met deze wijze woorden werd ik welkom geheten in het hok G3-228, de zes vierkante meter met uitzicht op het dak van het AMC, waar ik drie jaren doorbracht. De fantastische groep onderzoekers, vrienden en familie hebben er zeker aan bijgedragen dat deze tijd memorabel werd. Door verschillende tegenslagen was het ook een zware tijd. Ik wil eenieder bedanken die eraan heeft bijgedragen dat ik er desondanks met veel plezier op terugkijk.

Prof. dr. B.J. Biemond, Promotor

Beste Bart, bedankt voor je vertrouwen en je kritische bijdrage aan mijn proefschrift. De manuscripten werden altijd vele malen beter als je ernaar gekeken had.

dr. A.P.J. Vlaar, Co-promotor

Beste Alexander, wat fantastisch dat het gelukt is! Zonder jou was dit proefschrift nooit binnen deze tijd gelukt.

Prof. dr. C.J. Fijnvandraat, Prof. dr. M.W. Hollmann, Prof. dr. N.P. Juffermans, dr. J.L.H. Kerkhoffs, Prof. dr. M.J. Kersten, Prof. dr. J.J. Zwaginga, dank voor uw bereidheid zitting te nemen in mijn promotiecommissie en uw gedachtewisseling over dit proefschrift.

Paranimfen: dr. A.L Peters, en S. de Bruin, bedankt voor jullie steun, geduld, gezelligheid, honderden koppen koffie op het Voetenplein en het samen bedrijven van de wetenschap. Lieve Anna-Linda, vanaf de eerste dag dat ik het AMC in kwam waren we vriendinnen. Bedankt voor je nuchtere inzichten en adviezen, zowel over promoveren als daarbuiten. Lieve Sanne, wat ben ik blij dat wij het biotinyleren samen hebben gedaan. Ondanks de lange en intensieve dagen op het lab, waarbij mijn thuisbezorgd "de Plesmanlaan" als voorkeurslocatie had, bleven we er plezier in hebben (en was je hoogstens af en toe grimmig naar de radio). Ik ben trots op ons biotinestuk.

Graag wil ik de patiënten, artsen, verpleegkundigen, mede-onderzoekers en researchnurses uit het hele land bedanken die hebben bijgedragen aan de PACER trial. Ik ben erg benieuwd naar de uitkomsten van de studie. Ook wil ik de DSMB bedanken voor hun kritische blik en relevante vragen: dr. M.C.A. Müller, Prof. dr. J.J. Zwaginga en Prof. dr. M.G.W. Dijkgraaf.

Daarnaast wil ik de medewerkers van Sanquin bedanken. Niet gehinderd door al te veel ervaring met pipetpunten, FACsen en HEPES-buffers hebben Sanne en ik de nodige hulp gekregen. Bedankt voor het geduld, de flexibiliteit en alles wat jullie voor ons hebben gedaan! Richard, Erik, Davina, Ido, Baukje, Annemarieke en Jaap, het was erg prettig om met jullie samen te werken! Dirk en Robin, bedankt voor de overleggen en het meedenken, ik heb er veel van geleerd.

Marcus, Nicole, Janneke, Curt, Nina, Lieuwe en Frederique, bedankt voor jullie kritische blik tijdens de research- en progress bijeenkomsten.

Collega-onderzoekers van de IC, bedankt voor jullie hulp, zowel bij mijn promotieonderzoek als daarbuiten. Ik kijk met veel plezier terug op de wintersporten, weekenden weg, etentjes en vele borrels. Kamergenoten van het eerste uur Hemmik en Frank, het was een genot om mijn promotietijd met jullie te beginnen. Memorabel is de zeer matig getimede actie waarbij jullie mijn hele bureau in magnetronfolie hebben ingepakt. Hemmik, bedankt voor al je hulp bij technische problemen en dat we altijd samen konden lachen om Frank. Frank, de dagelijkse bezoeken aan plein-J, waarbij je levenslessen en liefdesadviezen gaf waren goud waard. Stephanie, bedankt voor je hulp bij de PACER, ik heb bewondering voor hoe je je er doorheen gebikkeld hebt. Anna-Geke, Lisa en David fijn dat we zoveel lol hebben gehad in het hok, wat er wel toe leidde dat het overgrote gedeelte van dit proefschrift in de avonden en weekenden geschreven is. Lisa, ik heerlijk om in een hok te zitten met iemand van gelijke zuurgraad. David, je bent een topvent! Dankzij jou was ik altijd op de hoogte van de nieuwe hitjes van Famke Louise, gebeurtenissen binnen Temptation Island en bezat ik een aftel-app op mijn telefoon. Poultje, wij konden er wat van. Deze promotie was vele malen saaier geweest zonder jou. Marjolein, ik heb er bijzonder veel plezier in gehad om samen de weekenden weg te organiseren, bedankt voor je altijd vrolijke bijdrage aan de groep. Robert, ik heb bewondering voor je toewijding, onze trip naar het congres in Boston was een van de hoogtepunten van mijn PhD. Fabiënne, bedankt dat je geholpen hebt dat ik een felbegeerd plekje op om onderzoek op de IC te doen bemachtigen. Jan, bedankt voor je hulp met statistiek, R en luisterend oor. Annelou, wat hebben we een plezier gehad bij de monitorbezoeken door het hele land. Tineke, bedankt voor je gezelligheid! Daarnaast wil ik graag Benthe, Gerie, Laura, Laween, Mathijs, Daan, Marry, Derek, Frank, Jenny, Luigi, Maarten, Margit, Marije, Matt, Sunny, Luigi, Valeria en Victoria bedanken.

Lieve, grappige, intelligente, stoere, Beta-gamma vriendinnen, "Banga's": Tessa, Agnes, Anna, Anneke, Bonnie, Camilla, Hannah, Jesminne, Julia, Kim, Lotte, Shayla en Danne, bedankt voor alle gezelligheid en steun. Jullie zijn fantastisch!

Maaike en Maurits, geweldig dat jullie me in huis namen toen ik er even geen meer had. Wat was het gezellig met thee, bockbier en Star Wars. Zo fijn dat jullie inmiddels Dieuwe en Jinthe hebben. Jullie zijn me dierbaar. De tamelijk nerdige vrienden uit de derde gymnasiumklas "G3B": Mariska, Dirk Jan, Guillaume, Jasper, Melanie en Nicole, leuk dat we al die tijd contact gehouden hebben. Lieve Emily, beste vriendinnetje uit de brugklas! We hebben samen een boel meegemaakt. Ik ben ontzettend blij dat je mijn vriendin bent. Lieve David, "Boodje", bedankt dat ik altijd bij je terecht kan.

Clementine, bedankt voor de opvang op kerstavonden en daarbuiten!

Lieve marathonmatties, rennen was een heerlijke uitlaatklep tijdens de promotie. Ik heb genoten van het elke donderdag lopen in het prachtige Olympisch Stadion, het praten, bier drinken en incidenteel doorzakken op donderdag in de Kleine Bastille. Trainer Rene, Sophie, Jeroen, Inge, Nienke, Astrid en Rianne bedankt!

Lieve bestuursvriendinnen Nora, Roos, Isabelle en Sytske, bedankt!

Lonneke, door onze legendarische tijd in Thailand liep de discussie wat vertraging op. (Alexander, excuses hiervoor). Met jou is het nooit saai.

Ik wil ook mijn familie bedanken: de familie Lam, de Koning, Flohil en oma Mien.

Familie Müller, bedankt dat we altijd welkom zijn in het Oosten. Jerry, bedankt voor alle gezelligheid en dat je er altijd voor ons bent.

Mijn dank aan de patiënten en medewerkers van de Divisie Interne Geneeskunde, in het bijzonder de Oncologie van het UMC Utrecht. Met ontzettend veel plezier ben ik de kliniek weer in gegaan. Ik waardeer de fijne sfeer op de afdeling, de goede begeleiding en de prettige collega's. De interessante, afwisselende en gezellige patiënten hebben me ervan overtuigd dat het fantastisch is om dokter te zijn.

Mam, pap, wat verdrietig dat jullie er niet meer zijn om te vieren dat jullie dochter weledelzeergeleerd geworden is. Ik weet zeker dat jullie trots zouden zijn. Ik mis jullie.

Dan het allerbelangrijkst, lieve "Siblings" Elisabeth en Bas. Wat ben ik trots op ons. Bedankt dat jullie er onvoorwaardelijk voor me zijn. Ik ben ontzettend blij dat jullie mijn broer en zus zijn. Lieve, slimme nicht Liv en altijd vrolijke neef Charlie, ik heb ontzettend van jullie genoten.

Hora est.

